# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-K

# ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended September 30, 2009

or

# □ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

to

Commission file number 1-5667

# **Cabot Corporation**

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

Two Seaport Lane, Suite 1300

**Boston, Massachusetts** 

(Address of Principal Executive Offices)

(617) 345-0100 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

# Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of Each Class	Name of Each Exchange on Which Registered
Common stock, \$1.00 par value per share	New York Stock Exchange

Indicate by check mark if the Registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🗵 No 🗌

Indicate by check mark if the Registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗵

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🛛 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes  $\Box$  No  $\Box$ 

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of the Registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer 🗵

Accelerated filer  $\Box$ 

Non-accelerated filer  $\Box$  (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company  $\Box$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗌 No 🗵

As of the last business day of the Registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter (March 31, 2009), the aggregate market value of the Registrant's common stock held by non-affiliates was approximately \$677,797,425. As of November 19, 2009, there were 65,326,403 shares of the Registrant's common stock outstanding.

## DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Portions of the Registrant's definitive proxy statement for its 2010 Annual Meeting of Shareholders are incorporated by reference in Part III of this annual report on Form 10-K.

**04-2271897** (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

> **02210** (Zip Code)

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PART I	
ITEM 1.	Business	3
ITEM 1A.	Risk Factors	14
ITEM 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	19
ITEM 2.	<u>Properties</u>	19
ITEM 3.	Legal Proceedings	21
ITEM 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	24
	PART II	
ITEM 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	25
ITEM 6.	Selected Financial Data	27
ITEM 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	29
ITEM 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	50
ITEM 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	53
ITEM 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	109
ITEM 9A.	Controls and Procedures	109
ITEM 9B.	Other Information	112
	PART III	
ITEM 10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	113
ITEM 11.	Executive Compensation	113
ITEM 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	113
ITEM 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	113
ITEM 14.	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	113
	PART IV	
ITEM 15.	Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules	114
<u>Signatures</u>		119
<u>Exhibit Index</u>		121

#### **Information Relating to Forward-Looking Statements**

This annual report on Form 10-K contains "forward-looking statements" under the Federal securities laws. These forward-looking statements include statements relating to our future business performance and overall prospects; the benefits we expect to receive from our restructuring activities; when we expect to commence manufacturing operations at our new facility in Dubai; the adequacy of our supply of tantalum ore for the near term; our expectations for geographic expansion of business activity by our Specialty Fluids Business outside of the North Sea; the life of our pollucite ore reserves; anticipated capital spending, including environmental-related capital expenditures; cash requirements and uses of available cash, including future cash outlays associated with long-term contractual obligations, restructurings, contributions to employee benefit plans, environmental remediation costs and future respirator litigation costs; exposure to interest rate and foreign exchange risk; future benefit payments we expect to make; our expected tax rate for fiscal 2010; our ability to recover deferred tax assets; and the possible outcome of legal proceedings. From time to time, we also provide forward-looking statements in other materials we release to the public and in oral statements made by authorized officers.

Forward-looking statements are based on our current expectations, assumptions, estimates and projections about Cabot's businesses and strategies, market trends and conditions, economic conditions and other factors. These statements are not guarantees of future performance and are subject to risks, uncertainties, potentially inaccurate assumptions, and other factors, some of which are beyond our control and difficult to predict. If known or unknown risks materialize, or should underlying assumptions prove inaccurate, our actual results could differ materially from past results and from those expressed in the forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed in our forward-looking statements are described in Item 1A in this report.

We undertake no obligation to publicly update forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law. Investors are advised, however, to consult any further disclosures we make on related subjects in our 10-Q and 8-K reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC").

### PART I

### Item 1. Business

### General

Cabot's business was founded in 1882 and incorporated in the State of Delaware in 1960. Cabot is a global specialty chemicals and performance materials company headquartered in Boston, Massachusetts. Our principal products are rubber and specialty grade carbon blacks, fumed metal oxides, tantalum and related products, inkjet colorants, aerogels and cesium formate drilling fluids. Cabot and its affiliates have manufacturing facilities and operations in the United States and approximately 20 other countries. The terms "Cabot", "Company", "we", and "our" as used in this report refer to Cabot Corporation and its consolidated subsidiaries.

Our strategy is to deliver earnings growth through leadership in performance materials. We intend to achieve this goal by focusing on margin improvement, capacity expansion and emerging market growth, developing new products and businesses and actively managing our portfolio of businesses.

Our products are generally based on technical expertise and innovation in one or more of our three core competencies: making and handling very fine particles; modifying the surfaces of very fine particles to alter their functionality; and designing particles to impart specific properties to a composite. We focus on creating particles with the composition, morphology, surface functionalities and formulations to support existing and emerging applications.

We are organized into four business segments: the Core Segment, which is further disaggregated for financial reporting purposes into the Rubber Blacks and the Supermetals Businesses; the Performance Segment; the New Business Segment and the Specialty Fluids Segment. For operational purposes, we are also organized into three geographic regions: The Americas, which includes North and South America; Europe, Middle East and Africa ("EMEA"); and Asia Pacific, including China. The business segments are discussed in more detail later in this section. Financial information about our business segments appears in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in Item 7 below ("MD&A") and in Note V of the Notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 8 below ("Note V"). Financial information about our sales and long-lived assets in certain geographic areas appears in Note V.

Our internet address is *www.cabot-corp.com*. We make available free of charge on or through our internet website our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 as soon as reasonably practicable after electronically filing such material with, or furnishing it to, the SEC.

### **Core Segment**

The Core Segment is comprised of the Rubber Blacks Business and the Supermetals Business. A discussion of each of these Businesses follows.

### **Rubber Blacks Business**

### Products

Carbon black is a form of elemental carbon that is manufactured in a highly controlled process to produce particles and aggregates of varied structure and surface chemistry, resulting in many different performance characteristics for a wide variety of applications. Rubber grade carbon blacks are used to enhance the physical properties of the systems and applications in which they are incorporated.

Our rubber blacks products are used in tires and industrial products. Rubber blacks have traditionally been used in the tire industry as a rubber reinforcing agent and are also used as a performance additive. In industrial products such as hoses, belts, extruded profiles and molded goods, rubber blacks are used to improve the physical performance of the product. In addition to the carbon black we make using conventional carbon black manufacturing methods, we have developed elastomer composite products (referred to as Cabot Elastomer Composites or "CEC") that are compounds of natural rubber and carbon black made by a patented liquid phase process. Our CEC products are currently targeted primarily for tire applications because we believe these compounds improve wear resistance, reduce fatigue and reduce rolling resistance compared to natural rubber/carbon black compounds made by conventional methods.

### Sales and Customers

Sales of rubber blacks products are made by Cabot employees and through distributors and sales representatives. Sales to three major tire customers represent a material portion of the Rubber Blacks Business's total net sales and operating revenues. The loss of any of these customers could have a material adverse effect on the Rubber Blacks Business. In fiscal 2009, sales to The Goodyear Tire and Rubber Company and its affiliates amounted to 10% of Cabot's consolidated revenues. We did not have sales during the fiscal year to any other customer in an amount equal to or greater than 10% of our consolidated revenues for the year.

Under appropriate circumstances, we have pursued a strategy of entering into annual and long-term supply contracts (those with an initial term longer than one year) with certain customers. These contracts are designed to provide our customers with a secure supply of rubber blacks and help us reduce the volatility in volumes and margins over time. Many of these contracts provide for sales price adjustments to account for

changes in feedstock costs and, in some cases, changes in other relevant costs (such as the cost of natural gas). In fiscal 2009, approximately half of our rubber blacks volume was sold under long-term or annual contracts in effect during the fiscal year. The majority of the volumes sold under these contracts are sold to customers in North America and Western Europe.

Much of the rubber blacks we sell is used in automotive products and, therefore, our financial results may be affected by the cyclical nature of the automotive industry. However, a large portion of the market for our products is in replacement tires that historically have been less subject to automotive industry cycles.

### Competition

We are one of the leading manufacturers of carbon black in the world. We compete in the manufacture of carbon black primarily with four companies with a global presence and a significant number of other companies which have a regional presence. Competition for products within the Rubber Blacks Business is based on product performance, quality, reliability, service, technical innovation and price, as well as on the proximity of our manufacturing operations to those of our customers. We believe our technological leadership, global manufacturing presence, operations excellence and customer service provide us a competitive advantage.

### **Raw Materials**

The principal raw material used in the manufacture of carbon black is a portion of the residual heavy oils derived from petroleum refining operations and from the distillation of coal tars and the production of ethylene throughout the world. Natural gas is also used in the production of carbon black. Raw material costs generally are influenced by the availability of various types of carbon black feedstock and natural gas, and related transportation costs. Importantly, movements in the market price for crude oil typically affect carbon black feedstock costs.

### Operations

We own, or have a controlling interest in, and operate plants that produce rubber blacks in Argentina, Brazil, Canada, China, Colombia, the Czech Republic, France, India, Indonesia, Italy, Japan, Malaysia, The Netherlands, and the United States. Our equity affiliates operate carbon black plants in Mexico and Venezuela. The following table shows our ownership interest as of September 30, 2009 in rubber blacks operations in which we own less than 100%:

Location Percentage Interest Shanghai, China 70% (consolidated subsidiary) Tianjin, China 70% (consolidated subsidiary) Valasske Mezirici (Valmez), Czech Republic 52% (consolidated subsidiary) Thane, India 97.7% (consolidated subsidiary) Cilegon and Merak, Indonesia 84.8% (consolidated subsidiary) 51% (consolidated subsidiary) Port Dickson, Malaysia Tampico, Mexico 40% (equity affiliate) 47.5% (equity affiliate) Valencia, Venezuela

We continue to expand the manufacturing capacity of our Rubber Blacks Business in emerging markets. In fiscal 2009 we completed constructing and began operating two additional rubber blacks production units at our carbon black plant in Tianjin, China, increasing our capacity at that facility by 150,000 metric tons.

As part of our 2009 global restructuring plan, during fiscal 2009 we closed our rubber blacks manufacturing operations in Stanlow, U.K., and in October 2009 we closed our manufacturing operations in Berre, France.

### **Supermetals Business**

### Products

We produce tantalum, niobium (columbium) and their alloys. Tantalum, which accounts for substantially all of this Business's sales, is produced in various forms. Electronics is the largest application for tantalum powder, which is used to make capacitors for computers, networking devices, wireless phones, electronics for automobiles and other devices. Tantalum, niobium and their alloys are also produced in wrought form for applications such as the production of superalloys and chemical process equipment and for various other industrial and aerospace applications, including fiber optic filters, sodium vapor lamps, turbine blades and aerospace propulsion systems. In addition, the Supermetals Business sells the starting metals (high-purity grade tantalum powders, plates and ingots) used to manufacture finished tantalum sputtering targets used in thin film applications, including semiconductors, inkjet heads, magnetics and flat panel displays.

### Sales and Customers

Sales are made primarily through Cabot employees. In fiscal 2009, sales to four capacitor materials customers represented a material portion of the total net sales and operating revenues of the Supermetals Business. The loss of any of these customers could have a material adverse effect on the Supermetals Business.

Many of our tantalum products are used in products for the electronics industry, which is cyclical in nature.

### Competition

We are a leading producer of electronic grade tantalum powder products. Competition in the tantalum business is based on technical innovation, product performance, quality, reliability, service and price. We compete principally with three other producers of tantalum powder and believe our technological leadership in high capacitance tantalum powder provides us with a competitive advantage.

### **Raw Materials**

Tantalum ore is the principal raw material used in this business. Historically, we obtained a large portion of our raw material under long-term supply contracts with third-parties and from a mine we own in Manitoba, Canada, although during fiscal 2009 we suspended our tantalum mining operations. Given our current ore inventory levels and other currently available sources of ore, we believe we have an adequate supply of raw material for this Business for the foreseeable future.

We have not purchased or sourced any material containing tantalum, including coltan, from the Democratic Republic of the Congo.

### Operations

We operate manufacturing facilities for this business in Boyertown, Pennsylvania and Kawahigashi-machi, Japan. We have a license from the Department of Environmental Protection for the receipt, storage and processing of tantalum containing Class 7 ores at our Boyertown facility, and transport this material under a license from the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

As part of our 2009 global restructuring plan, we suspended our tantalum mining operations in Manitoba in fiscal 2009 and plan to close our tantalum powder operations in Boyertown, Pennsylvania in calender 2010. We will continue to operate our tantalum mill and ore processing operations in Boyertown.

### **Performance Segment**

The Performance Segment is comprised of two product lines: specialty grades of carbon black and thermoplastic concentrates (referred to together as "performance products"); and fumed silica, fumed alumina and dispersions thereof (referred to together as "fumed metal oxides"). In each product line, we design, manufacture and sell materials that deliver performance in a broad range of customer applications. Products are used in a wide variety of applications across the automotive, construction and infrastructure, and electronics and consumer products sectors.

### Products

Carbon black is a form of elemental carbon that is manufactured in a highly controlled process to produce particles and aggregates of varied structure and surface chemistry, resulting in many different performance characteristics for a wide variety of applications. Our specialty grades of carbon black are used to impart color, provide rheology control, enhance conductivity and static charge control, provide UV protection, enhance mechanical properties, and provide chemical flexibility through surface treatment. These products are used in a wide variety of applications, such as inks, coatings, cables, pipes, toners and electronics. In addition, we manufacture and source thermoplastic concentrates and compounds that are marketed to the plastics industry.

Funded silica is an ultra-fine, high-purity particle used as a reinforcing, thickening, abrasive, thixotropic, suspending or anti-caking agent in a wide variety of products produced for the automotive, construction, microelectronics, and consumer products industries. These products include adhesives, sealants, cosmetics, inks, toners, silicone rubber, coatings, polishing slurries and pharmaceuticals. Funded alumina, also an ultra-fine, high-purity particle, is used as an abrasive, absorbent or barrier agent in a variety of products, such as inkjet media, lighting, coatings, cosmetics and polishing slurries.

### Sales and Customers

Sales of these products are made by Cabot employees and through distributors and sales representatives. Under appropriate circumstances, we have entered into long-term supply arrangements with certain customers for sales of our products. In fiscal 2009, sales under these contracts accounted for approximately 25% of the Performance Segment's revenue. For the performance products line of business, these contracts are with a broad number of customers. In contrast, sales under long term contracts with two customers account for a substantial portion of the revenue of the fumed metal oxides line of business. The majority of volume sold under long-term contracts in the Performance Segment are sold to customers located in North America and Western Europe.

### Competition

We are one of the leading manufacturers of carbon black in the world. We compete in the manufacture of carbon black primarily with four companies with a global presence and a significant number of other companies which have a regional presence. We are also a leading producer of thermoplastic concentrates in Europe and Asia. We are a leading producer and seller of fumed silica and compete primarily with three companies with a global presence and at least four other companies which have a regional presence.

Competition for these products is based on product performance, quality, reliability, service, technical innovation and price, as well as on the proximity of our manufacturing operations to those of our customers. We believe our technological leadership, global manufacturing presence, operations excellence and customer service provide us a competitive advantage.

### **Raw Materials**

The principal raw material used in the manufacture of carbon black is a portion of the residual heavy oils derived from petroleum refining operations and from the distillation of coal tars and the production of



ethylene throughout the world. Natural gas is also used in the production of carbon black. Raw material costs generally are influenced by the availability of various types of carbon black feedstock and natural gas, and related transportation costs. Importantly, movements in the market price for crude oil typically affect carbon black feedstock costs.

Other than carbon black feedstock, the primary materials used for thermoplastic concentrates are titanium dioxide, thermoplastic resins and mineral fillers. Raw materials for these concentrates are, in general, readily available.

Raw materials for the production of fumed silica are various chlorosilane feedstocks. We purchase feedstocks and for some customers convert their feedstock to product on a fee-basis (so called "toll conversion"). We also purchase aluminum chloride as feedstock for the production of fumed alumina. We have long-term procurement contracts or arrangements in place for the purchase of fumed silica feedstock, which we believe will enable us to meet our raw material requirements for the foreseeable future. In addition, we buy some raw materials in the spot market to help ensure flexibility and minimize costs.

### Operations

We own, or have a controlling interest in, and operate plants that produce specialty grades of carbon black in China, The Netherlands and the United States. Our thermoplastic concentrates and compounds are produced in facilities in Belgium, Italy, and China (Hong Kong). We also own, or have a controlling interest in, manufacturing plants that produce fumed metal oxides in the United States; China; the United Kingdom; and Germany. An equity affiliate operates a fumed metal oxides plant in Mettur Dam, India. The following table shows our ownership interest as of September 30, 2009 in these segment operations in which we own less than 100%:

### Location

Tianjin, China (performance products) Jiangxi Province, China (fumed metal oxides) Mettur Dam, India (fumed metal oxides) Percentage Interest

90% (consolidated subsidiary) 90% (consolidated subsidiary) 50% (equity affiliate)

We continue to expand the manufacturing capacity of our Performance Products and Fumed Metal Oxides Businesses in emerging markets. During fiscal 2007, we commissioned a specialty carbon black manufacturing unit at our plant in Tianjin with an annual nameplate capacity of approximately 20,000 metric tons. We also continue to work to expand our fumed silica capacity in China. In addition, in fiscal 2009 we purchased a facility in Dubai for the manufacture of masterbatch to serve increasing plastics demand in the Middle East. We expect to commence manufacturing operations at that facility in the first half of 2010.

As part of our 2009 global restructuring plan, during fiscal 2009 we closed our performance products manufacturing operations in Dukinfield, U.K. and our carbon black manufacturing operations in Stanlow, U.K. and in October 2009 we closed our manufacturing operations in Berre, France. During fiscal 2010, we plan to close our remaining manufacturing operations in Stanlow.

### **New Business Segment**

Our New Business Segment includes the Inkjet Colorants and Aerogel Businesses and the business development activities of Cabot Superior Micropowders. A discussion of each of these Businesses follows.

### **Inkjet Colorants**

### Products

We produce and sell aqueous inkjet colorants primarily to the inkjet printing market. Our inkjet colorants are high-quality pigment-based black and other colorant dispersions we manufacture by surface treating specialty grades of carbon black and other pigments. The dispersions are used in aqueous inkjet

inks to impart color (optical density or chroma) with improved durability (waterfastness, lightfastness and rub resistance) while maintaining high printhead reliability. Our inkjet colorants are produced for various inkjet printing applications, including small office and home office, corporate office, and commercial and industrial printing, as well as for other niche applications that require a high level of dispersibility and colloidal stability.

### Sales and Customers

Sales of inkjet colorants are made by Cabot employees to inkjet printer manufacturers and to suppliers of inkjet inks in the inkjet cartridge aftermarket. Many of our commercialized products have been developed through joint research and development initiatives with inkjet printer manufacturers. These initiatives have led to the development of exclusive differentiated products for these inkjet customers.

### Competition

Our inkjet colorants are designed to replace traditional pigment dispersions and dyes used in inkjet printing applications. Competitive products for inkjet colorants are organic dyes and other dispersed pigments manufactured and marketed by large chemical companies and small independent producers. Competition is based on product performance, technical innovation, quality, reliability, service and price. We believe our commercial strengths include technical innovation, product performance and service.

### **Raw Materials**

Raw materials for inkjet colorants include carbon black sourced from our carbon black plants, organic pigments and other treating agents available from various sources. We believe that all raw materials to produce inkjet colorants are in adequate supply.

### Operations

Our inkjet colorants are manufactured at our facility in Haverhill, Massachusetts.

### **Aerogel Business**

### Products

Cabot's aerogel is a nano-structured, high surface area, hydrophobic, silica-based particle that is used in a variety of thermal insulation and specialty chemical applications. In the construction industry, the product is used in skylight, window, wall and roof systems for insulating eco-daylighting applications. In the oil and gas industry, aerogel is used to insulate subsea pipelines. In the specialty chemicals industry, the product is used in a variety of applications. We continue to focus on application and market development activities for use of aerogel in these and other new applications.

### Sales and Customers

Sales of aerogel products are made principally by Cabot employees.

### Competition

Although the manufacturing processes used are different, in premium insulation applications, our aerogel products compete principally with aerogel products manufactured by Aspen Aerogel, Inc. and non-aerogel insulation products manufactured by primarily regional companies throughout the world.

### **Raw Materials**

The principal raw materials for the production of aerogels are silica sol and/or sodium silicate, which we believe are in adequate supply.

### Operations

We manufacture our aerogel products at our facility in Frankfurt, Germany using a unique and patented manufacturing process. Finished products for use in the oil and gas industry are fabricated at a facility in Billerica, Massachusetts.

### Cabot Superior MicroPowders ("CSMP")

CSMP is a research and development enterprise with multiple technology platforms and core competencies in advanced particle manufacturing across a wide range of materials and the related materials chemistries. Its principal areas of commercial focus are in developing advanced materials for anti-counterfeiting security applications, fuel cell applications, solar energy applications, environmental and industrial catalyst applications, and for other performance material applications. We expect the CSMP platforms to support the development of new technologies that complement existing applications and provide opportunities for new business growth. Most of these activities are conducted at our facilities in Albuquerque, New Mexico.

### **Specialty Fluids Segment**

### Products

Our Specialty Fluids Segment produces and markets cesium formate as a drilling and completion fluid for use primarily in high pressure and high temperature oil and gas well construction. Cesium formate products are solids-free, high-density fluids that have a low viscosity, enabling safe and efficient well construction and workover operations. The fluid is resistant to high temperatures, minimizes damage to producing reservoirs and is readily biodegradable in accordance with the testing guidelines set by the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. In a majority of applications, cesium formate is blended with other formates or products.

### Sales, Rental and Customers

Sales of our cesium formate products are made to oil and gas operating companies directly by Cabot employees and sales representatives and indirectly through oil field service companies. We generally rent cesium formate to our customers for use in drilling operations on a short-term basis. After completion of a job, the customer returns the fluid to Cabot and it is reprocessed for use in subsequent well operations. Any fluid that is lost during use and not returned to Cabot is paid for by the customer. The rates to be charged to the customer for the daily product rental and for lost product are agreed to before a job begins.

Since 2003, a large portion of our fluids have been used for drilling and completion of wells in the North Sea, where we have been supplying cesium formate-based fluids for both reservoir drilling and completion activities on large gas and condensate field projects in the Norwegian Continental Shelf. More recently, we have expanded the use of our fluids to drilling operations outside of the North Sea.

### Competition

Formate fluids, which were introduced to the market in the mid-1990s, are a relatively small but growing part of the drilling and completion fluids market and compete mainly with traditional drilling fluid technologies. Competition in the well fluids business is based on product performance, quality, reliability, service, technical innovation and price, and proximity of inventory to customers' drilling operations. We believe our commercial strengths include our unique product offerings and their performance.

### **Raw Materials**

The principal raw material used in this business is pollucite (cesium ore), which we obtain from our mine in Manitoba, Canada. We own a substantial portion of the world's known pollucite reserves, ensuring us an adequate supply of our principal raw material. Considering our current production rates, our current

estimate of reserve levels in the mine and inventory on hand, we expect our supply to last at least 10 years. The process of estimating mineral reserves is inherently uncertain and requires making subjective engineering, geological, geophysical and economic assumptions. Accordingly, there is likely to be variability in the estimated reserve life of the ore body over time. In addition, we have identified technical projects to recover cesium from low grade ore not currently in our reserve estimates. These proposed technical projects may require different, although well-established, recovery techniques than we currently use.

Most jobs for which cesium formate is used require a large volume of the product. Accordingly, the Specialty Fluids Segment maintains a large inventory of fluid.

### **Operations**

We have a mine and a cesium formate manufacturing facility in Manitoba, Canada, as well as fluid blending and reclamation facilities in Aberdeen, Scotland and in Bergen and Kristiansund, Norway. In addition, fluid is warehoused at various locations around the world to support existing and potential operations. In fiscal 2007, we established a regional sales office in Singapore in order to increase marketing initiatives to prospective customers in China, Southeast Asia, Australia and New Zealand.

### **Patents and Trademarks**

We own and are a licensee of various patents, which expire at different times, covering many of our products as well as processes and product uses. Although the products made and sold under these patents and licenses are important to Cabot, the loss of any particular patent or license would not materially affect our business, taken as a whole. We sell our products under a variety of trademarks, the loss of any one of which would not materially affect our business, taken as a whole.

### Backlog

Our businesses are generally not seasonal in nature, although we typically experience some decline in European and North American sales in the fourth fiscal quarter due to summer plant shutdowns and in Asia Pacific sales in the second fiscal quarter because of the New Year holidays in that region.

We do not consider backlog to be a significant indicator of the level of future sales activity. In general, we do not manufacture our products against a backlog of orders. Production and inventory levels are based on the level of incoming orders as well as projections of future demand. Therefore, we believe that backlog information is not material to understanding our overall business and is not a reliable indicator of our ability to achieve any particular level of revenue or financial performance.

### Employees

As of September 30, 2009, we had approximately 3,950 employees. Some of our employees in the United States and abroad are covered by collective bargaining or similar agreements. We believe that our relations with our employees are generally satisfactory.

### **Research and Development**

Cabot develops new and improved products and higher efficiency processes through Company-sponsored research and technical service activities, including those initiated in response to customer requests. Our expenditures for such activities generally are spread among our businesses and are shown in the consolidated statements of operations.

### Safety, Health and Environment ("SH&E")

Cabot has been named as a potentially responsible party under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980 (the "Superfund law") and comparable state statutes

with respect to several sites primarily associated with our divested businesses. (See "Legal Proceedings" below.) During the next several years, as remediation of various environmental sites is carried out, we expect to spend against our \$6 million environmental reserve for costs associated with such remediation. Adjustments are made to the reserve based on our continuing analysis of our share of costs likely to be incurred at each site. Inherent uncertainties exist in these estimates due to unknown conditions at the various sites, changing governmental regulations and legal standards regarding liability, and changing technologies for handling site investigation and remediation. While the reserve represents our best estimate of the costs we expect to incur, the actual costs to investigate and remediate these sites may exceed the amounts accrued in the environmental reserve. While it is always possible that an unusual event may occur with respect to a given site and have a material adverse effect on our results of operations in a particular period, we do not believe that the costs relating to these sites, in the aggregate, are likely to have a material adverse effect on our financial position. Furthermore, it is possible that we may also incur future costs relating to environmental liabilities not currently known to us or as to which it is currently not possible to make an estimate.

Our ongoing operations are subject to extensive federal, state, local, and foreign laws, regulations, rules, and ordinances relating to safety, health, and environmental matters ("SH&E Requirements"). These SH&E Requirements include requirements to obtain and comply with various environmental-related permits for constructing any new facilities and operating all of our existing facilities. We have expended considerable sums to construct, maintain, operate, and improve facilities for safety, health and environmental protection and to comply with SH&E Requirements. We spent approximately \$21 million in environmental-related capital expenditures at existing facilities in fiscal 2009 and anticipate spending approximately \$21 million for such matters in fiscal 2010.

In recognition of the importance of SH&E Requirements to Cabot, our Board of Directors has a Safety, Health, and Environmental Affairs Committee. The Committee, which is comprised of independent directors, meets at least three times a year and provides oversight and guidance to Cabot's safety, health and environmental management programs. In particular, the Committee reviews Cabot's environmental reserve, risk assessment and management processes, environmental and safety audit reports, performance metrics, performance as benchmarked against industry peer groups, assessed fines or penalties, site security and safety issues, health and environmental training initiatives, and the SH&E budget and capital expenditures. The Committee also consults with our outside and internal advisors regarding management of Cabot's safety, health and environmental programs.

In February 2006, the International Agency for Research on Cancer ("IARC") reaffirmed its classification of carbon black as a Group 2B substance (known animal carcinogen, possible human carcinogen). We have communicated IARC's classification of carbon black to our customers and employees and have included that information in our material safety data sheets and elsewhere, as appropriate. We continue to believe that the available evidence, taken as a whole, indicates that carbon black is not carcinogenic to humans, and does not present a health hazard when handled in accordance with good housekeeping and safe workplace practices as described in our material safety data sheets.

In February 2003, the California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment ("OEHHA") published a notice adding "carbon black (airborne, unbound particles of respirable size)" to the California Safe Drinking Water and Toxic Enforcement Act, commonly referred to as Proposition 65. Proposition 65 requires businesses to warn individuals before they knowingly or intentionally expose them to chemicals subject to its requirements, and it prohibits businesses from knowingly discharging or releasing the chemicals into water or onto land where they could contaminate drinking water. We worked with the International Carbon Black Association, as well as various customers and carbon black user groups, to ensure our compliance with the requirements associated with the Proposition 65 listing of carbon black, which became effective in February 2004. We have been informed that OEHHA is considering certain changes that may result in removing the "airborne, unbound particles of respirable size" qualifying language

from its listing of carbon black. If this change is adopted by OEHHA, it would result in increased labeling and other requirements for our customers under Proposition 65.

In October 2003, the European Commission ("EC") developed a new European Union ("EU") regulatory framework for chemicals called REACH (Registration, Evaluation and Authorization of Chemicals). REACH, which became effective in June 2007, applies to all existing and new chemical substances produced or imported into the EU in quantities greater than one metric ton a year. Manufacturers or importers of these chemical substances are required to submit specified health, safety, risk and use information about the substance to the European Chemical Agency. As we are committed to continuing to supply our EU customers, we have registered silica and cesium formate under REACH, and carbon black is expected to be registered in late 2009 or early 2010. We are also working with the manufacturers and importers of our other substances, including our feedstocks, to ensure their registration prior to the applicable deadline.

We are experiencing increased regulations by environmental agencies worldwide relating to the air emissions from our manufacturing operations. This increased regulation is resulting in more restrictive air emission limits globally, particularly as they relate to nitrogen oxide and sulphur dioxide emissions. In addition, global efforts to reduce greenhouse gas emissions impact the carbon black industry as carbon dioxide is emitted in the carbon black manufacturing process. In December 2005, the EC published a directive that includes carbon black manufacturing in the combustion sector and in Phase II of the Emission Trading Scheme, which establishes a maximum allowable emission credit for each ton of CO <sub>2</sub> emitted, for the period 2008 to 2012. Various EU member states have included carbon black facilities in their national allocation plans and a number of our carbon black plants in Europe were required to comply with the Emission Trading Scheme beginning in calendar year 2008. We generally expect to purchase credits where necessary to respond to allocation shortfalls. We are also ongoing discussions in other regions and countries, including the United States, Canada, China, and Brazil regarding greenhouse gas emission reporting and reduction programs, but those programs have not yet been fully defined and their impact on us cannot be estimated at this time. Finally, Cabot's U.S. carbon black facilities will be required to report their greenhouse gas emissions under the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's new rule for the Mandatory Reporting of Greenhouse Gases in 2011.

Since the terrorist attacks in the U.S. on September 11, 2001, various U.S. agencies and international bodies have adopted security requirements applicable to certain manufacturing and industrial facilities and marine port locations. These security-related requirements involve the preparation of security assessments and security plans in some cases, and in other cases the registration of certain facilities with specified governmental authorities. We are closely monitoring all security related regulatory developments and believe we are in compliance with all existing requirements. Compliance with such requirements is not expected to have a material adverse effect on our operations.

### Foreign and Domestic Operations and Export Sales

A significant portion of our revenues and operating profits is derived from overseas operations. The profitability of our segments is affected by fluctuations in the value of the U.S. dollar relative to foreign currencies. (See MD&A and the Geographic Information portion of Note V for further information relating to sales and long-lived assets by geographic area.) Currency fluctuations, nationalization and expropriation of assets are risks inherent in international operations. We have taken steps we deem prudent in our international operations to diversify and otherwise to protect against these risks, including the use of foreign currency financial instruments to reduce the risk associated with changes in the value of certain foreign currencies compared to the U.S. dollar. (See the Risk Management discussion contained in "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" in Item 7A below and Note V of the Notes to the Company's Consolidated Financial Statements).

### Item 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to factors described elsewhere in this report, the following are important factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed in our forward-looking statements. It is not possible, however, to predict or identify all such factors. Accordingly, investors should not consider the following to be a complete discussion of all potential risks or uncertainties.

### Negative or uncertain worldwide economic conditions may adversely impact our business.

Our operations and performance are materially affected by worldwide economic conditions, which deteriorated significantly during fiscal 2009. Market turmoil and tightened credit availability generally reduced consumer confidence, increased difficulty in collecting accounts receivable, increased pricing pressure on products and services, and led to widespread reduction of global business activity. Uncertainty about current global economic conditions has resulted in decreased consumer spending and a significant decline in sales in the automotive, electronics and construction industries worldwide. As a result, we have experienced declines in global demand for our products that serve these industries, with volumes in our Core and Performance Segments for fiscal 2009 more than 20% below the levels that we experienced in fiscal 2008. These developments have resulted in decreased revenues and weaker results of operations. While we have seen signs of recovery and increased demand in most of our businesses, continued weakness in worldwide economic conditions could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and cash flows.

### Changes in supply-demand balance in the regions and the industries in which we operate may adversely affect our financial results.

Our key customers continue to shift their manufacturing capacity from mature markets such as North America and Western Europe to emerging regions such as Asia, South America and Eastern Europe. Although we are responding to meet these market demand conditions, we cannot be certain that we will be successful expanding capacity in emerging regions (which depends in part on economic and political conditions in these regions and, in some cases, on our ability to acquire or form strategic business alliances) or in reducing capacity in mature regions commensurate with industry demand. Similarly, demand for our customers' products and our competitors' reactions to market conditions could affect our financial results.

In addition, our Rubber Blacks and Supermetals Businesses are sensitive to changes in industry capacity utilization. As a result, pricing tends to decrease when capacity utilization in these businesses decreases, which could affect our financial performance.

### Our restructuring activities and cost saving initiatives may not achieve the results we anticipate.

We have undertaken and will continue to undertake cost reduction initiatives and organizational restructurings to optimize our asset base, improve operating efficiencies and generate cost savings. In connection with many of these actions we have projected significant one-time and on-going cost savings. The success of these activities is not predictable and we cannot be certain that we will be able to complete these initiatives as planned or that the estimated operating efficiencies or cost savings from such activities will be fully realized or maintained over time. In addition, where we have closed manufacturing facilities, we may not be successful in migrating our customers from those closed facilities to our other facilities.

### Volatility in the price of raw materials or their reduced availability could decrease our margins.

Our manufacturing processes consume significant amounts of energy and raw materials, the costs of which are subject to worldwide supply and demand as well as other factors beyond our control. Dramatic increases in such costs or decreases in the availability of raw materials at acceptable costs could have an adverse effect on our results of operations. For example, movements in the market price for crude oil typically affect carbon black feedstock costs. Significant movements in the market price for crude oil tend to create volatility in our carbon black feedstock costs, which can effect our working capital and results of

operations. Although our long-term and some of our annual carbon black supply contracts provide for a price adjustment to account for changes in feedstock costs, there is a lag between the time when we incur feedstock costs and the time when prices are adjusted under some of these contracts. Accordingly, we may not be able to pass increased costs along to our customers when they occur, which can have a significant negative impact on results of operations and cash flows in a given quarter. We have reduced the time lag in many of our long-term contracts as they have come up for renewal, but we may not be successful in reducing the time lag in some or all of the remainder of these contracts as they come up for renewal in the future. In addition, it is possible that a supply contract with a price adjustment mechanism could expire by its terms before we are able to recapture fully our raw material cost increases. We attempt to offset the effects of increases in raw material costs through selling price increases in our non-contract sales, productivity improvements and could vary significantly depending on the segment served. Such increases may not be accepted by our customers, may not be sufficient to compensate for increased raw material and energy costs or may decrease demand for our products and our volume of sales. If we are not able to fully offset the effects of increased raw material or energy costs, it could have a significant impact on our financial results.

# We depend on a group of key customers for a significant portion of our sales. A significant adverse change in a customer relationship or in a customer's performance or financial position could harm our business and financial condition.

Our success in strengthening relationships and growing business with our largest customers and retaining their business over extended time periods could affect our future results. We have a total of nine customers in the tire, silicones, capacitor materials and microelectronics industries that together represent a significant portion of our total net sales and operating revenues. In fiscal 2009, sales to The Goodyear Tire and Rubber Company by our Rubber Blacks Business accounted for approximately 10% of our consolidated revenues. The loss of any of our important customers, or a reduction in volumes sold to them because of a work stoppage or other disruption, could adversely affect our results of operations until such business is replaced or the disruption ends. Any deterioration of the financial condition of any of our customers or the industries they serve that impairs our customers' ability to make payments to us also could increase our uncollectible receivables and could affect our future results and financial condition.

# Our operations involve the handling of hazardous and, in some instances, radioactive materials, and we are subject to extensive safety, health and environmental requirements, which could increase our costs and/or reduce our revenues.

Our ongoing operations are subject to extensive federal, state, local and foreign laws, regulations, rules and ordinances relating to safety, health and environmental matters ("SH&E Requirements"), many of which provide for substantial monetary fines and criminal sanctions for violations. These SH&E Requirements include requirements to obtain and comply with various environmental-related permits for constructing any new facilities and operating all of our existing facilities. In June 2009, we received an information request from the United States Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") as part of an EPA national initiative focused on the U.S. carbon black manufacturing sector. The information request relates to our Pampa, Texas facility's compliance with certain regulatory and permitting requirements under the Clean Air Act, including the New Source Review ("NSR") construction permitting requirements. We responded to EPA's information request in August 2009 and are awaiting a response from EPA. As a result of this initiative, based upon how EPA has handled similar NSR initiatives with other industrial sectors, it is possible that EPA could attempt to compel us to employ additional technology control devices or approaches with respect to emissions at certain facilities and/or seek a civil penalty from us.

In addition, the operation of a chemical manufacturing business as well as the sale and distribution of chemical products involve safety, health and environmental risks. For example, the production and/or processing of carbon black, fumed metal oxides, tantalum, niobium, aerogel and other chemicals involve the handling, transportation, manufacture or use of certain substances or components that may be considered

toxic or hazardous within the meaning of applicable SH&E Requirements. The processing of tantalum ore also involves radioactive substances. The transportation of chemical products and other activities associated with the manufacturing process have the potential to cause environmental or other damage as well as injury or death to employees or third parties.

We could incur significant expenditures in connection with such operational risks. We believe that our ongoing operations comply with current SH&E Requirements in a manner that should not materially affect our earnings or cash flow in an adverse manner. We cannot be certain, however, that significant costs or liabilities will not be incurred with respect to SH&E Requirements and our operations. Moreover, we are not able to predict whether future changes or developments in SH&E Requirements will affect our earnings or cash flow in a materially adverse manner.

### Fluctuations in foreign currency exchange and interest rates could affect our financial results.

We earn revenues, pay expenses, own assets and incur liabilities in countries using currencies other than the U.S. dollar. In fiscal 2009, we derived a majority of our revenues from sales outside the United States. Because our consolidated financial statements are presented in U.S. dollars, we must translate revenues, income and expenses as well as assets and liabilities into U.S. dollars at exchange rates in effect during or at the end of each reporting period. Therefore, increases or decreases in the value of the U.S. dollar against other currencies in countries where we operate will affect our results of operations and the value of balance sheet items denominated in foreign currencies. Because of the geographic diversity of our operations, weaknesses in some currencies might be offset by strengths in others over time. In addition, we are exposed to adverse changes in interest rates. We manage these risks through normal operating and financing activities and, when deemed appropriate, through the use of derivative instruments as well as foreign currency debt. We cannot be certain, however, that we will be successful in reducing the risks inherent in exposures to foreign currency and interest rate fluctuations.

### We rely on our committed lines of credit to provide us with working capital.

At September 30, 2009, we had \$460 million in committed lines of credit, including \$400 million under a revolving credit facility that matures in August 2010. We plan to replace our revolving credit facility. A replacement facility may be for a lesser amount and a shorter term, and at borrowing costs that are higher than those under our current revolving credit facility. In addition, a new facility may contain more restrictive terms and covenants than our current facility.

# We have entered into a number of derivative contracts with financial counterparties. The effectiveness of these contracts is dependent on the ability of these financial counterparties to perform their obligations and their nonperformance could harm our financial condition.

We have entered into interest rate swap contracts, foreign currency derivatives and forward commodity contracts as part of our financial strategy. The effectiveness of our hedging programs using these instruments is dependent, in part, upon the counterparties to these contracts honoring their financial obligations. While we have not experienced any losses due to counterparty nonperformance, if any of our counterparties are unable to perform their obligations in the future, we could be exposed to increased earnings and cash flow volatility due to an instrument's failure to hedge a financial risk.

### We are exposed to political or country risk inherent in doing business in some countries.

Sales outside of the United States constituted a majority of our revenues in fiscal 2009. Our operations in some countries may be subject to the following risks: changes in the rate of economic growth; unsettled political or economic conditions; possible expropriation or other governmental actions; social unrest, war, terrorist activities or other armed conflict; confiscatory taxation or other adverse tax policies; deprivation of contract rights; trade regulations affecting production, pricing and marketing of products; reduced



protection of intellectual property rights; restrictions on the repatriation of income or capital; exchange controls; inflation; currency fluctuations and devaluation; the effect of global health, safety and environmental matters on economic conditions and market opportunities; and changes in financial policy and availability of credit.

### Plant capacity expansions may be delayed and not achieve the expected benefits.

Our ability to complete capacity expansions as planned may be delayed or interrupted by the need to obtain environmental and other regulatory approvals, availability of labor and materials, unforeseen hazards such as weather conditions, and other risks customarily associated with construction projects. Moreover, capacity expansion in our Rubber Blacks, Performance Products and Fumed Metal Oxides Businesses could have a negative impact on the financial performance of these businesses until capacity utilization is sufficient to absorb the incremental costs associated with the expansion.

### The money we spend developing new businesses may not result in a proportional increase in our revenues or profits.

We cannot be certain that the costs we incur investing in new businesses will result in a proportional increase in revenues or profits. In addition, the timely commercialization of products that we are developing may be disrupted or delayed by manufacturing or other technical difficulties, market acceptance or insufficient market size to support a new product, competitors' new products, and difficulties in moving from the experimental stage to the production stage. These disruptions or delays could affect our future results.

### Any failure to realize benefits from joint ventures, acquisitions or alliances could adversely affect future financial results.

As part of our strategies for growth and improved profitability, we have made and may continue to make acquisitions and investments and enter into joint ventures. The success of acquisitions of new technologies, companies and products, or arrangements with third parties is not predictable and we may not be successful in realizing our objectives as anticipated.

### We may be required to impair or write off certain assets if our assumptions about future sales and profitability prove incorrect.

In our analysis of the recoverability of certain assets, namely inventory, property, plant and equipment, investments, intangible assets and deferred tax assets, we have made assumptions about future sales (pricing, volume and region of sale), costs, cash generation and the ultimate profitability of the business and/or tax jurisdiction. These assumptions were based on management's best estimates and if the actual results differ significantly from these assumptions, we may not be able to realize the value of the assets recorded as of September 30, 2009, which could lead to an impairment or write-off of certain of these assets in the future.

### Increases in our tax rate may reduce our net income.

Our future tax rates may be adversely affected by a number of factors including the enactment of the currently proposed U.S. tax legislation; other changes in tax laws or the interpretation of such tax laws; changes in the estimated realization of our deferred tax assets and liabilities; the jurisdictions in which profits are determined to be earned and taxed; the repatriation of non-U.S. earnings for which we have not previously provided for U.S. taxes; adjustments to estimated taxes upon finalization of various tax returns; increases in expenses that are not always deductible for tax purposes, including write-offs of acquired in-process research and development and impairment of goodwill in connection with acquisitions; changes in available tax credits; changes in share-based compensation expense and the resolution of issues arising from tax audits with various tax authorities. Losses for which no tax benefits can be recorded could materially impact our tax rate and its volatility from one quarter to another. Any significant increase in our future tax rates could reduce net income in those periods.



### Regulations requiring a reduction of greenhouse gas emissions will impact the carbon black industry, including us.

Carbon dioxide is emitted in the carbon black manufacturing process. In December 2005, the European Commission published a new directive that includes carbon black manufacturing in the combustion sector and in Phase II of the Emissions Trading Scheme for the period 2008 to 2012. Various European Union member states have included carbon black facilities in their national allocation plans and we have taken actions to comply with applicable carbon dioxide emission requirements. However, there can be no assurance that we will be able to purchase emissions credits if our carbon black operations generate more carbon dioxide than our allocations permit or that the cost of such credits will be acceptable to us. There are also ongoing discussions in other regions and countries, including the United States, Canada, China and Brazil regarding greenhouse gas emission reporting and reduction programs, but those programs have not yet been defined and their potential impact on our manufacturing operations or financial results cannot be estimated at this time.

### Litigation or legal proceedings could expose us to significant liabilities and thus negatively affect our financial results.

As more fully described in "Item 3—Legal Proceedings", we are a party to or the subject of lawsuits, claims, and proceedings, including those involving contract, environmental, and health and safety matters as well as product liability and personal injury claims relating to asbestosis, silicosis, coal worker's pneumoconiosis and berylliosis, and exposure to various chemicals. Adverse rulings, judgments or settlements in pending or future litigation (including contract litigation and liabilities associated with respirator claims and our former beryllium operations) could cause our results to differ materially from those expressed or forecasted in any forward-looking statements.

### The continued protection of our patents and other proprietary intellectual property rights are important to our success.

Our patent and other intellectual property rights are important to our success and competitive position. We own various patents and other intellectual property rights in the U.S. and other countries covering many of our products, as well as processes and product uses. In addition, we are a licensee of various patents and intellectual property rights belonging to others in the U.S. and other countries. Because the laws and enforcement mechanisms of some countries may not allow us to protect our proprietary rights to the same extent as we are able to in the U.S., the strength of our intellectual property rights will vary from country to country.

Irrespective of our proprietary intellectual property rights, we may be subject to claims that our products, processes or product uses infringe the intellectual property rights of others. These claims, even if they are without merit, could be expensive and time consuming to defend and if we were to lose such claims, we could be subject to injunctions and/or damages, or be required to enter into licensing agreements requiring royalty payments and/or use restrictions. Licensing agreements may not be available to us, and if available, may not be available on acceptable terms.

### We may be subject to information technology system failures, network disruptions and breaches in data security.

Information technology system failures, network disruptions and breaches of data security could disrupt our operations by impeding our processing of transactions, our ability to protect customer or company information and our financial reporting. Our computer systems, including our back-up systems, could be damaged or interrupted by power outages, computer and telecommunications failures, computer viruses, internal or external security breaches, catastrophic events such as fires, earthquakes, tornadoes and hurricanes, and/or errors by our employees. Although we have taken steps to address these concerns by

implementing sophisticated network security and internal control measures, there can be no assurance that a system failure or data security breach will not have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

### Natural disasters could affect our operations and financial results.

We operate facilities in areas of the world that are exposed to natural hazards, such as hurricanes and earthquakes. Such events could disrupt our supply of raw materials or otherwise affect production, transportation and delivery of our products or affect demand for our products.

### Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

None.

### Item 2. Properties

Cabot's corporate headquarters are in leased office space in Boston, Massachusetts. We also own or lease office, manufacturing, storage, distribution, marketing and research and development facilities in the United States and in foreign countries. The locations of our principal manufacturing and/or administrative facilities are set forth in the table below. Unless otherwise indicated, all the properties are owned.

		Segment			
ocation by Region	Rubber Blacks Business	Supermetals Business	Performance Segment	New Business Segment	Specialty Fluids Segment
Americas Region					
Alpharetta, GA*(1)	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Tuscola, IL			Х		
Canal, LA	Х		Х		
Ville Platte, LA	Х				
Billerica, MA	Х	Х	Х	Х	
Billerica, MA (plant)*				Х	
Haverhill, MA				Х	
Midland, MI			Х		
Albuquerque, NM (2 plants)*				Х	
Boyertown, PA		Х			
Pampa, TX	Х		Х		
The Woodlands, TX*					Х
Campana, Argentina	Х				
Maua, Brazil	Х		Х		
Sao Paulo, Brazil*(1)	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Cartagena, Colombia	Х				
Lac du Bonnet, Manitoba**					Х
Sarnia, Ontario	Х		Х		

<sup>(1)</sup> Regional Shared Service Center

\* Leased premises

\*\* Building(s) owned by Cabot on leased land

		Segment			
Location by Region	Rubber Blacks Business	Supermetals Business	Performance Segment	New Business Segment	Specialty Fluids Segment
EMEA Region					
Loncin, Belgium			Х		
Leuven, Belgium <sup>*(1)</sup>	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Pepinster, Belgium			Х		
Valasske Mezirici (Valmez), Czech Republic**	Х				
Port Jerome, France**	Х				
Suresnes, France*	Х		Х		
Frankfurt, Germany*				Х	
Rheinfelden, Germany			Х		
Grigno, Italy			Х		
Ravenna, Italy	Х				
Bergen, Norway*					Х
Kristiansund, Norway*					Х
Aberdeen, Scotland*					Х
Boltek, The Netherlands**	Х		Х		
Dubai, United Arab Emirates			Х		
Barry, Wales**			Х		
Asia Pacific Region					
Hong Kong, China**			Х		
Jiangxi Province, China**			Х		
Tianjin, China**	Х		Х		
Shanghai, China*(1)	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
Shanghai, China** (plant)	Х				
Maharashtra, India**	Х				
Mumbai, India*	Х		Х		
Cilegon, Indonesia**	Х				
Jakarta, Indonesia*	Х		Х		
Merak, Indonesia	Х				
Kawahigashi-machi, Japan**		Х			
Ichihara, Japan	Х				
Shimonoseki, Japan**	Х		Х		
Tokyo, Japan*	Х	Х	Х	Х	
Port Dickson, Malaysia**	Х				

<sup>(1)</sup> Regional Shared Service Center

\* Leased premises

\*\* Building(s) owned by Cabot on leased land

We conduct research and development for our various businesses primarily at facilities in Billerica, MA; Albuquerque, NM; Pampa, TX; Pepinster, Belgium; Frankfurt and Rheinfelden, Germany; Kawahigashi-machi, Japan; and Port Dickson, Malaysia.

Our existing manufacturing plants, together with announced capacity expansion plans, will generally have sufficient production capacity to meet current requirements and expected near-term growth. These plants are generally well maintained, in good operating condition and suitable and adequate for their intended use. Our administrative offices and other facilities are generally suitable and adequate for their intended purposes.

### Item 3. Legal Proceedings

Cabot is a party in various lawsuits and environmental proceedings wherein substantial amounts are claimed. The following is a description of the significant proceedings pending on September 30, 2009, unless otherwise specified.

### **Environmental Proceedings**

In June 2009, Cabot received an information request from the United States Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") regarding Cabot's carbon black manufacturing facility in Pampa, Texas. The information request relates to the Pampa facility's compliance with certain regulatory and permitting requirements under the Clean Air Act, including the New Source Review ("NSR") construction permitting requirements. EPA has indicated that this information request is part of an EPA national initiative focused on the U.S. carbon black manufacturing sector. Cabot responded to EPA's information request in August 2009 and is awaiting a response from EPA. As a result of this initiative, based upon how EPA has handled similar NSR initiatives with other industrial sectors, it is possible that EPA could attempt to compel Cabot to employ additional technology control devices or approaches with respect to emissions and/or seek a civil penalty from Cabot.

Cabot is one of fourteen companies, collectively the Ashtabula River Cooperating Group II ("ARCG II"), which participated in the remediation of the Ashtabula River in Ohio. Our liability at this site is associated with the former Cabot Titania business, which operated two manufacturing facilities in Ashtabula in the 1960s and early 1970s. The ARCG II is part of a public/private partnership (the Ashtabula River Partnership) established to conduct dredging and environmental restoration of the Ashtabula River. In addition to funding provided by the ARCG II and the State of Ohio, the federal government also provided funding toward the project under the Great Lakes Legacy Act and the Water Resources Development Act. Dredging of the river was completed in 2008 and the landfill that was constructed to contain all of the dredged materials was capped in 2009. The ARCG II also is in the process of finalizing a settlement with the Ashtabula River Natural Resource Trustees for alleged natural resource damages to the river. The Consent Decree memorializing this settlement is expected to be signed in late 2009 or early 2010.

In 1986, Cabot sold a beryllium manufacturing facility in Reading, Pennsylvania to NGK Metals, Inc. ("NGK"). In doing so, we agreed to share with NGK the costs of certain environmental remediation of the Reading plant site. After the sale, the EPA issued an order to NGK pursuant to the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act ("RCRA") requiring NGK to address soil and groundwater contamination at the site. Soil remediation at the site has been completed and the groundwater remediation activities are ongoing pursuant to the RCRA order. We are contributing to the costs of the groundwater remediation activities pursuant to the cost-sharing agreement with NGK.

We have several environmental-related lawsuits pending in Campana, Argentina related to our carbon black plant in Campana. Those lawsuits were filed between 2003 and 2006 by several residential neighbors living near the industrial area where our plant is located. The lawsuits also name other industrial companies operating in the Campana area. The plaintiffs seek monetary damages for property damage and other injury allegedly caused by emissions from neighboring industrial facilities. We believe the claims relative to Cabot are without merit.

As of September 30, 2009, we had a \$6 million reserve on a discounted basis (\$6 million on an undiscounted basis) for environmental remediation costs at various sites. The operation and maintenance component of this reserve was \$3 million on a discounted basis (\$4 million on an undiscounted basis). This amount represents our current best estimate of costs likely to be incurred for remediation based on our analysis of the extent of cleanup required, alternative cleanup methods available, abilities of other responsible parties to contribute and our interpretation of laws and regulations applicable to each of our sites.

### **Other Proceedings**

### **Respirator Liabilities**

We have exposure in connection with a safety respiratory products business that a subsidiary acquired from American Optical Corporation ("AO") in an April 1990 asset purchase transaction. The subsidiary manufactured respirators under the AO brand and disposed of that business in July 1995. In connection with its acquisition of the business, the subsidiary agreed, in certain circumstances, to assume a portion of AO's liabilities, including costs of legal fees together with amounts paid in settlements and judgments, allocable to AO respiratory products used prior to the 1990 purchase by the Cabot subsidiary. In exchange for the subsidiary's assumption of certain of AO's respirator liabilities, AO agreed to provide to the subsidiary the benefits of: (i) AO's insurance coverage for the period prior to the 1990 acquisition and (ii) a former owner's indemnity of AO holding it harmless from any liability allocable to AO respiratory products used prior to May 1982.

Generally, these respirator liabilities involve claims for personal injury, including asbestosis, silicosis and coal worker's pneumoconiosis, allegedly resulting from the use of respirators that are claimed to have been negligently designed or labeled. Neither Cabot, nor its past or present subsidiaries, at any time manufactured asbestos or asbestos-containing products. Moreover, not every person with exposure to asbestos giving rise to an asbestos claim used a form of respiratory protection. At no time did this respiratory product line represent a significant portion of the respirator market. In addition, other parties, including AO, AO's insurers, and another former owner and its insurers (collectively, the "Payor Group"), are responsible for significant portions of the costs of these liabilities, leaving Cabot's subsidiary with a portion of the liability in only some of the pending cases.

The subsidiary transferred the business to Aearo Corporation ("Aearo") in July 1995. Cabot agreed to have the subsidiary retain certain liabilities allocable to respirators used prior to the 1995 transaction so long as Aearo paid, and continues to pay, Cabot an annual fee of \$400,000. Aearo can discontinue payment of the fee at any time, in which case it will assume the responsibility for and indemnify Cabot against the liabilities allocable to respirators manufactured and used prior to the 1995 transaction. We anticipate that we will continue to receive payment of the \$400,000 fee from Aearo and thereby retain these liabilities for the foreseeable future. We have no liability in connection with any products manufactured by Aearo after 1995.

As of September 30, 2009, there were approximately 52,000 claimants in pending cases asserting claims against AO in connection with respiratory products. Cabot has contributed to the Payor Group's defense and settlement costs with respect to a percentage of pending claims depending on several factors, including the period of alleged product use. In order to quantify our estimated share of liability for pending and future respirator liability claims, we engaged, through counsel, the assistance of Hamilton, Rabinovitz & Alschuler, Inc. ("HR&A"), a leading consulting firm in the field of tort liability valuation. The methodology developed by HR&A addresses the complexities surrounding our potential liability by making assumptions about future claimants with respect to periods of asbestos exposure and respirator use. Using those and other assumptions, HR&A estimated the number of future claims that would be filed and the related costs that would be incurred in resolving those claims. On this basis, HR&A then estimated the net present value of the share of these liabilities that reflected our period of direct manufacture and our actual contractual obligations assuming that all other members of the Payor Group meet their obligations. Based on the HR&A estimates, we have recorded on a net present value basis a \$13 million reserve (\$23 million on an undiscounted basis) to cover our estimated share of liability for pending and future respirator claims.

Our current estimate of the cost of our share of existing and future respirator liability claims is based on facts and circumstances existing at this time. Developments that could affect our estimate include, but are not limited to, (i) significant changes in the number of future claims, (ii) changes in the rate of dismissals without payment of pending silica and non-malignant asbestos claims, (iii) significant changes in the average cost of resolving claims, (iv) significant changes in the legal costs of defending these claims,

(v) changes in the nature of claims received, (vi) changes in the law and procedure applicable to these claims, (vii) the financial viability of members of the Payor Group, (viii) a change in the availability of AO's insurance coverage, (ix) changes in the allocation of costs among the Payor Group and (x) a determination that our interpretation of the contractual obligations on which we have estimated our share of liability is inaccurate. We cannot determine the impact of these potential developments on our current estimate of our share of liability for these existing and future claims. Accordingly, the actual amount of these liabilities for existing and future claims could be different than the reserved amount. Further, if the timing of our actual payments made for respirator claims differs significantly from our estimated payment schedule, and we could no longer reasonably predict the timing of such payments, we could then be required to record the reserve amount on an undiscounted basis on our consolidated balance sheets, causing an immediate impact to earnings.

### Carbon Black Antitrust Litigation

Cabot was one of several carbon black manufacturer defendants in federal and state class actions initially filed in 2003 alleging that the defendants violated federal and state antitrust laws in connection with the sale of carbon black. As of September 30, 2009, the only pending state action was in Florida, with all of the other federal and state class actions having been previously settled. The parties in the Florida action entered into a settlement agreement, which received final court approval in October 2009. We deny any wrongdoing of any kind in these cases and strongly believe we have good defenses to the claims, but agreed to the settlements to avoid further expense, inconvenience, risk and the distraction of burdensome and protracted litigation.

### **Beryllium Claims**

We are a party to several pending actions in connection with our discontinued beryllium operations in Reading, Pennsylvania. We entered the beryllium industry through an acquisition in 1978. We ceased manufacturing beryllium products at one of the acquired facilities in 1979, and the balance of our former beryllium business was sold to NGK Metals, Inc. in 1986. The actions involve claims for personal injury and medical monitoring relating to alleged contact with beryllium in various ways and are pending in the state and federal courts in Pennsylvania and in the state court in California. All of the personal injury and medical monitoring actions filed in the Pennsylvania courts have either been settled or resolved in our favor at the trial court level, although the plaintiffs in some cases have filed appeals. The actions pending in the California state court all involve claims for medical monitoring. We believe that we have valid defenses to all of these beryllium actions and will assert them vigorously in the various venues in which claims have been asserted. In addition, there is a contractual indemnification obligation running from NGK to Cabot in connection with many of these matters.

### AVX Contract Dispute

In March 2004, AVX Corporation ("AVX") filed an action against us in the United States District Court for the District of Massachusetts. The complaint alleged that we violated the federal antitrust laws in connection with the parties' January 1, 2001 tantalum supply agreement (the "Supply Agreement") by purportedly tying AVX's purchases of Cabot's "flake" tantalum powder to its purchases of Cabot's "nodular" tantalum powder. In February 2009, the court granted Cabot's motion for summary judgment in this matter and dismissed this case against Cabot, which AVX appealed. In addition, in September 2005, AVX filed an action in the Superior Court of Massachusetts for Suffolk County, which was moved to the Business Litigation Section of the Superior Court of Massachusetts in November 2005, alleging that Cabot improperly administered the "most favored customer" provisions of the parties' Supply Agreement for the years 2003 through 2005. Cabot filed counterclaims against AVX asserting that AVX actually underpaid for tantalum products during that period. AVX's damage claim had been limited by the court to approximately \$30 million, not including pre-judgment interest. In October 2009, Cabot and AVX entered into an

agreement settling both of these matters. We deny any wrongdoing of any kind in these cases and strongly believe we have good defenses to the claims, but agreed to the settlement to avoid further expense, inconvenience, risk and the distraction of burdensome and protracted litigation.

### Other Matters

We have various other lawsuits, claims and contingent liabilities arising in the ordinary course of our business, including a number of claims asserting premises liability for asbestos exposure, and in respect of our divested businesses. In our opinion, although final disposition of some or all of these other suits and claims may impact our financial statements in a particular period, they should not, in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on our financial position.

### Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

None.

### **Executive Officers of the Registrant**

Set forth below is certain information about Cabot's executive officers. Ages are as of November 28, 2009.

Patrick M. Prevost, age 54, joined Cabot in January 2008 as President and Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Prevost has also been a member of Cabot's Board of Directors since January 2008. Prior to joining Cabot, since October 2005, Mr. Prevost served as President, Performance Chemicals, of BASF AG, an international chemical company. Prior to that, he was responsible for BASF Corporation's Chemicals and Plastics business in North America. Prior to joining BASF in 2003, he held senior management positions at BP Chemicals and Amoco.

Eduardo E. Cordeiro, age 42, is Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Mr. Cordeiro joined Cabot in 1998 as Manager of Corporate Planning and served in that position until January 2000. Mr. Cordeiro was Director of Finance and Investor Relations from January 2000 to March 2002, Corporate Controller from March 2002 to July 2003, General Manager of the Fumed Metal Oxides Business from July 2003 to January 2005, General Manager of the Supermetals Business from January 2005 to May 2008, and responsible for Corporate Strategy from May 2008 until February 2009, when he became Cabot's Chief Financial Officer. Mr. Cordeiro also co-managed CSMP from November 2004 to May 2008. Mr. Cordeiro was appointed Vice President in March 2003 and Executive Vice President in March 2009.

David A. Miller, age 50, joined Cabot in September 2009 as Executive Vice President, General Manager of Cabot's Core Segment and General Manager of the Americas region. Prior to joining Cabot, Mr. Miller held a variety of management positions in BP, p.l.c.'s chemical business in North America, Europe and Asia. Most recently, Mr. Miller served as President, Aromatics Asia, Europe and Middle East from January 2007 to July 2009, President, Global Purified Terephthalic Acid from October 2005 to January 2007, and Senior Vice President, Olefins and Derivatives China & Asia Operations (Innovene division) from January 2004 to October 2005.

Brian A. Berube, age 47, is Vice President and General Counsel. Mr. Berube joined Cabot in 1994 as an attorney in Cabot's law department and became Deputy General Counsel in June 2001. Mr. Berube was appointed Vice President in March 2002 at which time he was also named Business General Counsel. Mr. Berube has been General Counsel since March 2003.

Sean D. Keohane, age 42, is Vice President and General Manager of the Performance Segment. Mr. Keohane joined Cabot in August 2002 as Global Marketing Director. Mr. Keohane was General Manager of the Performance Products Business from October 2003 until May 2008, when he was named General Manager of the Performance Segment. He was appointed Vice President in March 2005. Before joining Cabot, Mr. Keohane worked for Pratt & Whitney, a division of United Technologies, in a variety of leadership positions.

# PART II

### Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

Cabot's common stock is listed for trading (symbol CBT) on the New York Stock Exchange. As of November 19, 2009, there were 1,242 holders of record of Cabot's common stock. The tables below show the high and low sales price for Cabot's common stock for each of the fiscal quarters ended December 31, March 31, June 30, and September 30 and the quarterly cash dividend paid on Cabot's common stock for the past two fiscal years.

### Stock Price and Dividend Data

		Quarters Ended				
	Dec	ember 31	March 31	June 30	Sept	tember 30
Fiscal 2009						
Cash dividends per share	\$	0.18	\$ 0.18	\$ 0.18	\$	0.18
Price range of common stock:						
High	\$	32.00	\$ 16.66	\$18.42	\$	24.67
Low	\$	13.42	\$ 7.97	\$10.12	\$	12.18
Fiscal 2008						
Cash dividends per share	\$	0.18	\$ 0.18	\$ 0.18	\$	0.18
Price range of common stock:						
High	\$	40.49	\$ 33.50	\$33.72	\$	33.46
Low	\$	30.44	\$ 25.47	\$24.24	\$	21.98

### **Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities**

The table below sets forth information regarding Cabot's purchases of its equity securities during the quarter ended September 30, 2009:

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased <sup>(1)</sup>	Average Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs <sup>(1)</sup>	Maximum Number (or Approximate Dollar Value) of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs <sup>(1)</sup>
July 1, 2009—July 31, 2009	2,050	\$ 11.25		4,311,122
August 1, 2009—August 31, 2009	42,301	\$ 18.98	—	4,311,122
September 1, 2009—September 30, 2009	57,559	\$ 13.09	—	4,311,122
Total	101,910			

<sup>(1)</sup> 

On May 11, 2007, we publicly announced that the Board of Directors authorized us to repurchase five million shares of our common stock on the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. On September 14, 2007, the Board of Directors increased the share repurchase authorization to 10 million shares (the "2007 Authorization"). This authority does not have a set expiration date. We did not repurchase any shares under the 2007 Authorization in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2009.

In addition to the 2007 Authorization, the Board has authorized us to repurchase shares of restricted stock purchased by recipients of long-term incentive awards in 2006, 2007 and 2008 at any date on or after such shares vest to satisfy tax withholding obligations that arise on the vesting of such shares and to satisfy associated loan repayment liabilities. The shares are repurchased from employees at fair market value. During the fourth quarter of fiscal 2009, we repurchased 54,260 shares from employees to satisfy loan repayment liabilities.

From time to time, we also repurchase shares of unvested restricted stock from employees whose employment is terminated before such shares vest. These shares are repurchased pursuant to the terms of our equity incentive plans and are not included in the shares repurchased under the authorizations described above. During the fourth quarter of fiscal 2009, we repurchased 47,650 forfeited shares pursuant to the terms of our equity incentive plans.

# Item 6. Selected Financial Data

	Years Ended September 30				
	2009	2008 (Dellars in millions	2007	<u>2006</u>	2005
Consolidated Net Income (Loss)		(Dollars in millions	, except per share amo	ounts and ratios)	
Net sales and other operating revenues	\$ 2,243	\$ 3,191	\$ 2,616	\$ 2,543	\$ 2,125
Gross profit	227	484	505	419	433
Selling and administrative expenses	211	246	249	235	240
Research and technical expense	71	74	69	58	59
Goodwill and long-lived asset impairment charge		_	_	_	211
(Loss) income from operations <sup>(a)</sup>	(55)	164	187	126	(77)
Net interest expense and other charges <sup>(b)</sup>	(47)	(52)	(19)	(29)	(16)
(Loss) income from continuing operations	(102)	112	168	97	(93)
Benefit (provision) for income taxes <sup>(c)</sup>	22	(14)	(38)	(9)	45
Equity in net income of affiliated companies	5	8	12	12	12
Minority interest in net income	(2)	(20)	(15)	(12)	(12)
Income from operations of discontinued businesses	_	_	2	2	_
Charge from cumulative effect of changes in accounting principles	_	—		(2)	
Net (loss) income	\$ (77)	\$ 86	\$ 129	\$ 88	\$ (48)
Common Share Data	<u>· (</u> )		<u> </u>		<u>· ( - )</u>
Diluted net income (loss):					
(Loss) income from continuing operations	\$ (1.22)	\$ 1.34	\$ 1.87	\$ 1.28	\$ (0.84)
Discontinued operations:	φ (1.22)	ψ 1.04	ψ 1.07	ψ 1.20	Φ (0.04)
(Loss) income from operations of discontinued businesses	(0.01)	_	0.03	0.03	_
(Loss) from cumulative effect of changes in accounting principles			_	(0.03)	
Net (loss) income	\$ (1.23)	\$ 1.34	\$ 1.90	\$ 1.28	\$ (0.84)
Dividends	\$ 0.72	\$ 0.72	\$ 0.72	\$ 0.64	\$ 0.64
Closing prices	\$ 23.11	\$ 31.78	\$ 35.53	\$ 37.20	\$ 33.01
Average diluted shares outstanding—millions <sup>(d)</sup>	63	64	68	68	¢ 55.01 60
Shares outstanding at year end—millions <sup>(e)</sup>	65	65	65	64	63
0					
Consolidated Financial Position	¢ 1 200	¢ 1 400	¢ 1 075	¢ 1 255	¢ 1 D 4C
Total current assets	\$ 1,200	\$ 1,408	\$ 1,275	\$ 1,255	\$ 1,246
Net property, plant and equipment Other assets	1,012 464	1,082 368	1,016 345	964 315	834 294
Total assets	\$ 2,676	\$ 2,858	\$ 2,636	\$ 2,534	\$ 2,374
Total current liabilities	\$ 477	\$ 601	\$ 547	\$ 505	\$ 433
Long-term debt	623	586	503	459	463
Other long-term liabilities and minority interest	442	422	392	374	379
Stockholders' equity	1,134	1,249	1,194	1,196	1,099
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 2,676	\$ 2,858	\$ 2,636	\$ 2,534	\$ 2,374
Working capital	\$ 723	\$ 807	\$ 728	\$ 750	\$ 813
Selected Financial Ratios					
Income (loss) from continuing operations as a percentage of sales	(4)%	3%	6%	4%	(4)%
Return on average stockholders' equity <sup>(f)</sup>	(6)%	8%	11%	9%	(4)%
Net debt to capitalization ratio <sup>(g)</sup>	22%	30%	25%	22%	24%
Earnings to fixed charges ratio <sup>(h)</sup>	NA	3x	5x	4x	NA

- <sup>a)</sup> Loss from operations for fiscal 2009 includes charges of \$91 million for the Company's restructuring activities, \$89 million of which related to the 2009 global restructuring plan, \$4 million for executive transition costs, \$1 million for the write-down of impaired investments, and \$7 million for environmental reserves and legal settlements. Income from operations for fiscal 2008 includes charges of \$16 million for the closure of our carbon black facility in Waverly, West Virginia, \$6 million for the Company's 2008 global restructuring plan, \$4 million for executive transition costs, \$3 million for environmental and legal reserves, \$2 million related to the closure of a former carbon black facility, and \$2 million for debt issuance costs, offset by a gain of \$18 million for the sale of land in Altona, Australia and a \$2 million reduction in the reserve for respirator claims. Income from operations for fiscal 2007 includes charges of \$18 million for legal and environmental reserves and settlements, \$12 million for restructuring activities, and \$4 million related to the acquisition of in-process research and development technology in the Supermetals Business. Income from operations for fiscal 2006 includes charges of \$10 million for global restructuring activities, \$11 million of charges related to the closure of our Altona, Australia facility, \$3 million for cost reduction initiatives and a \$27 million payment in connection with a new tantalum ore agreement. Loss from operations for fiscal 2005 includes charges of \$16 million for restructurings and \$15 million of charges for cost reduction initiatives in the Supermetals Business.
- (b) Net interest expense and other charges for fiscal 2009 include foreign currency losses of approximately \$17 million. Net interest expense and other charges for fiscal 2008 include foreign currency losses of approximately \$5 million. Net interest expense and other charges for fiscal 2007 include foreign currency gains of approximately \$8 million. Net interest expense and other charges for fiscal 2006 include an \$8 million charge related to a foreign currency translation adjustment write-off due to the substantial liquidation of our Altona, Australia entity. Net interest expense and other charges for fiscal 2005 include \$2 million of insurance recoveries and \$2 million of income related to foreign currency translation adjustments.
- (c) The Company's tax rate for fiscal 2009 was a benefit of 22%, which includes \$12 million of net tax benefits resulting from settlements of various tax audits and tax credits during the year. The Company's tax rate for fiscal 2008 was a provision of 13%, which includes approximately \$11 million of net tax benefits resulting from settlements of various tax audits and tax credits during the year. The Company's tax rate for fiscal 2008 was a provision of 13%, which includes approximately \$11 million of net tax benefits resulting from settlements of various tax audits and tax credits during the year. The Company's tax rate for fiscal 2006 was a provision of 9%, which includes \$18 million in tax benefits from the settlement of various tax audits during the year. The Company's tax rate for fiscal 2006 was a provision of 9%, which includes \$18 million in tax benefits from the settlement of various tax audits during the year. The Company's tax rate for fiscal 2006 was a provision of 9%, which includes \$18 million in tax benefits from the settlement of various tax audits during the year. The Company's tax rate for fiscal 2006 was a provision of 9%, which includes \$18 million in tax benefits from the settlement of various tax audits during the year. The Company's tax rate for fiscal 2005 was a benefit of 48%, which includes the effect of a \$23 million tax settlement benefit.
- (d) The weighted average common shares outstanding for fiscal 2009 excludes approximately 2 million shares as those shares would have had an antidilutive effect due to the Company's net loss position. The weighted average common shares outstanding for fiscal 2005 excludes approximately 8 million shares as those shares would have had an antidilutive effect due to the Company's net loss position. The weighted average common shares outstanding for fiscal 2005 excludes approximately 8 million shares as those shares would have had an antidilutive effect due to the Company's net loss position.
- (e) The shares outstanding as of September 30, 2007 reflect the issuance in July 2007 of approximately 4.7 million shares of common stock upon the conversion of all of our then outstanding shares of Series B ESOP Convertible Preferred Stock and the repurchase of approximately 4.6 million shares of common stock during fiscal 2007.
- Return on average stockholders' equity is calculated using net income excluding minority interest expense divided by the average stockholders' equity plus minority interest.
   (8) We have a statistic and a backle of the st
- <sup>(8)</sup> Net debt to capitalization is calculated by dividing total debt (the sum of short-term and long-term debt less cash and short-term marketable securities) by the sum of total stockholder's equity plus minority interest.
   <sup>(b)</sup> Training for the local stockholder is a labeled by the sum of total stockholder
- (h) Earnings to fixed charges is calculated as follows: the sum of (i) earnings, defined as (loss) income from continuing operations plus dividends received from equity affiliates and (ii) fixed charges, defined as the sum of interest on indebtedness, implied interest on rental payments, and preferred stock dividends, divided by fixed charges. For fiscal 2009 and 2005 the earnings to fixed charges ratio is negative because of the losses in those years. The dollar amount of the deficiency is \$102 million and \$93 million for fiscal 2009 and 2005, respectively.

### Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

### **Critical Accounting Policies**

The preparation of our financial statements requires management to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues, and expenses and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. We consider an accounting estimate to be critical to the financial statements if i) the estimate is complex in nature or requires a high degree of judgment and ii) different estimates and assumptions were used, the result could have a material impact on the consolidated financial statements. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our policies and estimates. We base our estimates on historical experience, current conditions and on various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. The estimates that we believe are critical to the preparation of the Consolidated Financial Statements are presented below.

### **Revenue Recognition and Accounts Receivable**

We recognize revenue when persuasive evidence of a sales arrangement exists, delivery has occurred, the sales price is fixed or determinable and collectibility is probable. We generally are able to ensure that products meet customer specifications prior to shipment. If we are unable to determine that the product has met the specified objective criteria prior to shipment, the revenue is deferred until product acceptance has occurred.

Shipping and handling charges related to sales transactions are recorded as sales revenue when billed to customers or included in the sales price. Shipping and handling costs are included in cost of sales.

The following table summarizes the percentages of total net sales and other operating revenues recognized in each of our reportable segments. Other operating revenues, which represent less than two percent of total revenues, are primarily royalties for licensed technology:

	Year	Years ended September 30		
	2009	2008	2007	
Core Segment				
Rubber Blacks Business	59%	60%	55%	
Supermetals Business	6%	6%	9%	
Performance Segment	29%	30%	32%	
New Business Segment	3%	2%	2%	
Specialty Fluids Segment	3%	2%	2%	

As indicated above, we derive a substantial majority of revenues from the sale of products in our Core and Performance Segments. Revenue from these products is typically recognized when the product is shipped and title and risk of loss have passed to the customer. We offer certain customers cash discounts and volume rebates as sales incentives. The discounts and volume rebates are recorded as a reduction in sales at the time revenue is recognized and are estimated based on historical experience and contractual obligations. We periodically review the assumptions underlying the estimates of discounts and volume rebates and adjust revenues accordingly. Certain Rubber Blacks Business and Performance Segment customer contracts contain price protection clauses that provide for the potential reduction in past or future sales prices under specific circumstances. We analyze these contract provisions to determine if an obligation related to these clauses exists and record revenue net of any estimated protection commitments.

The majority of the revenue in the Specialty Fluids Segment arises from the rental of cesium formate. This revenue is recognized throughout the rental period based on the contracted rental terms. Customers are also billed and revenue is recognized, typically at the end of the job, for cesium formate product that is not returned.

We maintain allowances for doubtful accounts based on an assessment of the collectibility of specific customer accounts, the aging of accounts receivable and other economic information on both an historical and prospective basis. Customer account balances are charged against the allowance when it is probable the receivable will not be recovered. Changes in the allowance during fiscal 2009 and 2008 were not material. There is no off-balance sheet credit exposure related to customer receivable balances.

### Inventory Valuation

The cost of most raw materials, work in process and finished goods inventories in the U.S. is determined by the last-in, first-out ("LIFO") method. Total U.S. inventories utilizing this cost flow assumption were \$64 million and \$75 million at September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively. These inventories represent 18% and 14% of total worldwide inventories at the respective year-ends. Had we used the first-in, first-out ("FIFO") method instead of the LIFO method for such inventories, the value of those inventories would have been \$119 million and \$140 million higher as of September 30, 2009 and September 30, 2008, respectively. The cost of other U.S. and all non-U.S. inventories is determined using the average cost method or the FIFO method. In periods of rapidly rising or declining raw material costs, the inventory method we employ can have a significant impact on our profitability. Under our current LIFO method, when raw material costs are rising, our most recent higher priced purchases are the first to be charged to cost of sales. If, however, we were using a FIFO method, our purchases from 60 days earlier, which were at lower prices, would instead be the first charged to cost of sales. The opposite result could occur during a period of rapid decline in raw material costs.

At certain times, we may decrease inventory levels to the point where layers of inventory recorded under the LIFO method that were purchased in preceding years are liquidated. The inventory in these layers may be valued at an amount that is different than our current costs. If there is a liquidation of an inventory layer, there may be an impact to our cost of sales and net income for that period. If the liquidated inventory is at a cost lower than our current cost, there would be a reduction in our cost of sales and an increase to our net income during the period. Conversely, if the liquidated inventory is at a cost higher than our current cost, there will be an increase in our cost of sales and a reduction to our net income during the period.

During fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, inventory quantities were reduced at our U.S. Supermetals site. Additionally, during fiscal 2009 and 2008 inventory quantities were reduced at our U.S. Rubber Blacks and Performance Products sites, leading to liquidations of LIFO inventory quantities. These LIFO layer liquidations resulted in a decrease of cost of goods sold of \$6 million, \$14 million and \$4 million and an increase in net income of \$4 million (\$0.07 per diluted common share), \$9 million (\$0.14 per diluted common share) and \$3 million (\$0.04 per diluted common share) for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

We review inventory for both potential obsolescence and potential loss of value periodically. In this review, we make assumptions about the future demand for and market value of the inventory and based on these assumptions estimate the amount of any obsolete, unmarketable or slow moving inventory. We write down our inventories if they are considered to be obsolete or unsaleable by an amount equal to the difference between the cost of inventory and the estimated market value. In cases where inventories are still saleable but the market value is below cost, the inventory is adjusted to its market value. Historically, such writedowns have not been significant. If actual market conditions are less favorable than those projected by management at the time of the assessment, however, additional inventory write-downs may be required, which could reduce our gross profit and our earnings.

### Stock-based Compensation

We issue restricted stock and stock options under our equity compensation plans. The fair value of restricted stock is based on intrinsic value at the grant date and is recognized as expense over the service period, which generally represents the vesting period. There are no significant estimates involved in

recording compensation costs under the intrinsic value method with the exception of estimates we make around the probability of forfeitures. Changes in the forfeiture assumptions could impact our earnings but would not impact our cash flows.

We use the Black-Scholes option pricing model to calculate the fair value of stock options issued under our equity compensation plans. In determining the fair value of stock options, we make a variety of assumptions and estimates, including discount rates, forfeiture rates, volatility measures, expected dividends and expected option lives. Changes to such assumptions and estimates can result in different fair values and could therefore impact our earnings. Such changes would not impact our cash flows.

### Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

We perform an impairment test for goodwill at least annually and when events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. To test whether an impairment exists, the fair value of the applicable reporting unit is estimated based on discounted future cash flows. The calculation of fair value is sensitive to both the estimated future cash flows and the discount rate applied to those cash flows. The assumptions used to estimate the discounted cash flows are based on management's best estimates about selling prices, production and sales volumes, costs, future growth rates, capital expenditures and market conditions over an estimate of the remaining operating period at the reporting unit. The discount rate is based on the weighted average cost of capital that is determined by evaluating the risk-free rate of return, cost of debt and expected equity premiums. If an impairment exists, a loss to write down the value of goodwill to its implied fair value is recorded. While this would have no direct impact on our cash flows, it would reduce our earnings. No impairments were recorded in fiscal 2009, 2008 or 2007.

### Valuation of Long-Lived Assets

Our long-lived assets primarily include property, plant, equipment, long-term investments and assets held for rent. We review the carrying values of longlived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Such circumstances would include, but are not limited to, a significant decrease in the market price of the long-lived asset, a significant adverse change in the way the asset is being used, a decline in the physical condition of the asset or a history of operating or cash flow losses associated with the use of the asset.

We make various estimates and assumptions when analyzing whether there is an impairment of our long-lived assets, excluding goodwill and long-term investments. These estimates and assumptions include determining which cash flows are directly related to the potentially impaired asset, the useful life of the asset over which the cash flows will occur, their amounts and the asset's residual value, if any. An asset impairment exists when the carrying value of the asset is not recoverable based on the undiscounted estimated cash flows expected from the asset. The impairment loss is determined by the excess of the asset's carrying value over its fair value. Our estimated future cash flows reflect management's assumptions about selling prices, production and sales volume, costs, and market conditions over an estimate of the remaining useful life of the asset. While an impairment charge would have no direct impact on our cash flows, it would reduce our earnings.

The fair values of long-term investments are dependent on the financial performance of the entities in which we invest and the external factors inherent in the markets in which these entities operate. We consider these factors as well as the forecasted financial performance of the investment entities when assessing the potential impairment of these investments.

### Financial Instruments

Our financial instruments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term debt, and derivative instruments. The carrying values of our financial instruments approximate fair value with the exception of certain long-term debt that has not been designated with a fair value hedge. This

portion of long-term debt is recorded at face value. The fair values of our derivative instruments are based on quoted market prices. We use derivative financial instruments primarily for purposes of hedging exposures to fluctuations in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates, which exist as part of our on-going business operations. We do not enter into contracts for speculative purposes, nor do we hold or issue any financial instruments for trading purposes.

All derivatives are recognized on the consolidated balance sheets at fair value. The changes in the fair value of derivatives are recorded in either earnings or other comprehensive income, depending on whether or not the instrument is designated as part of a hedge transaction and, if designated as part of a hedge transaction, the type of hedge transaction. The gains or losses on derivative instruments reported in other comprehensive income are reclassified to earnings in the period in which earnings are affected by the underlying hedged item. The ineffective portion of all hedges is recognized in earnings immediately.

In accordance with our risk management strategy, we may enter into certain derivative instruments that may not be designated as hedges for hedge accounting purposes. Although these derivatives are not designated as hedges, we believe that such instruments are closely correlated with the underlying exposure, thus managing the associated risk. We record directly to earnings the gains or losses from changes in the fair value of derivative instruments that are not designated as hedges.

In the recent past, the ability of financial counterparties to perform under these financial instruments has become less certain. We attempt to take into account the financial viability of counterparties in both valuing the instruments and determining their effectiveness as hedging instruments. If a counterparty was unable to perform, our ability to qualify for hedge accounting for certain transactions would be compromised and the realizable value of these financial instruments would be uncertain. As a result, our results of operations and cash flows could be impacted.

We carry a variety of different cash and cash equivalents on our consolidated balance sheets. We continually assess the liquidity of cash and cash equivalents and as of September 30, 2009, we have determined that they are readily convertible to cash.

### Pensions and Other Postretirement Benefits

We maintain both defined benefit and defined contribution plans for our employees. In addition, we provide certain postretirement health care and life insurance benefits for our retired employees. Plan obligations and annual expense calculations are based on a number of key assumptions. The assumptions, which are specific for each of our U.S. and foreign plans, are related to both the assets we hold to fund our plans (where applicable) and the characteristics of the benefits that will ultimately be provided to our employees. The most significant assumptions relative to our plan assets include the anticipated rates of return on these assets. Assumptions relative to our pension obligations are more varied; they include estimated discount rates, rates of compensation increases for employees, mortality, employee turnover and other related demographic data. Projected health care and life insurance obligations also rely on the above mentioned demographic assumptions and assumptions surrounding health care cost trends.

We compute our recorded obligations globally in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Under such principles, if actual results differ from what is projected, the differences are generally accumulated and amortized over future periods and could therefore affect the recognized expense and recorded obligation in such future periods. However, cash flow requirements may be different from the amounts of expense that are recorded in the consolidated financial statements. In fiscal 2009, restructuring activities resulted in certain pension plan curtailments and settlements, which tend to accelerate the recognition of the deferred gains and losses.

### Self-Insurance Reserves

We are partially self-insured for certain third-party liability, workers' compensation and employee medical benefits in the United States. The third-party and workers' compensation liabilities are managed

through a wholly-owned insurance captive and the related liabilities are included in the consolidated financial statements. The employee medical obligations are managed by a third-party provider and the related liabilities are included in the consolidated financial statements. To limit our potential liabilities for these risks, however, we purchase insurance from third-parties that provides individual and aggregate stop loss protection. The aggregate self-insured liability for combined workers' compensation and third-party liabilities in the United States in fiscal 2009 is \$5 million, and the retention for medical costs in the United States is at most \$200,000 per person per annum. We have accrued amounts equal to the actuarially determined future liabilities. We determine the actuarial assumptions in collaboration with third-party actuaries, based on historical information along with certain assumptions about future events. Changes in assumptions for such matters as legal actions, medical costs and changes in actual experience could cause these estimates to change and impact our earnings and cash flows.

### Asset Retirement Obligations

We account for asset retirement obligations by estimating incremental costs for special handling, removal and disposal costs of materials that may or will give rise to conditional asset retirement obligations ("AROs") and then discount the expected costs back to the current year using a credit adjusted risk-free rate. ARO liabilities and costs are recognized when the timing and/or settlement can be reasonably estimated. If it is unclear when, or if, an ARO will be triggered, we use probability weightings for possible timing scenarios to determine the amounts that should be recognized in our financial statements.

The estimation of AROs is subject to a number of inherent uncertainties including: (a) the timing of when any ARO may be incurred, (b) the ability to accurately identify and reasonably estimate the costs of all materials that may require special handling or treatment, (c) the ability to assess the relative probability of different scenarios that could give rise to an ARO, and (d) other factors outside our control, including changes in regulations, costs and interest rates.

AROs have not been recognized for certain of our facilities because either the present value of the obligation cannot be reasonably estimated due to an indeterminable facility life or we do not have a legal obligation associated with the retirement of those facilities. In most circumstances where AROs have been recorded, the anticipated cash outflows will likely take place far into the future. Accordingly, actual costs and the timing of such costs may vary significantly from our estimates, which may, in turn, impact our earnings. In general, however, when such estimates change, the impact is spread over future years and thus the impact on any individual year is unlikely to be material.

### Litigation and Contingencies

We are involved in litigation in the ordinary course of business, including personal injury and environmental litigation. After consultation with counsel, as appropriate, we accrue a liability for litigation when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount can be reasonably estimated. The estimated reserves are recorded based on our best estimate of the liability associated with such matters or the low end of the estimated range of liability if we are unable to identify a better estimate within that range. Our best estimate is determined through the evaluation of various information, including claims, settlement offers, demands by government agencies, estimates performed by independent third parties, identification of other responsible parties and an assessment of their ability to contribute, and our prior experience. Litigation is highly uncertain and there is always the possibility of an unusual result in any particular case that may reduce our earnings and cash flows.

The most significant reserves that we have established are for environmental remediation and respirator litigation claims. The amount accrued for environmental matters reflects our assumptions about remediation requirements at the contaminated sites, the nature of the remedies, the outcome of discussions with regulatory agencies and other potentially responsible parties at multi-party sites, and the number and financial viability of other potentially responsible parties. A portion of the reserve for environmental matters

is recognized on a discounted basis, which requires the use of estimated discount rates and estimates of future cash flows associated with the liability. These liabilities can be affected by the availability of new information, changes in the assumptions on which the accruals are based, unanticipated government enforcement action or changes in applicable government laws and regulations, which could result in higher or lower costs.

Our current estimate of the cost of our share of existing and future respirator liability claims is based on facts and circumstances existing at this time. Developments that could affect our estimate include, but are not limited to, (i) significant changes in the number of future claims, (ii) changes in the rate of dismissals without payment of pending silica and non-malignant asbestos claims, (iii) significant changes in the average cost of resolving claims, (iv) significant changes in the legal costs of defending these claims, (v) changes in the nature of claims received, (vi) changes in the law and procedure applicable to these claims, (vii) the financial viability of other parties that contribute to the settlement of respirator claims, (viii) a change in the availability of American Optical's insurance coverage, (ix) changes in the allocation of costs among other parties that contribute to the settlement of respirator claims and (x) a determination that our interpretation of the contractual obligations on which we have estimated our share of liability is inaccurate. We cannot determine the impact of these potential developments on our current estimate of our share of liability for these existing and future claims. Accordingly, the actual amount of these liabilities for existing and future claims could be different than the reserved amount. Further, if the timing of our actual payments made for respirator claims differs significantly from our estimated payment schedule, and we could no longer reasonably predict the timing of such payments, we could then be required to record the reserve amount on an undiscounted basis on our consolidated balance sheets, causing an immediate impact to earnings.

### Income Taxes

Our business operations are global in nature, and we are subject to taxes in numerous jurisdictions. Tax laws and tax rates vary substantially in these jurisdictions and are subject to change based on the political and economic climate in those countries. We file our tax returns in accordance with our interpretations of each jurisdiction's tax laws.

Significant judgment is required in determining our worldwide provision for income taxes and recording the related tax assets and liabilities. In the ordinary course of our business, there are operational decisions, transactions, facts and circumstances, and calculations which make the ultimate tax determination uncertain. Furthermore, our tax positions are periodically subject to challenge by taxing authorities throughout the world. We have recorded reserves for taxes and associated interest and penalties that may become payable in future years as a result of audits by tax authorities. Certain of these reserves are for uncertain income tax positions taken on income tax returns.

We record obligations for uncertain tax positions based on an assessment of whether the position is more likely than not to be sustained by the taxing authorities. If this threshold is not met, the full amount of the uncertain tax position is recorded as a liability. If the threshold is met, the tax benefit that is recognized is the largest amount that is greater than 50 percent likely of being realized upon ultimate settlement. This analysis presumes the taxing authorities' full knowledge of the positions taken and all relevant facts, but does not consider the time value of money. We also accrue for interest and penalties on these uncertain tax positions and include such charges in the income tax provision in the consolidated statements of operations.

Additionally, we have established valuation allowances against a variety of deferred tax assets, including net operating loss carry-forwards, foreign tax credits, and other income tax credits. Valuation allowances take into consideration our ability to use these deferred tax assets and reduce the value of such items to the amount that is deemed more likely than not to be recoverable. Our ability to utilize these deferred tax assets is dependent on achieving our forecast of future taxable operating income over an extended period of time. We review our forecast in relation to actual results and expected trends on a quarterly basis. Failure to achieve our operating income targets may change our assessment regarding the

recoverability of our net deferred tax assets and such change could result in a valuation allowance being recorded against some or all of our net deferred tax assets. An increase in a valuation allowance would result in additional income tax expense and lower stockholders' equity, and could have a significant impact on our earnings in future periods. The release of valuation allowances in periods when these tax attributes become realizable would reduce our effective tax rate.

### **Highly Inflationary Environments**

We monitor the currencies of countries in which we operate in order to determine if the country should be considered a highly inflationary environment. If and when a currency is determined to be highly inflationary (cumulative inflation of approximately 100 percent or more over a 3-year period), the functional currency of the affected operation would be changed to our reporting currency, the U.S. dollar. This change in functional currency to the U.S. Dollar would result in (i) a one time remeasurement of our net monetary assets and liabilities, directly impacting our statement of operations, and (ii) foreign exchange gains or losses being recognized on all transactions and monetary assets and liabilities denominated in currencies other than the U.S. Dollar. As of September 30, 2009, Venezuela is on our watch list and we expect the Bolivar will trigger highly inflationary accounting during fiscal 2010.

### **Restructuring Activities**

Our consolidated financial statements detail specific charges relating to restructuring activities as well as the actual spending that has occurred against the restructuring accruals. Our restructuring charges are estimates based on our preliminary assessments of numerous factors, including (i) severance benefits to be granted to employees which are based on known benefit formulas and identified job grades, (ii) the timeframe and costs to vacate certain facilities and (iii) asset impairments. Because these accruals are estimates, they are subject to change as a result of deviations from initial restructuring plans or subsequent information that may come to our attention. These deviations may lead to changes in estimates, which would then be reflected in our consolidated financial statements.

### Significant Accounting Policies

We have other significant accounting policies that are discussed in Note A of the Notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements and in Item 8 below. Certain of these policies include the use of estimates, but do not meet the definition of critical because they generally do not require estimates or judgments that are as difficult or subjective to measure. However, these policies are important to an understanding of the consolidated financial statements.

### Newly Issued Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted

In December 2007, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued authoritative guidance on business combinations that will become effective for all business combinations completed by us on or after October 1, 2009. The guidance establishes principles and requirements for how an acquirer in a business combination recognizes and measures in its financial statements the identifiable assets acquired, the liabilities assumed, and any non-controlling interest in the acquiree. It also provides guidance for recognizing and measuring the goodwill acquired in the business combination and determines what information to disclose to enable users of the financial statements to evaluate the nature and financial effects of business combinations.

In December 2007, the FASB issued authoritative guidance that changes the accounting and reporting for non-controlling interests that will become effective for us beginning October 1, 2009. The guidance establishes accounting and reporting standards for the ownership interests in subsidiaries held by parties other than the parent, the amount of consolidated net income attributable to the parent and to the noncontrolling interest, changes in the parent's ownership interest and the valuation of retained noncontrolling equity investments when a subsidiary is deconsolidated. It also establishes disclosure requirements that clearly identify and distinguish between the interests of the parent and the interests of the

noncontrolling owners. Adoption of the guidance is not expected to have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued authoritative guidance on the consolidation of variable interest entities, which is effective for us beginning October 1, 2010. The new guidance requires revised evaluations of whether entities represent variable interest entities, ongoing assessments of control over such entities, and additional disclosures for variable interests. We are evaluating the impact of this guidance on our consolidated financial statements.

### **Results of Operations**

### **Definition of Terms**

The following discussion of results includes information about our reportable segment sales and segment (or business) operating profit (loss) before tax ("PBT"). Segment PBT is a non-GAAP financial measure and is not intended to replace income (loss) from operations before taxes, the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure. In calculating segment PBT we exclude certain items, meaning items that are significant and unusual or infrequent, as these amounts are not believed to reflect our true underlying business performance. In addition, in calculating segment PBT we include equity in net income of affiliated companies, royalties paid by equity affiliates and minority interest but exclude interest expense, foreign currency transaction gains and losses, interest income, dividend income and unallocated corporate costs. Our Chief Operating Decision-Maker uses segment PBT to evaluate changes in the operating results of each segment and to allocate resources to the segments. We believe that this non-GAAP measure also assists our investors in evaluating the changes in our results and performance. A reconciliation of segment PBT to income (loss) from operations is set forth within this section.

When discussing our business activities we use several terms. The term "operating expenses" means fixed costs, including both fixed manufacturing costs, which includes utilities, and selling, technical and administrative expenses. The term "product mix" refers to the various types and grades, or mix, of products sold in a particular Business or Segment during the period, and the positive or negative impact of that mix on the revenue or profitability of the Business or Segment. The term "LIFO benefit" or "LIFO impact" includes two factors: (i) the impact of current inventory costs being recognized immediately in cost of goods sold ("COGS") under a last-in first-out method, compared to the older costs that would have been included in COGS under a first-in first-out method ("COGS impact"); and (ii) the impact of reductions in inventory quantities, causing historical inventory costs to flow through COGS ("liquidation impact"). The term "contract lag" refers to the time lag of the price adjustments in certain of our rubber blacks supply contracts to account for changes in feedstock costs and, in some cases, changes in other relevant costs. The term "unallocated corporate costs" refers to costs that are not controlled by the segments which primarily benefit corporate interests.

Cabot is organized into four business segments: the Core Segment, which is further disaggregated for financial reporting purposes into the Rubber Blacks and the Supermetals Businesses, the Performance Segment, the New Business Segment and the Specialty Fluids Segment. Cabot is also organized for operational purposes into three geographic regions: the Americas, which includes North and South America; Europe, Middle East and Africa; and Asia Pacific, including China. Discussions of all periods reflect these structures.

Our analysis of financial condition and operating results should be read with our Consolidated Financial Statements and accompanying notes. Unless a calendar year is specified, all references to years in this discussion are to our fiscal years ended September 30.

### Drivers of Demand and Key Factors Affecting Profitability

Drivers of demand and key factors affecting our profitability differ by Segment. In our Core Segment, demand in the Rubber Blacks Business is influenced on a long term basis primarily by the number of tires produced resulting from vehicle miles driven and automotive builds. Over the past several years, the Rubber

Blacks Business' results have been driven by increases or decreases in sales volumes, changes in raw material costs, our ability to obtain sales price increases for our products commensurate with increases in raw material costs, global and regional capacity utilization, fixed cost savings achieved through restructuring and other cost saving activities, our growth in emerging markets, capacity management and technology investment, including the impact of energy utilization technology at our manufacturing facilities. Historically, the timing of sales price increases has been influenced by the time lag of pricing adjustments in our annual and long term supply contracts that contain feedstock related pricing formulas. Since 2008, we have been actively renegotiating these contracts in an attempt to reduce this time delay and during 2009 substantially reduced the percentage of volume subject to this time lag. In the Supermetals Business, longer term demand for tantalum is largely driven by the number of electronic devices produced using tantalum capacitors versus competing materials. Over the past several years capacitors have been made using higher efficiency powders that require a lower volume of tantalum powder to achieve the same capacitance, thus reducing overall demand. Profitability in recent years has largely been determined by volume changes associated with fluctuations in the electronics market, our cost of ore, our ability to implement cost reduction initiatives, a highly competitive market environment and our ability to increase prices to stabilize margins.

In our Performance Segment, longer term demand is driven primarily by the construction and infrastructure, automotive, electronics and consumer products industries. In recent years, results in the Performance Segment have been driven by growth in emerging markets, delivering differentiated products that drive enhanced performance in customers' applications, our ability to obtain value pricing for this differentiation, changes in raw material and energy costs and our ability to obtain sales price increases for our products commensurate with increases in these costs.

In our New Business Segment drivers of demand are specific to the various businesses. In the Inkjet Colorants Business, demand has been driven by a relative increase of printer platforms using our pigments at both new and existing customers and the broader adoption of inkjet technology in office and commercial printing applications. Demand in our Aerogel Business has been driven by an increasing number of projects using our products in the oil and gas and daylighting markets. In recent years, demand in Superior MicroPowders has been driven principally by the number of security taggant applications incorporating our unique and proprietary particles. Results in the New Business Segment have been influenced by our ability to improve the pace of revenue generation in the Segment, by choosing the highest value opportunities and working with lead users in the appropriate markets, and by ensuring that the overall cost platform of the Segment is sized appropriately for the opportunities.

In our Specialty Fluids Segment, demand for cesium formate is primarily driven by the level of drilling of high pressure oil and gas wells and by the petroleum industry's acceptance of our product as a drilling and completion fluid for this application. Results in the Specialty Fluids Segment have been driven by the size and type of jobs, the mix of rental versus sale revenue and our ability to expand the use of our fluids into regions outside of the North Sea.

### **Results for Fiscal 2009**

During fiscal 2009, profitability decreased compared to fiscal 2008. The decrease was principally caused by lower volumes from weak demand and destocking in the tire, automotive, construction and electronics markets due to the global economic slowdown and credit crisis. Lower sales volumes resulted in excess levels of inventory in our Rubber Blacks and Performance Products Businesses. These inventories were not sold until later in the year when finished product prices had been adjusted downward due to falling raw material costs. The resulting unit margin compression reduced profitability. These factors were partially offset by contract lag and LIFO benefits from lower carbon black feedstock costs and lower operating expenses from restructuring and cost saving actions implemented during fiscal 2009. We substantially improved the performance of our New Business Segment during the year, increasing revenue, profitability and cash flow. Our cash and liquidity position remained solid during fiscal 2009 as we significantly reduced working capital. In September 2009 we raised \$300 million in long term public debt. A portion of the net

proceeds was used to pay down borrowings under our revolving credit facility, and the remainder will be used for general corporate purposes.

During the second half of fiscal 2009 we experienced sequential improvement in volumes and operating results. The improvement was driven by a trend of increasing demand in our key end markets. Volume increases were particularly strong in emerging markets. Additionally, the unfavorable impact of older higher cost inventories on our results was significantly less in the second half of fiscal 2009 than it was in the first half.

### **Outlook for Fiscal 2010**

Although the improvement in volume we experienced from increasing demand in our key end markets during the second half of fiscal 2009 was positive, we remain cautiously optimistic about the speed of a full volume recovery to fiscal 2008 levels given the broader economic environment. The actions we have taken during fiscal 2009, including our restructuring program, and investments in emerging market capacity and energy recovery technology, position us well to benefit from a continued recovery. We anticipate building on the progress we made in the New Business Segment during fiscal 2009 with opportunities for additional revenue growth. Given our success over the past several years in the Specialty Fluids Segment at expanding the use of our fluids outside of the North Sea, we are optimistic about our ability to continue this trend in fiscal 2010.

#### Fiscal 2009 compared to Fiscal 2008 and Fiscal 2008 compared to Fiscal 2007—Consolidated

Net Sales and Gross Profit

	Y	Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2008	2007	
		(Dollars in millions)	·	
Net Sales	\$2,243	\$3,191	\$2,616	
Gross Profit	\$ 227	\$ 484	\$ 505	

The \$948 million decrease in sales in fiscal 2009, when compared to fiscal 2008, was primarily due to lower volumes (\$757 million) from weaker demand in our key end markets resulting from the global economic downturn, lower prices (\$119 million) driven by lower carbon black raw material costs and the unfavorable effect of foreign currency translation (\$87 million). The \$575 million increase in sales in fiscal 2008, when compared to fiscal 2007, was primarily due to higher prices (\$354 million) and the benefit of foreign currency translation (\$215 million). These positive factors were partially offset by slightly lower volumes (\$12 million), principally associated with the expiration in fiscal 2007 of a fixed price, fixed volume contract in the Supermetals Business that resulted in an unfavorable comparison for fiscal 2008.

Our gross profit was 10% of net sales in fiscal 2009, compared to 15% in fiscal 2008 and 19% in fiscal 2007. Gross profit decreased by \$257 million in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008 principally due to lower volumes from weaker demand in our end markets, charges recorded as cost of sales during fiscal 2009 principally related to restructuring expenses and the unfavorable impact of older, high cost inventories in our carbon black related businesses. These factors were partially offset by contract lag and LIFO benefits resulting from lower carbon black feedstock costs, reduced operating expenses from the implementation of restructuring and cost saving actions and improved performance in our New Business Segment.

Gross profit decreased by \$21 million in fiscal 2008 relative to fiscal 2007 as increases in raw material costs outpaced sales price increases. This was partially offset by lower restructuring related charges recorded as cost of sales in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007.

Selling and Administrative Expenses

	2009	2008	2007
		(Dollars in millions)	
Selling and Administrative Expenses	\$ 211	\$ 246	\$ 249

Selling and administrative expenses decreased by \$35 million in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008. The decrease is principally due to restructuring and cost saving actions implemented during fiscal 2009, partially offset by restructuring related charges. Selling and administrative expenses decreased by \$3 million in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007. Charges related to the fiscal 2007 settlement of the federal carbon black antitrust litigation did not reoccur in fiscal 2008, leading to a favorable comparison. This was partially offset by unfavorable foreign currency translation on our expenses in fiscal 2008.

### Research and Technical Expenses

		Years E	Ended Septembe	er 30	
	200	9	2008	2	007
		(Do	llars in millions	)	
Technical Expenses	\$	71	\$ 74	\$	69

In fiscal 2009, research and technical expenses decreased by \$3 million when compared to fiscal 2008. The lower expenses were principally associated with cost reduction efforts and a greater focus on the efficiency of our new business development activities. Research and technical expenses increased by \$5 million in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007, primarily due to increased spending in the Performance Segment for the continued development of differentiated products.

### Interest and Dividend Income

	Years Ended September 30					
	20	)9	2008	_	20	007
			(Dollars in m	nillions)		
Interest and Dividend Income	\$	3	\$ 4	4	\$	10

Interest and dividend income decreased by \$1 million in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008 due to lower interest rates in fiscal 2009. Interest and dividend income decreased by \$6 million in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007 due principally to lower cash balances in fiscal 2008 available for interest earning investments.

### Interest Expense

		Years En	ded Septemb	)er 30	
	200	)9	2008	2	007
		(Dolla	rs in million		
Interest Expense	\$	30	\$38	\$	34

Interest expense decreased by \$8 million in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008. The decrease was due to a lower level of borrowing, as we materially reduced our debt during most of fiscal 2009, and the benefit of lower interest rates associated with our floating rate debt. Interest expense increased by \$4 million in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007. The increase was due principally to increases in debt levels.

### Other (Charges) Income

		Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2008	20	007
		(Dollars in millions)		
Other (Charges) Income	\$ (20)	\$ (18)	\$	5

Other charges in fiscal 2009 increased by \$2 million when compared to fiscal 2008. The increase is primarily attributable to an increased unfavorable impact from foreign currency transactions (\$12 million), including from the write-down in value of Bolivars that had accumulated over several years in Venezuela to a parallel exchange rate (\$6 million). These factors were partially offset by a reduced impact of fair market value currency hedges (\$7 million) and a lower impact of certain items recorded as other charges in our statement of

operations (\$2 million). When comparing other charges of \$18 million in fiscal 2008 to other income of \$5 million in fiscal 2007, the difference was principally attributable to foreign currency transaction gains or losses in the comparative periods driven by fluctuations in foreign currencies against the U.S. dollar.

Benefit (Provision) for Income Taxes

		Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2008	2007	
		(Dollars in millions)		
Benefit (Provision) for Income Taxes	\$ 22	\$ (14)	\$ (38)	
Tax Rate on Income from Continuing Operations	22%	13%	23%	

The benefit for income taxes was \$22 million for fiscal 2009, resulting in an overall 22% tax rate. We recorded benefits of approximately \$9 million (9%) in the current year related to the settlement of various tax audits, \$2 million (2%) for the renewal of the U.S. research and experimentation credit, and \$1 million (1%) for reinvestment credits earned. Excluding settlement and credit benefits, our tax rate would have been approximately 10% for fiscal 2009 primarily due to our geographic earnings mix.

The provision for income taxes was \$14 million for fiscal 2008, resulting in an overall 13% tax rate on income from continuing operations. Our tax rate varies from the U.S. statutory rate of 35% for a variety of reasons. Specifically, our global tax structure provided us with a benefit of approximately \$11 million (10%) from the U.S. statutory rate owing primarily to the recognition of income in jurisdictions with lower effective tax rates. We also recorded benefits of \$8 million (7%) in fiscal 2008 related to the settlement of various tax audits, \$3 million (3%) for reinvestment tax credits earned and \$4 million (4%) for the utilization of a previously unrecognized capital loss carryforward, partially offset by a \$2 million (2%) charge from miscellaneous adjustments. Excluding settlement and credit benefits, our tax rate would have been approximately 23% for fiscal 2008.

The provision for income taxes was \$38 million for fiscal 2007, resulting in an overall 23% tax rate on income from continuing operations. Our global tax structure provided us with a benefit of approximately \$16 million (10%) from the U.S. statutory rate owing primarily to the recognition of income in jurisdictions with lower effective tax rates. In addition, we recorded benefits of approximately \$4 million (2%) for research and experimentation credits and \$3 million (2%) from various audit settlements, partially offset by a \$2 million (1%) charge from miscellaneous adjustments. Excluding the \$3 million in settlement tax benefits, our tax rate would have been approximately 25% for fiscal 2007.

Our anticipated tax rate for fiscal 2010 is between 25% and 28%, absent tax settlements and other changes in tax estimates. The IRS is currently examining our 2005 and 2006 tax years. In addition, certain Cabot subsidiaries are under audit in a number of jurisdictions outside of the U.S. It is possible that some of these audits will be resolved in fiscal 2010. We have filed our tax returns in accordance with the tax laws in each jurisdiction and maintain tax reserves for differences between tax expense as finally determined and estimated tax expense for exposures that can be reasonably estimated.

# Equity in Net Income of Affiliates and Minority Interest in Net Income, net of tax

			Years Ended September 30		
	2	009	<u>2008</u> (Dollars in millions)	2	007
Equity in net income of affiliates	\$	5	\$ 8	\$	12
Minority interest in net income, net of tax		(2)	(20)		(15)

Equity in net income of affiliates decreased by \$3 million in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008 due to the impact of the global economic downturn, primarily on our affiliate in Mexico. Equity in net income of affiliates decreased by \$4 million in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007 due to a \$3 million decrease in our share of earnings from our affiliates in Venezuela and Mexico and a \$1 million decrease from the April 1, 2008 consolidation of results of our equity affiliate in Malaysia.

Minority interest in net income, net of tax, is the means by which the minority shareholders' portion of the income or loss in our consolidated joint ventures is removed from our consolidated statement of operations. In fiscal 2009 losses in our consolidated joint ventures in Malaysia and Indonesia offset earnings in our other consolidated joint ventures. Additionally, the earnings of our profitable ventures, particularly in China were significantly lower than in fiscal 2008 explaining the \$18 million reduction in minority interest. The increase in minority interest in net income, net of tax, of \$5 million in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007 was primarily due to increased earnings from our joint ventures in China.

### **Discontinued** Operations

In fiscal 2009 we recorded a loss from our discontinued operations of less than \$1 million (\$0.01 per diluted common share) for legal settlements in connection with our discontinued operations. In fiscal 2008 we did not have material income or charges related to discontinued operations. In fiscal 2007, we recorded income from discontinued operations of \$2 million (\$0.03 per diluted common share) which included tax benefits of \$3 million, partially offset by a charge of less than \$1 million for legal settlements.

### Net (Loss) Income

In fiscal 2009 we reported a net loss of \$77 million (\$1.23 per diluted common share). This compared to net income for fiscal 2008 of \$86 million (\$1.34 per diluted common share) and net income of \$129 million (\$1.90 per diluted common share) for fiscal 2007.

### Fiscal 2009 compared to Fiscal 2008 and Fiscal 2008 compared to Fiscal 2007-By Business Segment

Total segment PBT, certain items, other unallocated items and (loss) income from continuing operations before taxes for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are set forth in the table below. The details of certain items and other unallocated items are shown below and in Note V of our Consolidated Financial Statements.

	Ye	Years Ended September 30			
	2009	2008	2007		
		(Dollars in million			
Total segment PBT	\$ 84	\$ 215	\$ 267		
Certain items	(103)	(13)	(34)		
Other unallocated items	(83)	(90)	(65)		
(Loss) income from continuing operations before taxes	\$(102)	\$ 112	\$ 168		

In fiscal 2009, total segment PBT decreased by \$131 million when compared to fiscal 2008. The decrease was principally due to lower volumes from weaker demand in our end markets (\$283 million) resulting from the global economic downturn and the unfavorable impact of older, high cost inventories (\$62 million). These factors were partially offset by contract lag and LIFO benefits from lower carbon black raw material costs relative to unfavorable impacts in fiscal 2008 (net \$129 million benefit). Additionally, lower operating expenses (\$44 million) from restructuring and cost saving actions and foreign currency translation (\$39 million) benefited results in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008. The LIFO benefit during fiscal 2009 was a favorable \$21 million, comprised of \$15 million of COGS impact and \$6 million of liquidation impact. This is compared to \$41 million of unfavorable LIFO impact during fiscal 2008, which was comprised of \$55 million of unfavorable COGS impact partially offset by \$14 million of favorable liquidation impact.

The \$52 million decrease in total segment PBT in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007 was primarily driven by the unfavorable impact of rising raw material costs that could not be fully offset by price increases (net \$55 million) and lower volumes (\$11 million), principally in the Supermetals Business from the expiration of a fixed price, fixed volume contract in fiscal 2007. These unfavorable factors were partially offset by the benefit of foreign currency translation (\$16 million).

### Certain Items:

In recent years we have undertaken restructuring initiatives, which were recorded as certain items, and thus not included in segment results. During fiscal 2009 we implemented a restructuring of our operations, including closing four of our manufacturing operations and one regional office, mothballing assets at several additional sites and suspending mining of tantalum and spodumene at our mine in Manitoba, Canada. During the third quarter of fiscal 2008, we terminated work on under-performing projects in the New Business Segment resulting in workforce reductions. In March 2008, we closed our carbon black plant in Waverly, West Virginia.

Details of the certain items for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2008	2007
		(Dollars in millions)	
Environmental reserves and legal settlements	\$ (7)	\$ (3)	\$ (8)
Write-down of impaired investments	(1)	—	
Reserve for respirator claims	—	2	—
Carbon Black federal antitrust litigation	_		(10)
Executive transition costs	(4)	(4)	
Debt issuance costs	—	(2)	—
Acquisition of in-process research and development technology	—		(4)
Restructuring initiatives:			
2009 Global	(89)		
Other	(2)	(6)	(12)
Total certain items	\$ (103)	\$ (13)	\$ (34)

In fiscal 2009, \$103 million of charges principally related to restructuring initiatives were recorded as certain items. In fiscal 2008, \$13 million of charges principally from restructuring activities, executive transition costs and environmental reserves and legal settlements were recorded as certain items. In fiscal 2007, certain items included \$34 million of charges principally from restructuring activities, the settlement of the carbon black federal antitrust litigation and environmental reserves and other legal settlements.

## Other unallocated items

Details of other unallocated items for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Y	Years Ended September 30			
	2009	<u>2008</u> (Dollars in millions)	2007		
Interest expense	\$ (30)	\$ (38)	\$ (34)		
Equity in net income of affiliated companies	(5)	(8)	(12)		
Unallocated corporate costs	(28)	(28)	(36)		
Foreign currency transaction (losses) gains and other	(20)	(16)	17		
Total other unallocated items	\$ (83)	\$ (90)	\$ (65)		

### **Core Segment**

Sales and PBT for the Rubber Blacks and Supermetals Businesses, which together comprise the Core Segment, for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Y	Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2008	2007	
		(Dollars in millions)		
Rubber Blacks Business Sales	\$1,286	\$1,868	\$1,416	
Supermetals Business Sales	140	195	233	
Segment Sales	\$1,426	\$2,063	\$1,649	
Rubber Blacks Business PBT	\$ 34	\$ 108	\$ 103	
Supermetals Business PBT	(1)	(1)	26	
Segment PBT	\$ 33	\$ 107	\$ 129	

### **Rubber Blacks Business**

Sales in the Rubber Blacks Business in fiscal 2009 decreased by \$582 million when compared to fiscal 2008 principally due to 21% lower volumes (\$402 million) driven by decreased demand in the tire and automotive markets, lower prices (\$126 million) driven by lower carbon black raw material costs, and the unfavorable effect of foreign currency translation (\$58 million), principally from the Brazilian Real and the Euro. The \$452 million increase in sales in the Rubber Blacks Business in fiscal 2008, when compared to fiscal 2007, was primarily due to higher prices (\$308 million) resulting from feedstock related price increases and the benefit of foreign currency translation (\$147 million). Volumes for fiscal 2008 were flat compared to fiscal 2007 as lower volumes in North America and Europe offset strong growth in Asia Pacific.

In fiscal 2009 PBT in the Rubber Blacks Business decreased by \$74 million when compared to fiscal 2008. The decrease is principally attributable to lower volumes (\$115 million), as global tire and automotive production fell in response to weaker consumer demand, and the unfavorable impact of older, high cost inventories (\$46 million). These unfavorable factors more than offset contract lag and LIFO benefits (\$19 million and \$9 million, respectively), relative to unfavorable impacts in fiscal 2008 (\$66 million and \$8 million, respectively), and the benefit of lower operating expenses from restructuring and cost saving actions. Rubber Blacks PBT increased by \$5 million in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007. The combination of reduced operating expenses and increased pricing more than offset a significant increase in raw material costs during fiscal 2008.

Historically, our rubber blacks supply contracts have provided for a price adjustment on the first day of each quarter to account for changes in feedstock costs and, in some cases, changes in other relevant costs. These feedstock adjustments have been based upon the average of a relevant index over a three-month period. Because of the need to communicate these adjustments to our customers in a timely manner, the contracts typically provided for the adjustments to be calculated in the month preceding the quarter. Accordingly, the calculation was typically based upon the average of the three months preceding the month in which the calculation was made. In periods of rapidly fluctuating feedstock costs, this time lag can have a significant impact on the results of the Rubber Blacks Business. During 2009, we reduced the percentage of our Rubber Blacks volume subject to this time delay from approximately 50% to approximately 25%.

#### Supermetals Business

Sales in the Supermetals Business in fiscal 2009 decreased by \$55 million when compared to fiscal 2008 as lower volumes (\$85 million) from weaker electronics demand driven by the global economic slowdown more than offset higher prices and a favorable product mix (\$22 million) and the positive effect of foreign currency translation (\$6 million). Sales in the Supermetals Business decreased by \$38 million in

fiscal 2008 compared to fiscal 2007. Over the past several years, sales and PBT in the Supermetals Business have been unfavorably impacted by the expiration of fixed volume, fixed price contracts, which led to lower prices and volumes. The last of these contracts expired at the end of the first quarter of fiscal 2007 causing an unfavorable sales and PBT comparison for fiscal 2008. During fiscal 2008 lower tantalum volumes unfavorably affected sales by \$31 million while lower tantalum pricing affected sales by \$12 million when compared to fiscal 2007. Partially offsetting these unfavorable factors was a \$6 million benefit of foreign currency translation.

In fiscal 2009, PBT in the Supermetals Business was flat when compared to fiscal 2008. Substantially lower volumes from weaker demand in the electronics industry (\$31 million) were offset by higher prices (\$23 million), lower operating expenses from cost reduction actions (\$5 million) and lower ore costs (\$3 million). During fiscal 2009, the Supermetals Business generated \$39 million in cash, on a constant currency basis, principally from lower working capital. PBT in the Supermetals Business decreased by \$27 million in fiscal 2008 compared to fiscal 2007. This comparison was heavily influenced by the expiration of a fixed volume, fixed price customer supply contract in 2007. Lower volumes unfavorably impacted fiscal 2008 PBT by \$14 million when compared to fiscal 2007, while the unfavorable impact of lower pricing was \$12 million. These unfavorable factors were partially offset by lower operating expenses (\$6 million).

## Performance Segment

Sales and PBT for the Performance Segment for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Yea	Years Ended September 30				
	2009	2008	2007			
		(Dollars in millio				
Performance Products Business Sales	\$ 411	\$ 646	\$ 541			
Fumed Metal Oxides Business Sales	210	287	270			
Segment Sales	\$ 621	\$ 933	\$ 811			
Segment PBT	\$ 40	\$ 119	\$ 148			

For fiscal 2009, the \$312 million decrease in sales in the Performance Segment when compared to fiscal 2008 was due principally to lower volumes (\$258 million) from weaker demand in our key end markets, the unfavorable effect of foreign currency translation (\$36 million) and lower prices from lower carbon black feedstock costs (\$22 million). Volumes in the Performance Products and Fumed Metal Oxides Businesses decreased by 29% and 26%, respectively, in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008. The \$122 million increase in sales in fiscal 2008, when compared to fiscal 2007, was primarily due to the benefit of foreign currency translation (\$59 million), higher prices (\$53 million), due in part to rising carbon black feedstock costs, and increased volumes (\$11 million). Volumes in the Performance Products and Fumed Metal Oxides Businesses increased by 1% and 2%, respectively, in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007.

PBT in the Performance Segment decreased by \$79 million in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008. The decrease was driven principally by lower volumes from weaker demand in our key end markets (\$127 million). The unfavorable impact of older, higher cost inventories (\$16 million) was more than offset by favorable commercial efforts leading to expanded unit margins. Additionally, a \$10 million favorable LIFO impact, relative to a \$17 million unfavorable impact in fiscal 2008, and lower operating expenses from restructuring and cost saving actions benefited results. Fiscal 2008 PBT was \$29 million lower than fiscal 2007 PBT driven principally by the impact of higher raw material costs that could not be fully offset by increased pricing, a \$17 million unfavorable LIFO impact relative to an unfavorable \$1 million LIFO impact in fiscal 2007, and continued investment in the development of differentiated products and geographic expansion. These unfavorable factors were partially offset by higher volumes (\$8 million) and the benefit of foreign currency translation.

### New Business Segment

Sales and PBT for the New Business Segment for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Ye	Years Ended September 30				
	2009	2008	2007			
		(Dollars in millions)				
Inkjet Colorants Business Sales	\$ 46	\$ 43	\$ 46			
Aerogel Business Sales	15	10	3			
Superior MicroPowders Sales	6	4	2			
Segment Sales	\$ 67	\$ 57	\$ 51			
Segment PBT	\$ (10)	\$ (35)	\$ (34)			

Sales in the New Business Segment increased by \$10 million in fiscal 2009 when compared to fiscal 2008 driven by increased revenue in all businesses as the Segment focused on improving its pace of revenue generation. Sales in the New Business Segment increased by \$6 million in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007 primarily due to higher revenues in the Aerogel Business and Superior MicroPowders. These increases were partially offset by lower volumes and an unfavorable product mix in the Inkjet Colorants Business.

Net losses in the New Business Segment for fiscal 2009 improved by \$25 million from fiscal 2008. Results for fiscal 2009 benefited from increased sales revenue and lower operating expenses from the improved discipline of our business development process, and the elimination of underperforming projects during fiscal 2008. In fiscal 2009 cash generation in the New Business Segment improved by \$43 million when compared to fiscal 2008. The loss in the New Business Segment increased slightly in fiscal 2008 when compared to fiscal 2007. Higher volumes were offset by an unfavorable product mix and slightly higher fixed costs in the Aerogel Business as we fulfilled orders for the oil and gas and construction market segments.

In 2006, we entered into a cross license agreement with Aspen Aerogel, Inc. ("Aspen") under which each party granted certain intellectual property rights to the other. In consideration for the license of certain patents granted by Cabot we are entitled to payments totaling \$38 million. We received \$4 million, \$4 million and \$2 million in fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively, of installment payments which have been recorded in earnings. The remaining \$27 million is payable in installments over the next four years, and will be recognized in earnings if and when collectibility is reasonably assured.

### Specialty Fluids Segment

Sales and PBT for the Specialty Fluids Segment for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	<u> </u>	Years Ended September 30				
	2009	2008	2007			
		(Dollars in millions)	_			
Segment Sales	\$ 59	\$ 68	\$	58		
Segment PBT	\$ 21	\$ 24	\$	24		

During fiscal 2009, sales in the Specialty Fluids Segment decreased by \$9 million, when compared to fiscal 2008. The decrease was due principally to lower volumes partially offset by favorable pricing. During fiscal 2008, sales in the Specialty Fluids Segment increased by \$10 million compared to fiscal 2007 driven by an increase in the number of jobs using our fluid during the year.

In fiscal 2009 PBT in the Specialty Fluids Segment was \$3 million lower than in fiscal 2008. Lower volumes were partially offset by favorable pricing, and lower operating expenses. When comparing fiscal 2008 to fiscal 2007, Segment PBT was flat.

We remain focused on expanding the use of our fluids outside of the North Sea as one of the elements of continued growth in this Segment. During fiscal 2009, 29% of sales in the Specialty Fluids Segment were generated from regions outside of the North Sea, compared to 21% in fiscal 2008 and 17% in fiscal 2007.

### **Cash Flows and Liquidity**

#### Overview

In September 2009 we issued \$300 million of public notes that will mature on October 1, 2016. The net proceeds of this offering were \$296 million after deducting discounts and issuance costs. As of September 30, 2009, we had cash or cash equivalents of \$304 million, and current availability under our revolving and other credit facilities of approximately \$460 million. Our cash worldwide was either invested in Money Market Funds or on deposit with our main cash management banks throughout the world. We recorded a \$6 million loss on our cash on deposit in Venezuela as a result of a write-down to a parallel exchange rate intended to approximate the rate at which we can repatriate this cash. Other than this loss, we had no material losses on our cash and marketable securities investments during fiscal 2009.

Looking forward to 2010, we anticipate sufficient liquidity from cash on hand, cash flows and access to existing credit facilities to meet our operational needs and financial obligations. Our revolving credit facility expires in August 2010. Our intent is to replace this facility and the terms of any new line of credit could differ from the terms of our current facility. Our liquidity derived from cash flows is, to a large degree, predicated on our ability to collect our receivables in a timely manner, the cost of our raw materials and our ability to manage inventory levels.

The following discussion of the changes in our cash balance refers to the various sections of our Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows, which appears in Item 8 of this report.

### **Cash Flows from Operating Activities**

Cash generated by operating activities, which consists of net income adjusted for the various non-cash items included in income, changes in working capital and changes in certain other balance sheet accounts, totaled \$399 million in fiscal 2009 compared to \$124 million in fiscal 2008. Cash generated from operating activities in fiscal 2009 was due principally to a decrease in working capital of \$356 million. Specifically, we had a \$215 million decrease in accounts receivable primarily attributable to lower sales and improved collections as well as a decrease of \$184 million in inventories as a result of lower feedstock costs, and our efforts to reduce inventory quantities. Accounts payable and accrued liabilities decreased by \$43 million as a result of the timing of raw material deliveries and payments. The positive cash flow for fiscal 2008 was primarily generated from net income of \$86 million and depreciation and amortization of \$163 million, partially offset by an increase in working capital of \$142 million.

### Restructurings

As of September 30, 2009, we had \$21 million of total restructuring costs in accrued expenses in the consolidated balance sheet related to our 2009 global restructuring plan. We made cash payments of \$30 million during fiscal 2009 related to all of our restructuring plans. We expect to make cash payments related to these restructuring activities of approximately \$40 million in fiscal 2010, including the \$21 million already accrued.

### Environmental and Litigation

We have recorded a \$6 million reserve on a discounted basis (\$6 million on an undiscounted basis) as of September 30, 2009, for environmental remediation costs at various sites. These sites are primarily associated with businesses divested in prior years. We anticipate that the expenditures at these sites will be

made over a number of years, and will not be concentrated in any one year. Additionally, as of September 30, 2009 we have recorded a \$13 million reserve on a discounted basis (\$23 million on an undiscounted basis) for respirator claims. These expenditures will also be spread over a long period of time. We also have other litigation costs associated with lawsuits arising in the ordinary course of business including claims filed against us in connection with certain discontinued operations.

The following table represents the estimated future undiscounted payments related to our environmental and respirator reserves.

		Future Payments by Fiscal Year					
	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	Thereafter	Total
		(Dollars in millions)					
Environmental	\$ 2	\$ 1	\$—	\$—	<b>\$</b> 1	\$ 2	\$6
Respirator	1	2	1	1	1	17	23
Total	\$ 3	\$3	\$ 1	\$ 1	\$ 2	\$ 19	\$29

### Employee Benefit Plans

We provide benefits under defined benefit plans for all U.S. and some foreign employees. As of September 30, 2009 we have a consolidated unfunded plan liability of \$152 million, comprised of \$68 million for our pension benefit plans and \$84 million for our postretirement benefit plans.

The \$68 million of unfunded pension benefit plan liability is derived as follows at September 30, 2009:

	<u>U.S.</u>	<u>Foreign</u> (Dollar in millions)	Total
Fair Value of Plan Assets	\$104	\$ 193	\$297
Benefit Obligation	137	228	365
Unfunded Status	\$ 33	\$ 35	\$ 68

In fiscal 2009, we made cash contributions totaling approximately \$5 million to our U.S. pension benefit plan and approximately \$10 million to our foreign pension benefit plans. For fiscal 2010, we currently do not anticipate that we will be required to make a cash contribution to our U.S. pension plan, while we expect to make an approximate \$8 million cash contribution to our foreign pension plans.

The \$84 million of unfunded postretirement benefit plan liability is comprised of \$69 million for our U.S. and \$15 million for our foreign postretirement benefit plans. These postretirement benefit plans provide certain health care and life insurance benefits for retired employees. Typical of such plans, our postretirement plans are unfunded and therefore have no plan assets. We fund these plans as claims or insurance premiums come due. In fiscal 2009, we paid postretirement benefits of \$5 million under our U.S. plans and \$1 million under our foreign plans and expect to make aggregate benefit payments of approximately \$7 million under these plans in fiscal 2010.

### **Cash Flows from Investing Activities**

Cash flows from investing activities consumed \$105 million of cash in fiscal 2009 compared to \$176 million in fiscal 2008, primarily as a result of reduced capital spending. Capital expenditures in fiscal 2009 of \$106 million included spending to complete the expansion of rubber blacks capacity at an existing facility in China, new energy centers at other rubber blacks facilities and to acquire a new facility in Dubai for the manufacture of masterbatch.

Capital expenditures in fiscal 2008 of \$199 million included spending for rubber blacks capacity expansion at an existing facility in China, residual spending on our new performance products manufacturing unit in China and new energy centers at other rubber blacks facilities. Capital spending in

fiscal 2008 was partially offset by proceeds of \$18 million received from the sale of the land on which our Altona, Australia carbon black plant was located and by \$7 million related to the consolidation of one of our equity affiliates.

During fiscal 2007, we purchased \$95 million and received proceeds of \$95 million from short term investments, which were mainly auction rate securities that generally reset every twenty-eight days even though their ultimate maturities were 20 years and longer. During fiscal 2008, we ceased investing in auction rate securities.

Capital expenditures for fiscal 2010 are expected to be approximately \$150 million.

## **Cash Flows from Financing Activities**

Financing activities consumed \$127 million of cash in fiscal 2009 compared to cash provided by financing activities of \$23 million in fiscal 2008. In both years, financing cash flows were primarily driven by changes in debt levels and dividend payments.

Debt

The following table provides a summary of our outstanding long-term debt.

	<u> </u>	eptember 30 2008
	(Doll	ars in millions)
Variable Rate Debt:		
\$400 million Revolving Credit Facility:		
Yen drawdown, due 2010	\$ —	\$ 88
US Dollar drawdowns, due 2010	—	155
Chinese Renminbi Notes, due 2010 – 2012	23	40
Derivative Instruments:		
Interest Rate Swaps—Fixed to variable	58	73
Interest Rate Swaps—Variable to fixed		(88)
Total variable rate debt	81	268
Fixed Rate Debt:		
5% Notes due 2016, net of discount	\$ 298	\$ —
Medium Term Notes, due 2011 – 2027, 7.26% to 8.28%	98	128
Eurobond, due 2013, 5.25%, net of discount	178	176
Guarantee of ESOP Note, due 2013, 8.29%	25	30
Other, due 2027, 2%	5	6
Derivative Instruments:		
Interest Rate Swaps—Fixed to variable	(58)	(73)
Interest Rate Swaps—Variable to fixed		88
Total fixed rate debt	546	355
Capital lease, due 2010 – 2021	1	2
Total debt	628	625
Less current portion of long-term debt	(5)	(39)
Total long-term debt	\$ 623	\$ 586

During fiscal 2009, we issued or borrowed \$312 million, offset by debt repayments of \$321 million, bringing our total debt to \$628 million as of September 30, 2009. Our primary borrowing and repayment related to the issuance of notes in September 2009 and the subsequent pay down of borrowings under our revolving credit facility. Our total debt, of which \$5 million is current, matures at various times over the

next eighteen years. The weighted-average interest rate on our fixed rate long-term debt is 5.6%, including the effects of the interest rate swaps. The weightedaverage interest rate on variable interest rate long-term debt was 3.7% as of September 30, 2009, including the effects of the interest rate swaps.

Under our existing revolving credit facility we may borrow up to \$400 million. The revolving line of credit permits us to borrow funds on an unsecured basis in multiple currencies that are freely tradable and convertible into U.S. dollars at floating interest rates. The credit facility expires in August 2010. We intend to replace the revolving line of credit when it expires and the terms of any new line of credit could differ from the terms of the current facility. As of September 30, 2009, we had no outstanding borrowings and \$16 million in standby letters of credit issued but not drawn on under this agreement. The remaining availability under the revolving credit facility as of September 30, 2009 was approximately \$384 million. The credit facility contains various affirmative, negative and financial covenants which are customary for financings of this type, including financial covenants for maximum indebtedness and, under certain conditions, minimum cash flow requirements. As of September 30, 2009, we were in compliance with all of the covenants. In addition, we have \$76 million in committed facilities available to us at various locations throughout the world.

At September 30, 2009, in addition to the \$16 million of standby letters of credit issued under our revolving credit facility, we have provided standby letters of credit and bank guarantees totaling \$25 million, which expire through fiscal 2011.

A downgrade of one level in our credit rating is not anticipated. Should it occur, however, it would not affect our ability to borrow money under our existing revolving credit facility but would affect the cost of this borrowing and we would be subject to one additional cash flow financial covenant.

#### Share repurchases

During fiscal 2009, we did not repurchase any shares of our common stock on the open market. As of September 30, 2009, we have approximately 4.3 million shares remaining for repurchase under the Board of Directors' share repurchase authorization. In fiscal 2009, however, we repurchased approximately 123,400 shares from employees to satisfy tax withholding obligations at a cost of approximately \$2 million. During fiscal 2008, we repurchased 935,400 shares of our common stock on the open market for a total cost of \$28 million. Additionally, we repurchased approximately 277,000 shares from employees who sold us shares to satisfy tax withholding obligations at a cost of approximately \$11 million.

### Dividend payments

In each of fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, we paid cash dividends on our common stock of \$0.72 per share of common stock. These cash dividend payments totaled \$48 million in fiscal 2009, \$47 million in fiscal 2008 and \$48 million in fiscal 2007.

### Off-balance sheet arrangements

We had no material transactions that meet the definition of an off-balance sheet arrangement.

## **Contractual Obligations**

The following table sets forth our long-term contractual obligations which are described in greater detail in Note T in the notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 8.

	Payments Due by Fiscal Year							
	2010	2011	2011 2012 2013 2014 Thereaf			Thereafter	ereafter Total	
				(Dollars in	millions)			
Contractual Obligations <sup>(1)</sup>								
Purchase commitments	\$ 251	\$ 201	\$ 179	\$ 167	\$ 134	\$ 1,225	\$ 2,157	
Long-term debt <sup>(2)</sup>	5	25	54	185	2	357	628	
Fixed interest on long-term debt <sup>(3)</sup>	28	28	28	23	19	49	175	
Variable interest on long-term debt <sup>(3)(4)</sup>	3	2	1	1			7	
Operating leases	18	14	12	10	9	39	102	
Total	\$ 305	\$ 270	\$ 274	\$ 386	\$ 164	\$ 1,670	\$ 3,069	

(1) We are unable to estimate potential future payments related to pension obligations and uncertain tax positions.

<sup>(2)</sup> Includes capital lease obligations of \$3 million over the years presented.

(3) Includes the impact of interest rate swaps that either change fixed rates to floating rates or floating rates to fixed rates.

Variable interest is based on the variable debt outstanding and prevailing variable interest rates as of September 30, 2009.

#### Purchase commitments

We have entered into long-term, volume-based purchase agreements primarily for the purchase of raw materials and natural gas with various key suppliers in our Core and Performance Segments. Under certain of these agreements the quantity of material being purchased is fixed, but the price we pay changes as market prices change. For purposes of the table above, current purchase price has been used to quantify total commitments.

## **Operating Leases**

We have operating leases primarily comprised of leases for transportation vehicles, warehouse facilities, office space, and machinery and equipment.

# Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

We are exposed to changes in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates because we finance certain operations through long- and short-term borrowings and denominate our transactions in a variety of foreign currencies. Changes in these rates may have an impact on future cash flows and earnings. We manage these risks through normal operating and financing activities and, when deemed appropriate, through the use of derivative financial instruments.

We have policies governing our use of derivative instruments. We do not enter into financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes and all of the derivative instruments we enter into are reviewed and approved by our Financial Risk Management Committee, an internal management committee responsible for overseeing Cabot's financial risk management policy.

By using derivative instruments, we are subject to credit and market risk. The derivative instruments are booked to our balance sheet at fair market value and reflects the asset or (liability) position as of September 30, 2009. If a counterparty fails to fulfill its performance obligations under a derivative contract, our exposure will equal the fair value of the derivative. Generally, when the fair value of a derivative contract is positive, the counterparty owes Cabot, thus creating a payment risk for Cabot. We minimize counterparty credit (or repayment) risk by entering into these transactions with major financial institutions of investment

grade credit rating. As of September 30, 2009, the counterparties that we have executed derivatives with were rated between AA and A, inclusive, by Standard and Poor's. Our exposure to market risk is not hedged in a manner that completely eliminates the effects of changing market conditions on earnings or cash flow.

### **Interest Rate Risk**

As of September 30, 2009, we had long-term debt, including the current portion, totaling \$628 million, which has both variable and fixed interest rate components. We have entered into interest rate swaps as a hedge of the underlying debt instruments to effectively change the characteristics of the interest rate without changing the debt instrument. For fixed rate debt, interest rate changes affect the fair market value, but do not impact earnings or cash flows. Conversely, for floating rate debt, interest rate changes generally do not affect the fair market value, but do impact future earnings and cash flows, assuming other factors are held constant. We endeavor to maintain a certain fixed-to-floating interest rate mix on our long-term debt. As most of our long-term debt was issued at fixed rates, we use interest rate swaps to achieve the desired fixed-to-floating interest rate mix.

The table below summarizes the principal terms of our interest rate swap transactions, including the notional amount of the swap, the interest rate payment we receive from and pay to our swap counterparty, the term of the transaction, and its fair market value at September 30, 2009.

Fair Market

Fair Market

Description	Notional Amount	Receive	Pay	Fiscal Year Entered Into	Maturity (Fiscal Year)	Value at September 30, 2009 (USD)
Interest Rate Swaps—Fixed	USD 35 million	5.25% Fixed	US-6 month LIBOR + 0.62%	2003	2013	2 million
to Variable	USD 8 million	8.28% Fixed	US-6 month LIBOR + 3.14%	2007	2012	1 million
	USD 15 million	7.26% Fixed	US-3 month LIBOR +6.38%	2009	2011	—

### Foreign Currency Risk

Our international operations are subject to certain risks, including currency exchange rate fluctuations and government actions. Currently, we have issued debt denominated in U.S. dollars and then entered into cross currency swaps that exchange our dollar principal and interest payments into a currency where we expect long-term, stable cash receipts. The following table summarizes the principal terms of our long-term foreign currency swap transactions, including the notional amount of the swap, the interest rate payment we receive from and pay to our swap counterparty, the term of the transaction and its fair market value at September 30, 2009.

Description	Notional Amount	Receive	Pay	Fiscal Year Entered Into	Maturity (Fiscal Year)	Value at September 30, 2009 (USD)
Cross Currency Swaps	USD 20 million swapped to JPY 2.5 billion	US-3 month LIBOR	JPY-3 month LIBOR + 0.12%	2002	2010	(7 million)
	USD 140 million swapped to EUR 124 million	5.25% Fixed	5.1% Fixed	2003	2013	(47 million)
	USD 35 million swapped to EUR 31 million	US-6 month LIBOR	EUR-6 month LIBOR	2003	2013	(11 million)

Foreign currency exposures also relate to current assets and current liabilities denominated in foreign currencies other than the functional currency of a given subsidiary as well as the risk that currency fluctuations could affect the dollar value of future cash flows generated in foreign currencies. Accordingly, we use short-term forward contracts to minimize the exposure to foreign currency risk. These forward contracts typically have a duration of 30 days. In fiscal 2009 and fiscal 2008, none of our forward contracts were designated hedging instruments. As of September 30, 2009, we had \$60 million in net notional foreign currency forward contracts, which were denominated in Japanese yen, British pound sterling, Canadian dollar, Australian dollar and Euros. These forwards had a fair value of less than \$1 million as of September 30, 2009.

In certain situations where we have a long-term commitment denominated in a foreign currency we may enter into appropriate financial instruments in accordance with our risk management policy to hedge future cash flow exposures.

### **Commodity Risk**

For the calendar year 2009, certain of our carbon black plants in Europe were subject to mandatory greenhouse gas emission ("GHG") trading schemes. Our objective is to ensure compliance with the European Union ("EU") Emission Trading Scheme, which is based upon a Cap-and-Trade system that establishes a maximum allowable emission credit for each ton of  $CO_2$  emitted. European Union Allowances ("EUAs") originate from the individual EU state's country allocation process and are issued by that country's government. A company that has an excess of EUAs based on the  $CO_2$  emissions limits may sell EUAs in the Emission Trading Scheme and if they have a shortfall, a company can buy EUAs or Certified Emission Reduction ("CER") units to comply.

In order to limit the variability in cost to our European operations, we committed to current prices by entering into agreements which run from fiscal years 2010 to 2013 to purchase CERs and to sell EUAs. The following table provides details of the derivatives held as of September 30, 2009 used to manage commodity risk.

Fair Market

Description	Net Notional Amount	Net Buyer/ Net Seller	Fiscal Year Entered Into	Maturity (Fiscal Year)	Value at September 30, 2009 (USD)
EUAs	EUR 2 million	Net Seller	2008 & 2009	2010-2013	3 million
CERs	EUR 2 million	Net Buyer	2008 & 2009	2010-2013	(2 million)

# Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

# INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Description		
(1)	Consolidated Statements of Operations for each of the fiscal years ended September 30, 2009, 2008 and 2007	54
(2)	Consolidated Balance Sheets at September 30, 2009 and 2008	55
(3)	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for each of the fiscal years ended September 30, 2009, 2008 and 2007	57
(4)	Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity for each of the fiscal years ended September 30, 2009, 2008 and 2007	58
(5)	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	61
(6)	Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	108

# CABOT CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2008 (In millions, except per share amounts)	2007
Net sales and other operating revenues	\$2,243	\$3,191	\$2,616
Cost of sales	2,016	2,707	2,111
Gross profit	227	484	505
Selling and administrative expenses	211	246	249
Research and technical expenses	71	74	69
(Loss) income from operations	(55)	164	187
Interest and dividend income	3	4	10
Interest expense	(30)	(38)	(34)
Other (charges) income	(20)	(18)	5
(Loss) income from continuing operations before taxes, equity in net income of affiliated companies and minority interest	(102)	112	168
Benefit (provision) for income taxes	22	(14)	(38)
Equity in net income of affiliated companies, net of tax of \$1, \$3 and \$2	5	8	12
Minority interest in net income, net of tax of \$1, \$4 and \$6	(2)	(20)	(15)
(Loss) income from continuing operations	(77)	86	127
Income from discontinued businesses, net of tax	_	_	2
Net (loss) income	(77)	86	129
Dividends on preferred stock, net of tax of none, none and \$1	_	—	(1)
(Loss) income available to common shares	\$ (77)	\$ 86	\$ 128
Weighted-average common shares outstanding, in millions:			
Basic	63	63	62
Diluted	63	64	68
(Loss) income per common share:			
Basic:			
(Loss) income from continuing operations	\$ (1.22)	\$ 1.37	\$ 2.03
(Loss) income from discontinued businesses	(0.01)		0.03
Net (loss) income per share	\$ (1.23)	<u>\$ 1.37</u>	\$ 2.06
Diluted:			
(Loss) income from continuing operations	\$ (1.22)	\$ 1.34	\$ 1.87
(Loss) income from discontinued businesses	(0.01)		0.03
Net (loss) income per share	\$ (1.23)	\$ 1.34	\$ 1.90

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CABOT CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS ASSETS

	Septemb	er 30	
	 2009		2008
	(In millions) share and per sh		e)
Current assets:	share and per sh	are amount	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 304	\$	129
Short-term marketable securities investments	1		1
Accounts and notes receivable, net of reserve for doubtful accounts of \$6 and \$5	452		646
Inventories	358		523
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	53		72
Deferred income taxes	32		30
Assets held for sale	 		7
Total current assets	1,200		1,408
Investments:			
Equity affiliates	60		53
Long-term marketable securities and cost investments	 1		1
Total investments	61		54
Property, plant and equipment	 3,000		2,921
Accumulated depreciation and amortization	(1,988)		(1,839)
Net property, plant and equipment	 1,012		1,082
Goodwill	 37		34
Intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization of \$11 and \$10	2		3
Assets held for rent	43		45
Deferred income taxes	235		173
Other assets	 86		59
Total assets	\$ 2,676	\$	2,858

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CABOT CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

		September 30
	2009	2008
		n millions, except nd per share amounts)
Current liabilities:	Share a	ta per share anounts)
Notes payable to banks	\$ 29	\$ 91
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	407	426
Income taxes payable	31	38
Deferred income taxes	5	7
Current portion of long-term debt	5	39
Total current liabilities	477	601
Long-term debt	623	586
Deferred income taxes	11	18
Other liabilities	328	294
Commitments and contingencies (Note T)		
Minority interest	103	110
Stockholders' equity:		
Preferred stock:		
Authorized: 2,000,000 shares of \$1 par value		
Issued and outstanding: None and none	—	—
Common stock:		
Authorized: 200,000,000 shares of \$1 par value		
Issued: 65,401,485 and 65,403,100 shares	65	65
Outstanding: 65,309,155 and 65,277,715 shares		
Less cost of 92,330 and 125,385 shares of common treasury stock	(2)	) (4)
Additional paid-in capital	18	21
Retained earnings	1,018	1,143
Deferred employee benefits	(25)	) (30)
Notes receivable for restricted stock	—	(21)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	60	75
Total stockholders' equity	1,134	1,249
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 2,676	\$ 2,858

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CABOT CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

Cash Elsows from Operating Activities:         South activitities:         South activities:         South		Yea	Years Ended September		
Cab Elses fram Operating Activities:         \$ 7.7         \$ 8.6         \$ 129           Adjustments to reconcile ent (loss) income to cash provided by operating activities:         169         163         149           Depreciation and anomization         161         1(3)         (20)         (2)           Loss (gain) on sale of property, plant and equipment         111         (12)            Equity in set income of affiliate( companies         (2)         20         155           Non-cash compassion         27         30         23           Expense of acquined in-process research and development technology          -         4           Other non-cash charges (income), net         2         (1)         2           Lacounts and notes receivable         143         (68)         (68)           Prepeaid expenses and other current assets         11         29         16           Accounts and notes receivable         (43)         (11)         20           Income taxes poyable         (15)         8         2           Other         4         1         6           Cash dividends received fram equity affiliates         399         124         309           Income taxes poyable         (15)         8		2009	<u>2008</u> (In millions)	2007	
Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to cash provided by operating activities:       169       163       169         Depreciation and amorization       161       (12)	Cash Flows from Operating Activities:		(		
Depreciation and aurotization         169         163         149           Deferred at (provision)         (10)         (12)            Equity in on sele of property, plant and equipment         (11)         (12)            Figury in ne incores of affiliated companies         (2)         (2)         (2)           Non-cash compess (none), net         2         (1)         22           Changes in assets and liabilities, net of the effect of consolidation of equity affiliate:             Accounts and notes receivable         (1)         20         (6)           Invariation spayle in accounter assets         184         (63)         (6)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         14         215         (63)           Accounts and notes receivable         (43)         (11)         20           Incounc taxes payable         (43)         (11)         20           Action taxes payable         (43)         (12)         (11)         20           Cash flows from newsing Activities:          (40)         (16)         (41)           Cash flows from newsing Activities:          (40)         (41)         (42)         (43)           Cash flows from inevesting		\$ (77)	\$ 86	\$ 129	
beferred tax (provision)         (31)         (30)         (27)           Loss (gain) on sale of property, plant and equipment         (11)         (12)           Minority interest in nei income         2         20         15           Non-cish compensation         27         30         23           Expense of acquired in-process research and development technology         -         -         4           Other son-cash charges (income), net         215         (63)         (6)           Inventories         124         (66)         (6)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         1         29         16           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (43)         (11)         20           Income taxes payable         (15)         8         2           Other liabilities         1         2         7           Other         (26)         (21)         (11)         20           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash provided by operating activities         39         124         30           Cash provided by operating activities         310	Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to cash provided by operating activities:				
Loss (gain) on sele of property, plant and equipment         11         (12)         —           Equity in a line cone of affiliated companies         (5)         (8)         (12)           Munority interest in net income         2         20         15           Non-cisk compensation         27         30         23           Changes in sorts and labilities, net of the effect of consolidation of equity affiliate:         2         (1)         2           Changes in sorts and labilities, net of the effect of consolidation of equity affiliate:         215         (63)         (6)           Inventories         184         (66)         (8)         (8)         (1)         20           Inventories         143         (11)         20         (1)         2         (1)         2           Other labilities         (43)         (11)         20         (1)         2         (2)         (1)           Cash dividends received from equity affiliate         (26)         (22)         (1)         2         (2)         (1)           Cash provided by operating activities         309         124         309         (24)         309           Cash flows from Investing Activities:	Depreciation and amortization	169	163	149	
Equity in net income of affiliated companies         (6)         (8)         (12)           Minority interest in net income         2         20         15           Non-cash compension         27         30         23           Expense of acquired in-process research and development technology           4           Other, non-cash charges (income), net         2         (10)         2           Accounts and notes receivable         184         (68)         (6)           Inventories         123         16           Accounts payable and accruef liabilities         (11)         29         16           Accounts payable and accruef liabilities         (26)         (22)         (11)           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash provided by operating activities         (20)         (21)         (14)           Acquisition of increase insearch and development technology         -         -         (95)           Proceeds from layestifics investments         -         -         (95)           Proceeds from layestific investments         -         -         (95)           P	Deferred tax (provision)	(51)	(30)	(27)	
Imority interest in net income         2         20         15           Non-cash charges (income), net         2         7         30         23           Expense of acquired in-process resarch and development technology         -         -         4           Other on-cash charges (income), net         215         (6)         1           Income cash charges (income), net         215         (6)         (6)           Inventories         184         (68)         (8)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         1         29         16           Accounts payable and current liabilities         (15)         8         2           Other inhabilities         (26)         (22)         (11)         20           Cash divideds received from equity affiliates         1         2         7           Other         4         1         6           Cash provided by openting activities         399         124         309           Cash Flows from Investing Activities         39         124         309           Cash provided by openting activities         39         124         309           Cash provided by openting activities         39         124         309           Cash provided by mari	Loss (gain) on sale of property, plant and equipment	11	(12)		
Non-cash compension         27         30         23           Expense of equiried in-process research and development technology           4           Other non-cash charges (income), net         2         (1)         2           Changes in assets and labilities, net of the effect of consolidation of equity affiliate:         215         (63)         (6)           Inventories         184         (68)         (8)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         1         29         16           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (43)         (11)         20           Other takes payable         (15)         8         2           Other liabilities         (26)         (22)         (11)           Cash flows from livesting Activities:         39         124         30           Cash Flows from Investing Activities:         39         124         30           Additions to property, plant and equipment         (10)         (199)         (141)           Acquisition of in-process research and development technology         -         -         -           Acquisition of in-process from asketable securities investments         -         -         9           Procceeds from asales of property, plant and equipment		(5)	(8)	(12)	
Expense of acquined in-process research and development technology         —         —         —         4           Other on-cash charges (income), net         21         (Ga)         2           Accounts and notes receivable         215         (Ga)         (Ga)           Inventories         184         (G8)         (Ga)		2	20	15	
Other non-cash charges (income), net         2         (1)         2           Changes in sestes and labilities, net of the effect of consolidation of equity affiliate:         215         (63)         (6)           Inventories         184         (66)         (6)         (7)         129         16           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (43)         (11)         20         16           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (43)         (11)         20         16           Cash dividends received from equity affiliates         (26)         (22)         (11)         20           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309         20           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash provided by operating activities         (3)         7         -           Acquistion of investing activities         (3)         7         -           Acquistion of investing activities         (3)         7         -           Acquistion of investing activities         (105)         (100)         (100)         (100)           Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment         0         10         -         -         (90)         1(8) <td></td> <td>27</td> <td>30</td> <td>23</td>		27	30	23	
Changes in assets and liabilities, net of the effect of consolidation of equity affiliate:         215         (63)         (6)           Inventories         184         (68)         (8)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         1         29         16           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (13)         8         2           Other liabilities         (26)         (22)         (11)         20           Other liabilities         (26)         (22)         (11)         2         7           Other         4         1         2         7           Other         4         1         6         209         209         (12)         309           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309         309         124         309           Cash provided by operating activities		—			
Accounts and notes receivable215(63)(6)Investories184(68)(8)Prepaid expenses and other current assets12916Accounts payable and accrued liabilities(43)(11)20Income taxes payable(15)82Other liabilities(26)(22)(11)Cash dividends received from equity affiliates39124309Cash provided by operating activities399124309Cash flows from Investing Activities39124309Cash flows from Investing Activities(3)7Acquisition of interes in equity affiliate(3)7Acquisition of interes in equity affiliate2(2)(3)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2185Decrease (increase) in assertise investments95Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments95Cash used in investing activities95(143)Cash used in investing arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements(10)(142)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japa(10)Proceed		2	(1)	2	
Inventories         184         (69)         (6)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         1         29         16           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (13)         8         2           Other liabilities         (26)         (22)         (11)           Cash dividends received from equity affiliates         1         2         77           Other         4         1         6           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash rows from Investing Activities         399         124         309           Cash rows from Investing Activities         399         124         309           Additions to property, plant and equipment         (106)         (199)         (141)           Acquisition of in-process research and development technology         -         -         (93)           Purchase of marketable securities investments         -         -         95           Cash rows from materities investments         -         -         95           Cash rows ing activities         (105)         (170)         (143)           Purchase of marketable securities investments         -         -         (95)           Cash rows in assetis	Changes in assets and liabilities, net of the effect of consolidation of equity affiliate:				
Prepaid expenses and other current assets         1         29         16           Accounts payable and accrued liabilities         (43)         (11)         20           Income taxes payable         (15)         8         2           Other liabilities         (26)         (22)         (11)           Cash dividends received from equity affiliates         1         2         7           Other         4         1         6           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash Flows from Investing Activities:         -         -         -         (4)           Acquisition of inverses in equity affiliate         (3)         7         -         -         -         (4)           Proceeds from of inverses in equity affiliate         (3)         7         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         -         95         Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent         2         (2)         (3)         -         -         -         -         95         Cash relows from Financing Activities:         -         -         -         -         -         95 <td></td> <td>215</td> <td>(63)</td> <td>(6)</td>		215	(63)	(6)	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities(43)(11)20Income taxes payable(15)82Other liabilities(26)(22)(11)Cash dividends received from equity affiliates127Other416Cash provided by operating activities399124309Cash constrained to property plant and equipment(106)(199)(141)Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate(3)7-Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate(3)7-Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate2(10)(141)Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate2(2)(3)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2(2)(3)Purchase of marketable securities investmentsProceeds from maturity of marketable securities investmentsCash Icous from Financing Arcivities:95(105)(113)Proceeds from Inancing arrangements2512670Repayments of long-term debt(312)(13)(55)Proceeds from Inancing arrangements10Proceeds from nale of common stock-19Purchase of common stock-11072Repayments of dot related to Cabu Japan10Proceeds from nale to comon stock-19Purchases of common stock-1	Inventories	184	(68)	(8)	
Income taxes payable(15)82Other liabilities(26)(22)(11)Cash dividends received from equity affiliates127Other416Cash provided by operating activities399124309Cash Flows from Investing Activities:399124309Cash Flows from investing Activities:319(105)(199)Additions to property, plant and equipment(106)(199)(141)Acquisition of in-process research and development technologyAcquisition of in-process research and development2185Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent2(2)(3)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investmentsBorrowings under financing arrangements(105)(176)(143)Cash used in investing activities:1177Borrowings under financing arrangements(69)(130)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt, et of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of common stock-19Purchases of common stock-17111Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from stock dok loan repayments17111Cash dividends paid to stockholders<	Prepaid expenses and other current assets	1	29	16	
Other liabilities         (26)         (22)         (11)           Cash dividends received from equity affiliates         1         2         7           Other         4         1         6           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash provided by operating activities         399         124         309           Cash flows from Investing Activities:         -         -         (106)         (199)         (141)           Acquisition of inprocess research and development technology         -         -         -         (4)           Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment         2         18         5           Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent         2         (2)         (3)           Purchase of marketable securities investments         -         -         (95)           Cash used in investing activities         (105)         (176)         (143)           Cash Flows from Financing arrangements         25         126         70           Repayments under financing arrangements         25         126         70           Repayments under financing arrangements         25         126         70           Repayments under financing arrangements <t< td=""><td>Accounts payable and accrued liabilities</td><td>(43)</td><td>(11)</td><td>20</td></t<>	Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(43)	(11)	20	
Cash dividends received from equity affiliates127Other $4$ 16Cash provided by operating activities399124309Cash Flows from Investing Activities: $309$ 124309Additions to property, plant and equipment(106)(199)(141)Acquisition of interest in equips affiliate $(3)$ 7-Acquisition of interest in equips affiliate $(3)$ 7-Acquisition of interest in equips affiliate $(3)$ 7-Acquisition of interest in equips affiliate $(2)$ $(3)$ 7-Acquisition of masketable securities investments(4)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments95Cash used in investing activities(105)(176)(143)Cash used in investing arrangements2512670Repayments of long-term debt(321)(10)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt(321)(10)(25)Proceeds from ables of common stock-19Proceeds from ables of common stock-19Purchases of common stock-19Proceeds from sels of color negaments(21)(33)(202)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan1Proceeds from asles of common stock-17Increase (increase) in cash and use quivalents<	Income taxes payable	(15)	8	2	
Other416Cash provided by operating activities399124309Cash Flows from Investing Activities1066(199)(141)Additions to property, plant and equipment(106)(199)(141)Acquisition of in-process research and development technology(4)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2185Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent2(2)(3)Purchase of marketable securities investments(95)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments(95)Cash used in investing activities(105)(176)(143)Cash flows from Financing arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements2512670Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(3Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock19Purchases of common stock(127)23(211)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from rest tockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from sale of common stock(127)23(211)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(11)7111Cash d	Other liabilities	(26)	(22)	(11)	
Cash provided by operating activities399124309Cash Flows from Investing Activities: $(106)$ (199)(141)Additions to property, plant and equipment(3)7 $-$ Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate(3)7 $-$ Acquisition of insprocess research and development technology $ -$ (4)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2185Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent2(2)(3)Proceeds from maturity of marktable securities investments $ -$ (95)Proceeds from fourty of marktable securities investments $ -$ (95)Cash Isods in investing activities(105)(1176)(143)Cash Flows from Financing arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements(69)(130)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt, net of issuance costs $ -$ (10)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders $ -$ (10)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders(2)(3)(47)Quecrease i notes payable to banks, net(1)711711Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(48)(47)(44)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders(48)(47)(44)Proc	Cash dividends received from equity affiliates	1	2	7	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:Image: constraint of the equity affiliateImage: constraint of the equity affiliateAdditions to property, plant and equipment(106)(199)(141)Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate(3)7Acquisition of interest in equipment technology(4)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2(2)(3)Purchase of marketable securities investments(95)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments(95)Cash used in investing activities(105)(176)(143)Cash Flows from Financing Arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of common stock19Purchases of common stock199Purchases of common stock191Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from also concludents-1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders(127)23(211)Effect of exchanger are changes on cash-8-410Increas	Other	4	1	6	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:Image: constraint of the equity affiliateImage: constraint of the equity affiliateAdditions to property, plant and equipment(106)(199)(141)Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate(3)7Acquisition of interest in equipment technology(4)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2(2)(3)Purchase of marketable securities investments(95)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments(95)Cash used in investing activities(105)(176)(143)Cash Flows from Financing Arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of common stock19Purchases of common stock199Purchases of common stock191Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from also concludents-1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders(127)23(211)Effect of exchanger are changes on cash-8-410Increas	Cash provided by operating activities	399	124	309	
Additions to property, plant and equipment(106)(199)(141)Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate(3)7Acquisition of interest research and development technology(4)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2185Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent2(2)(3)Purchase becurities investments(95)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments(95)Cash used in investing activities(105)(176)(143)Cash rom Financing Activities2512670Borrowings under financing arrangements2512670Repayments of long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of long-term debt(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to stockholders19Purchases of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from sales of common stock1711Cash used in investing activities(127)23(21)Increase (increase) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash dividends paid to stockholders8410<					
Acquisition of interest in equity affiliate(3)7Acquisition of in-process research and development technology(4)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2185Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent2(2)(3)Purchase of marketable securities investments(95)Cash used in investing activities(105)(105)(116)(143)Cash Flows from Financing Activities:95Cash row financing arrangements(69)(130)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan19Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders19Proceeds from asles of common stock19Purchases of common stock19Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders<		(106)	(199)	(141)	
Acquisition of in-process research and development technology(4)Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2185Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent2(2)(3)Purchase of marketable securities investments(95)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments(95)Cash used in investing activities:(95)Borrowings under financing Activities:(95)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)114(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan(1)Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to stockholders111Cash dividends paid to stockholders111Proceeds from sales of common stock111Proceeds from sales of common stock17111Cash dividends paid to stockholders111Proceeds from sales of common stock111Proceeds from sales of common stock111Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)<		( )		()	
Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment2185Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent2(2)(3)Purchase of marketable securities investments——(95)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments——95Cash used in investing activities(105)(176)(143)Cash Flows from Financing Activities:——95Borrowings under financing arrangements(69)(130)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan——10Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders—8—Proceeds from sales of common stock—19122Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)(47)Proceeds from cash contributing activities[127)23[211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders1711Cash (used in) provided by financing				(4)	
Decrease (increase) in assets held for rent2(2)(3)Purchase of marketable securities investments(95)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments(95)Cash used in investing activities(105)(176)(143)Cash Flows from Financing Activities:2512670Repayments under financing arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements31211072Repayments of long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of contrable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of contrable to banks, net(16)14(8)Proceeds from asle of common stock(10)Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments19Iffect of exchange rate changes on cash175(25)(35)Cash dividends paid to stockholders175(25)(35)Cash dividends paid to stockholders175(25)(35)		2	18		
Purchase of marketable securities investments(95)Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments95Cash used in investing activities(105)(176)(143)Cash Flows from Financing Artingements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements(69)(130)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) in crease in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan4(10)Proceeds from asles of common stock-199Proceeds from sales of common stock-199Proceeds from restricted stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loar payments1711Cash dividends paid to stockholders(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at end of year129154189Increase gaid129154189153Increase from restricted stock loar respond\$30\$41S 304\$129154189Increase quivalents at end of year\$30					
Proceeds from maturity of marketable securities investments $   -$ </td <td></td> <td>_</td> <td>_</td> <td></td>		_	_		
Cash used in investing activities         (105)         (176)         (143)           Cash Flows from Financing Activities:         70           Borrowings under financing arrangements         25         126         70           Repayments under financing arrangements         (69)         (130)         (55)           Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs         312         110         72           Repayments of long-term debt         (321)         (13)         (47)           (Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net         (16)         14         (8)           Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan           (1)           Proceeds from sales of common stock          1         9           Purchases of common stock          1         9           Purchases of common stock          1         9           Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders         (9)         (18)         (12)           Cash dividends paid to stockholders         (19)         (21)         23         (211)           Effect of exchange rate changes on cash         1         7         11           Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders         175         (25)         (35) <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>					
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:2512670Borrowings under financing arrangements(69)(130)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan(1)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders8Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash duivalends paid to stockholders(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at end of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430		(105)	(176)		
Borrowings under financing arrangements2512670Repayments under financing arrangements(69)(130)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan(1)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders8Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at end of year129154189Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430	-	(100)	(1/0)	(115)	
Repayments under financing arrangements(69)(130)(55)Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs31211072Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan(1)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders8Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders19Purchases of common stock199Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities1723Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430		25	126	70	
Proceeds from long-term debt, net of issuance costs $312$ $110$ $72$ Repayments of long-term debt $(321)$ $(13)$ $(47)$ (Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net $(16)$ $14$ $(8)$ Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan $  -$ Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders $  -$ Proceeds from sales of common stock $  1$ $9$ Purchases of common stock $(2)$ $(35)$ $(202)$ Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders $(9)$ $(18)$ $(12)$ Cash dividends paid to stockholders $(48)$ $(47)$ $(48)$ Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments $1$ $7$ $11$ Cash (used in) provided by financing activities $12$ $23$ $(211)$ Effect of exchange rate changes on cash $8$ $4$ $10$ Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents $129$ $154$ $189$ Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year $129$ $154$ $189$ Cash and cash equivalents at end of year $$304$ $$129$ $$154$ Income taxes paid $$30$ $$41$ $$39$ Interest paid $24$ $34$ $30$					
Repayments of long-term debt(321)(13)(47)(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan(1)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders8Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39					
(Decrease) increase in notes payable to banks, net(16)14(8)Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan(1)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders8Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Repayments of debt related to Cabot Japan(1)Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders8Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Proceeds from cash contributions received from minority interest stockholders8Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash84100Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 3939Interest paid243430		(10)	14		
Proceeds from sales of common stock19Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 3939Interest paid243430		_	8	(1)	
Purchases of common stock(2)(35)(202)Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 3930Interest paid243430				Q	
Cash dividends paid to minority interest stockholders(9)(18)(12)Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Cash dividends paid to stockholders(48)(47)(48)Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Proceeds from restricted stock loan repayments1711Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Cash (used in) provided by financing activities(127)23(211)Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash8410Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents175(25)(35)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year129154189Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year\$ 304\$ 129\$ 154Income taxes paid\$ 30\$ 41\$ 39Interest paid243430					
Income taxes paid         \$ 30         \$ 41         \$ 39           Interest paid         24         34         30					
Interest paid 24 34 30	Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$ 304	<u>\$ 129</u>	\$ 154	
Interest paid 24 34 30	Income taxes paid	\$ 30	\$ 41	\$ 39	
Restricted stock issued for notes receivable, net of forfeitures — 8 10	Interest paid	24	34	30	
	Restricted stock issued for notes receivable, net of forfeitures	—	8	10	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CABOT CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

Years ended September 30

(In millions, except shares in thousands)

	Prefe Stock, Treas Stor Shares	net of sury	Comm Stock, n Treasu <u>Stocl</u> Shares	et of ry	Additi Paid Capi	-In	Retained Earnings	Emj	erred ployee nefits	Rec Res	otes eivable for tricted tock	Accumul Other Comprehe Incom	nsive	Stoc	Total Skholders' Equity	Com	Total prehensive 1come
2007															• •		
Balance at September 30, 2006	39	\$ 18	63,433	\$59	\$	7	\$ 1,160	\$	(38)	\$	(20)	\$	10	\$	1,196		
Net income							129									\$	129
Foreign currency translation adjustment, net of tax of \$12													51				51
Change in unrealized gain on derivative instruments, net of tax of \$4													8				8
Minimum pension liability adjustment, net of tax of \$3													6				6
Other comprehensive income																	65
Comprehensive income															194	\$	194
Common dividends paid							(47)								(47)	<u> </u>	
Issuance of stock under employee compensation plans, net of							(47)								(47)		
forfeitures			1,041	1		26					(11)				16		
Amortization of share-based																	
compensation						23									23		
Tax benefit on vesting of restricted																	
stock						6									6		
Purchase and retirement of common																	
and treasury stock			(4,864)	(5)		(96)	(101)								(202)		
Preferred stock conversion	(39)	(18)	5,670	5		34	(21)								—		
Preferred dividends paid to Employee Stock Ownership Plan, net of tax benefit of \$1							(1)								(1)		
Principal payment by Employee Stock Ownership Plan under																	
guaranteed loan									4						4		
Notes receivable for restricted stock —payments and forfeitures											12				12		
Effect of the adoption of FAS 158, net of tax of \$1													(7)		(7)		
Balance at September 30, 2007		\$ —	65,280	\$60	\$		\$ 1,119	\$	(34)	\$	(19)	\$	68	\$	1,194		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CABOT CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

Years ended September 30

(In millions, except shares in thousands)

	Preferred Stock, net of Treasury <u>Stock</u> Shares Cost	Comm Stock, n Treasu <u>Stoc</u> Shares	et of Iry	Addition Paid-In Capital	1	Retained Earnings	Em	ferred ployee nefits	Rec Res	lotes eivable for tricted tock	( Comj	umulated Other prehensive ncome		Total ckholders' Equity	Compr	otal ehensive ome
2008																
Balance at September 30, 2007	— \$—	65,280	\$60	\$ -		\$ 1,119	\$	(34)	\$	(19)	\$	68	\$	1,194		
Net income						86										86
Foreign currency translation adjustment, net of tax of \$12												7				7
Change in unrealized loss on																
marketable securities, net of tax of \$—												(1)				(1)
Change in unrealized gain on												(-)				(-)
derivative instruments, net of tax of \$												_				_
Other comprehensive income																6
Comprehensive income														92	\$	92
Common dividends paid						(47)								(47)		
Issuance of stock under employee						()								()		
compensation plans, net of																
forfeitures		1,188	2	1	12					(10)				4		
Amortization of share-based																
compensation				2	26									26		
Tax benefit on vesting of restricted																
stock					5									5		
Purchase and retirement of common																
and treasury stock		(1,190)	(1)	(2	22)	(12)								(35)		
Principal payment by Employee Stock Ownership Plan under guaranteed																
loan								4						4		
Notes receivable for restricted stock— payments and forfeitures										8				8		
Change in funded status of retirement										-				-		
plans, net of tax of \$1												1		1		
Cumulative effect of change in																
accounting principle—adoption of																
FIN 48 and the measurement date																
provision of FAS 158, net of tax of																
\$1					_	(3)							_	(3)		
Balance at September 30, 2008	\$	65,278	\$61	<b>\$</b> 2	21	\$ 1,143	\$	(30)	\$	(21)	\$	75	\$	1,249		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# CABOT CORPORATION

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

Years ended September 30

(In millions, except shares in thousands)

	Prefer Stock, r Trease <u>Stoc</u> Shares	net of ury	Comm Stock, n Treasu <u>Stocl</u> Shares	et of iry	Addit Paid Cap	l-In	Retained Earnings	Em	ferred ployee nefits	Rec Res	Notes eivable for stricted stock	Com	umulated Other prehensive income	Stoc	Total kholders' Quity	Total Comprehensive Income
2009																
Balance at September 30, 2008	—	—	65,278	\$61	\$	21	\$ 1,143	\$	(30)	\$	(21)	\$	75	\$	1,249	
Net (loss)							(77)									(77)
Foreign currency translation adjustment													22			22
Change in employee benefit plans, net of tax of \$4													(36)			(36)
Change in unrealized gain (loss) on investments and derivative instruments, net of tax of \$1																
· · ·													(1)			(1)
Other comprehensive loss															(0.0)	(15)
Comprehensive loss															(92)	(92)
Common dividends paid							(48)								(48)	
Issuance of stock under employee compensation plans, net of																
forfeitures			172	2		3									5	
Application of stock option accounting for restricted stock awards						(19)					19				_	
Amortization of share-based																
compensation						14									14	
Purchase and retirement of common																
and treasury stock			(141)			(1)									(1)	
Principal payment by Employee Stock																
Ownership Plan under guaranteed loan									5						5	
Notes receivable for restricted stock—																
payments and forfeitures											2				2	
Balance at September 30, 2009	_	\$—	65,309	\$63	\$	18	\$ 1,018	\$	(25)	\$	_	\$	60	\$	1,134	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

### Note A. Significant Accounting Policies

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. The significant accounting policies of Cabot Corporation ("Cabot" or "the Company") are described below.

### **Principles of Consolidation**

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Cabot and its wholly-owned subsidiaries and majority-owned and controlled U.S. and non-U.S. subsidiaries. Additionally, Cabot considers consolidation of entities over which control is achieved through means other than voting rights, of which there were none in the periods presented. Intercompany transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Cabot evaluated all subsequent events through November 30, 2009, the issuance date of these financial statements, to determine if such events should be reflected in these financial statements as of September 30, 2009. No significant subsequent events were noted during this evaluation.

### Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash equivalents include all highly liquid investments with a maturity of three months or less at date of acquisition. The Company carries a variety of different cash and cash equivalents on its consolidated balance sheets. Cabot continually assesses the liquidity of cash and cash equivalents and, as of September 30, 2009, has determined that they are readily convertible to cash.

#### Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market. The cost of most U.S. inventories is determined using the last-in, first-out ("LIFO") method. The cost of other U.S. and all non-U.S. inventories is determined using the average cost method or the first-in, first-out ("FIFO") method.

### Investments

The Company has investments in equity affiliates and marketable securities. As circumstances warrant, all investments are subject to periodic impairment reviews. Unless consolidation is required, investments in equity affiliates, where Cabot generally owns between 20% and 50% of the affiliate, are accounted for using the equity method. Cabot records its share of the equity affiliate's results of operations based on its percentage of ownership of the affiliate. Dividends received from equity affiliates are a return on investment and are recorded as a reduction to the equity investment value. All investments in marketable securities are classified as available-for-sale and are recorded at their fair market values with the corresponding unrealized holding gains or losses, net of taxes, recorded as a separate component of other comprehensive income within stockholders' equity. Unrealized losses that are determined to be other than temporary, based on current and expected market conditions, are recognized in net income. The fair value of marketable securities is determined based on quoted market prices at the balance sheet dates. The cost of marketable securities sold is determined by the specific identification method. Investments that do not have readily determinable market values are recorded at cost. Short-term investments consist of investments in marketable securities with maturities of one year or less.

#### Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment are recorded at cost. Depreciation of property, plant and equipment is calculated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives. The depreciable lives for buildings, machinery and equipment, and other fixed assets are twenty to twenty-five years, ten to twenty years, and three to twenty-five years, respectively. The cost and accumulated depreciation for property, plant and

equipment sold, retired, or otherwise disposed of are removed from the consolidated balance sheets and resulting gains or losses are included in income from continuing operations in the consolidated statements of operations.

Expenditures for repairs and maintenance are charged to expenses as incurred. Expenditures for major renewals and betterments, which significantly extend the useful lives of existing plant and equipment, are capitalized and depreciated.

Cabot capitalizes interest costs when they are part of the historical cost of acquiring and constructing certain assets that require a period of time to get them ready for their intended use. During fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, Cabot capitalized \$4 million, \$3 million, and \$1 million of interest costs, respectively. These amounts will be amortized over the life of the related assets.

## Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Goodwill is comprised of the cost of business acquisitions in excess of the fair value assigned to the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired. Goodwill is not amortized but is reviewed for impairment at least annually. The annual review consists of the comparison of each reporting unit's carrying value to its fair value, which is performed as of March 31. The fair value of a reporting unit is based on discounted estimated future cash flows. The assumptions used to estimate fair value include management's best estimates of future growth rates, capital expenditures, discount rates and market conditions over an estimate of the remaining operating period. If an impairment exists, a loss is recorded to writedown the value of goodwill to its implied fair value.

Cabot's intangible assets are primarily comprised of patented and unpatented technology and other intellectual property. Finite lived intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives. Amortization expense was less than \$1 million in each of fiscal 2009, 2008, and 2007.

### Assets Held for Rent

Assets held for rent represent cesium formate product in the Specialty Fluids Segment that will be rented to customers in the normal course of business. Assets held for rent are stated at average cost.

### Assets Held for Sale

Cabot classifies its long-lived assets as held for sale when management commits to a plan to sell the assets, the assets are ready for immediate sale in their present condition, an active program to locate buyers has been initiated, the sale of the assets is probable and expected to be completed within one year, the assets are marketed at reasonable prices in relation to their fair value and it is unlikely that significant changes will be made to the plan to sell the assets. The Company measures the value of long-lived assets held for sale at the lower of the carrying amount or fair value, less cost to sell.

As of September 30, 2008, the Company classified \$7 million of land as held for sale in current assets on the consolidated balance sheet. As of June 30, 2009, the Company determined that this land, while not impaired, is unlikely to be sold within the next twelve months and, therefore, has reclassified the balance from assets held for sale in current assets to other assets in non-current assets in the September 30, 2009 consolidated balance sheet.

### Asset Retirement Obligations

Cabot estimates incremental costs for special handling, removal and disposal of materials that may or will give rise to conditional asset retirement obligations ("AROs") and then discounts the expected costs back to the current year using a credit adjusted risk free rate. Cabot recognizes ARO liabilities and costs when the timing and/or settlement can be reasonably estimated. The ARO reserves were \$12 million and \$11 million at September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

# Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

Cabot's long-lived assets include property, plant and equipment, long-term investments and intangible assets. The carrying values of long-lived assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. An asset impairment is recognized when the carrying value of the asset is not recoverable based on the undiscounted estimated future cash flows to be generated by the asset. Cabot's estimates reflect management's assumptions about selling prices, production and sales volumes, costs and market conditions over an estimate of the remaining operating period. If an impairment is indicated, the asset is written down to fair value. In circumstances when an asset does not have separate identifiable cash flows, an impairment charge is recorded when Cabot is no longer using the asset.

### Foreign Currency Translation

The functional currency of the majority of Cabot's foreign subsidiaries is the local currency in which the subsidiary operates. Assets and liabilities of foreign subsidiaries are translated into U.S. dollars at exchange rates in effect at the balance sheet dates. Income and expense items are translated at average monthly exchange rates during the year. Unrealized currency translation adjustments are accumulated as a separate component of other comprehensive income within stockholders' equity. Realized and unrealized foreign currency gains and losses arising from transactions denominated in currencies other than the subsidiary's functional currency are reflected in net income with the exception of (i) intercompany transactions considered to be of a long-term investment nature; and (ii) foreign currency borrowings designated as net investment hedges. Gains or losses arising from these transactions are included as a component of other comprehensive income. Included in Other income (charges) are net foreign currency transaction losses of \$17 million in fiscal 2009, losses of \$5 million in fiscal 2007. The foreign currency transaction losses recorded in fiscal 2009 included a loss of \$6 million related to the remeasurement of Venezuelan Bolivars using a parallel exchange intended to reflect the rate at which Cabot is able to repatriate Bolivars to U.S. dollars.

#### **Financial Instruments**

Cabot's financial instruments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, short-term and long-term debt, and derivative instruments. The carrying values of Cabot's financial instruments approximate fair value with the exception of certain long-term debt that has not been designated with a fair value hedge. This portion of long-term debt is recorded at face value. The fair values of the Company's derivative instruments are based on quoted market prices, if such prices are available. In situations where quoted market prices are not available, the Company relies on valuation models to derive fair value. Such valuation takes into account the ability of the financial counterparty to perform. Cabot uses derivative financial instruments primarily for purposes of hedging exposures to fluctuations in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates, which exist as part of its on-going business operations. Cabot does not enter into contracts for speculative purposes, nor does it hold or issue any financial instruments for trading purposes.

All derivatives are recognized on the consolidated balance sheets at fair value. The changes in the fair value of derivatives are recorded in either earnings or other comprehensive income, depending on whether or not the instrument is designated as part of a hedge transaction and, if designated as part of a hedge transaction, the type of hedge transaction. The gains or losses on derivative instruments reported in other comprehensive income are reclassified to earnings in the period in which earnings are affected by the underlying hedged item. The ineffective portion of all hedges is recognized in earnings. Each quarter, the Company analyzes derivatives designated as hedges using prospective and retrospective tests. In the event that the hedging relationship fails the retrospective test, hedge accounting is suspended for the period in which the test failed, resulting in the change in the value of the derivative being recognized in net income with no offset by the hedged item. If the prospective test fails, then the derivative is dedesignated as a hedge, hedge accounting is suspended, and any accumulated balance in equity is immediately recognized in net income.

In accordance with Cabot's risk management strategy, the Company may enter into certain derivative instruments that may not be designated as hedges for hedge accounting purposes. Although these derivatives are not designated as hedges, the Company believes that such instruments are closely correlated with the underlying exposure, thus managing the associated risk. The Company records in earnings the gains or losses from changes in the fair value of derivative instruments that are not designated as hedges.

## **Revenue Recognition**

Cabot recognizes revenue when persuasive evidence of a sales arrangement exists, delivery has occurred, the sales price is fixed or determinable and collectibility is probable. Cabot generally is able to ensure that products meet customer specifications prior to shipment. If the Company is unable to determine that the product has met the specified objective criteria prior to shipment, the revenue is deferred until product acceptance has occurred.

Shipping and handling charges related to sales transactions are recorded as sales revenue when billed to customers or included in the sales price. Shipping and handling costs are included in cost of sales.

The following table summarizes the percentages of total net sales and other operating revenues recognized in each of the Company's reportable segments. Other operating revenues, which represent less than two percent of total revenues, are primarily royalties for licensed technology:

	Years	Years ended September 30			
	2009	2008	2007		
Core Segment					
Rubber Blacks Business	59%	60%	55%		
Supermetals Business	6%	6%	9%		
Performance Segment	29%	30%	32%		
New Business Segment	3%	2%	2%		
Specialty Fluids Segment	3%	2%	2%		

As indicated above, Cabot derives a substantial majority of its revenues from the sale of products in the Core and Performance Segments. Revenue from these products is typically recognized when the product is shipped and title and risk of loss have passed to the customer. The Company offers certain of its customers cash discounts and volume rebates as sales incentives. The discounts and volume rebates are recorded as a reduction in sales at the time revenue is recognized and are estimated based on historical experience and contractual obligations. Cabot periodically reviews the assumptions underlying its estimates of discounts and volume rebates and adjusts its revenues accordingly. Certain Rubber Blacks Business and Performance Segment customer contracts contain price protection clauses that provide for the potential reduction in past or future sales prices under specific circumstances. Cabot analyzes these contract provisions to determine if an obligation related to these clauses exists and records revenue net of any estimated protection commitments.

The majority of the revenue in the Specialty Fluids Segment arises from the rental of cesium formate. This revenue is recognized throughout the rental period based on the contracted rental terms. Customers are also billed and revenue is recognized, typically at the end of the job, for cesium formate product that is not returned.

#### Accounts Receivable

Trade receivables are recorded at the invoiced amount and do not bear interest. Trade receivables in China may be settled with the receipt of bank issued non-interest bearing notes. These notes totaled 62 million Chinese Renminbi ("RMB") (\$9 million) and 82 million RMB (\$12 million) as of September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively, and are included in accounts and notes receivable. Cabot periodically sells a portion of the trade receivables in China at a discount. The difference between the proceeds from the sale and the carrying value of the receivables is recognized as a loss on the sale of receivables and is included in

other income (charges) in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. During fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, the Company recorded charges of \$1 million, \$4 million and \$2 million, respectively, for the sale of these receivables.

Cabot maintains allowances for doubtful accounts based on an assessment of the collectibility of specific customer accounts, the aging of accounts receivable and other economic information on both an historical and prospective basis. Customer account balances are charged against the allowance when it is probable the receivable will not be recovered. Changes in the allowance during fiscal 2009 and 2008 were not material. There is no off-balance sheet credit exposure related to customer receivable balances.

#### Stock-based Compensation

Cabot recognizes stock-based awards granted to employees as compensation expense on a fair value method. Under the fair value recognition provisions, stock-based compensation cost is measured at the grant date based on the fair value of the award and is recognized as expense over the service period, which generally represents the vesting period, and includes an estimate of the awards that will be forfeited. Cabot calculates the fair value of its stock options using the Black-Scholes option pricing model and the fair value of restricted stock using the intrinsic value method.

#### **Research and Technical Expenses**

Research and technical expenses disclosed in the consolidated statements of operations are expensed as incurred. Research and technical expenses include salaries, equipment and material expenditures, and contractor fees.

#### Income Taxes

Deferred income taxes are determined based on the estimated future tax effects of differences between financial statement carrying amounts and the tax bases of existing assets and liabilities. Deferred tax assets are recognized to the extent that realization of those assets is considered to be more likely than not.

A valuation allowance is established for deferred taxes when it is more likely than not that all or a portion of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. Provisions are made for the U.S. income tax liability and additional non-U.S. taxes on the undistributed earnings of non-U.S. subsidiaries, except for amounts Cabot has designated to be indefinitely reinvested.

Cabot records its obligation for uncertain tax positions based on an assessment of whether the position is more likely than not to be sustained by the taxing authorities. If this threshold is not met, the full amount of the uncertain tax position is recorded as a liability. If the threshold is met, the tax benefit that is recognized is the largest amount that is greater than 50 percent likely of being realized upon ultimate settlement. This analysis presumes the taxing authorities' full knowledge of the positions taken and all relevant facts, but does not consider the time value of money. The Company also accrues for interest and penalties on its uncertain tax positions and includes such charges in its income tax provision in the consolidated statements of operations.

### Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income

Accumulated other comprehensive income, which is included as a component of stockholders' equity, includes unrealized gains or losses on available-forsale marketable securities and derivative instruments, currency translation adjustments in foreign subsidiaries, translation adjustments on foreign equity securities and minimum pension liability adjustments.

#### **Environmental Costs**

Cabot accrues environmental costs when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount can be reasonably estimated. When a single liability amount cannot be reasonably estimated, but a range can be reasonably estimated, Cabot accrues the amount that reflects the best estimate within that range or the low end of the range if no estimate within the range is better. The amount accrued reflects Cabot's assumptions about remediation requirements at the contaminated site, the nature of the remedy, the outcome of discussions with regulatory agencies and other potentially responsible parties at multi-party sites, and the number and financial viability of other potentially responsible parties. Cabot discounts all, or a portion, of environmental and other long-term liabilities to reflect the time value of money if the amount of the liability and the amount and timing of cash payments for the liability are fixed and reliably determinable. The liability will be discounted at a rate that will produce an amount at which the liability theoretically could be settled in an arm's length transaction with a third party. This discounted rate may not exceed the risk-free rate for maturities comparable to those of the liability. Cabot does not reduce its estimated liability for possible recoveries from insurance carriers are recorded when realized by either the receipt of cash or a contractual agreement.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States requires management to make certain estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amount of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reported period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

### **Note B. Accounting Pronouncements**

### New and Adopted

On October 1, 2008 Cabot adopted the authoritative guidance issued by the FASB on fair value measurements, which (i) provides guidance for using fair value to measure assets and liabilities; and (ii) requires additional disclosure about the use of fair value measures, the information used to measure fair value, and the effect fair-value measurements have on earnings. The primary areas in which Cabot utilizes fair value measures are in valuing pension plan assets and liabilities, valuing hedge-related derivative financial instruments, allocating purchase price to the assets and liabilities of acquired companies, and evaluating long-term assets for potential impairment. The guidance does not require any new fair value measurements. In February 2008, the FASB issued an update which defers the effective date of the guidance for nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities, except for items that are recognized or disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a recurring basis, to fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. Effective October 1, 2008, Cabot adopted the portion of the guidance that was not deferred, which includes the disclosures in Note K, and applied the provisions of the statement prospectively to assets and liabilities measured and disclosed at fair value. The adoption of the deferred portion of the guidance on October 1, 2009 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

On January 1, 2009 Cabot adopted the authoritative guidance issued by the FASB on disclosures about derivative instruments and hedging activities. The guidance was intended to improve financial reporting about derivative instruments and hedging activities by requiring enhanced disclosures to enable investors to better understand their effects on an entity's financial position, financial performance and cash flows. The disclosures are included in Note M, and the provisions of the statement have been applied prospectively. Therefore, comparative figures are not provided. The disclosure regarding the impact on earnings of amounts reclassified from other comprehensive income has not been included for the full year as it is not material and the guidance was effective only for the last three quarters of the fiscal year.

#### Not Yet Adopted

In December 2007, the FASB issued authoritative guidance on business combinations that will become effective for all business combinations completed by Cabot on or after October 1, 2009. The guidance establishes principles and requirements for how an acquirer in a business combination recognizes and measures in its financial statements the identifiable assets acquired, the liabilities assumed, and any non-controlling interest in the acquiree. It also provides guidance for recognizing and measuring the goodwill acquired in the business combination and determines what information to disclose to enable users of the financial statements to evaluate the nature and financial effects of business combinations.

In December 2007, the FASB issued authoritative guidance that changes the accounting and reporting for non-controlling interests that will become effective for Cabot beginning October 1, 2009. The guidance establishes accounting and reporting standards for the ownership interests in subsidiaries held by parties other than the parent, the amount of consolidated net income attributable to the parent and to the noncontrolling interest, changes in the parent's ownership interest and the valuation of retained noncontrolling equity investments when a subsidiary is deconsolidated. It also establishes disclosure requirements that clearly identify and distinguish between the interests of the parent and the interests of the noncontrolling owners. Adoption of the guidance is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued authoritative guidance on the consolidation of variable interest entities, which is effective for Cabot beginning October 1, 2010. The new guidance requires revised evaluations of whether entities represent variable interest entities, ongoing assessments of control over such entities, and additional disclosures for variable interests. The Company is evaluating the impact of this guidance on its consolidated financial statements.

## Note C. Acquisitions

#### Cabot Malaysia

On April 1, 2008, Cabot purchased additional shares of its equity affiliate in Malaysia, Cabot Malaysia Sdn. Bhd. ("Cabot Malaysia") for less than \$1 million. This purchase increased Cabot's equity ownership in Cabot Malaysia from 49% to approximately 51%, resulting in Cabot's control of the affiliate and, therefore, consolidation of Cabot Malaysia's operating results in the Company's consolidated financial statements as of April 1, 2008.

Prior to the acquisition, Cabot's investment in Cabot Malaysia was accounted for as an equity method investment and the earnings or losses were reflected through the single line item "Equity in net income of affiliated companies" in the consolidated statements of operations. Cabot's investment was included in the line item "Investments: Equity affiliates" in the consolidated balance sheets. As of April 1, 2008, Cabot's share of the earnings or losses are reflected through several line items within the consolidated statements of operations while the minority shareholders' share of the earnings or losses are reflected in "Minority interest in net income", and Cabot's investment in the entity is reflected in each of the relevant asset and liability accounts in the consolidated balance sheets as of September 30, 2009 and 2008.

## Note D. Discontinued Operations

In fiscal 2009, Cabot recorded a loss from discontinued operations of less than \$1 million (\$0.01 per diluted common share) for legal settlements in connection with its discontinued operations. In fiscal 2008, Cabot did not have material income or charges related to discontinued operations. In fiscal 2007, Cabot recorded income from discontinued operations of \$2 million (\$0.03 per diluted common share) which included tax benefits of \$3 million, partially offset by a charge of less than \$1 million for legal settlements.



#### **Note E. Inventories**

Inventories, net of LIFO, are as follows:

	September	30
	2009	2008
	(Dollars in mil	lions)
Raw materials	\$ 118	\$ 193
Work in process	44	58
Finished goods	165	246
Other	31	26
Total	\$ 358	\$ 523

Inventories valued under the LIFO method comprised approximately 18% and 14% of total inventories in fiscal 2009 and 2008, respectively. At September 30, 2009 and 2008, the LIFO reserve was \$119 million and \$140 million, respectively. Other inventory is comprised of certain spare parts and supplies.

During fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, inventory quantities were reduced at the Company's U.S. Supermetals site. Additionally, during fiscal 2009 and 2008 inventory quantities were reduced at the Company's U.S. Rubber Blacks and Performance Products sites. These reductions led to liquidations of LIFO inventory quantities and resulted in a decrease of cost of goods sold of \$6 million, \$14 million and \$4 million and an increase in net income of \$4 million (\$0.07 per diluted common share), \$9 million (\$0.14 per diluted common share) and \$3 million (\$0.04 per diluted common share) for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Cabot reviews inventory for both potential obsolescence and potential loss of value periodically. In this review, Cabot makes assumptions about the future demand for and market value of the inventory and, based on these assumptions, estimates the amount of obsolete, unmarketable or slow moving inventory. At September 30, 2009 and 2008, the obsolete inventory reserve was \$13 million and \$14 million, respectively.

### Note F. Investments

*Equity Affiliates*—Cabot has investments in equity affiliates in the Rubber Blacks and Fumed Metal Oxides Businesses. These investments are accounted for using the equity method. Cabot does not disclose its equity affiliate financial statements separately by entity because none of them are individually material to the consolidated financial statements. The following summarized results of operations and financial position include Cabot's equity based affiliates for the periods presented below.

As discussed in Note C, the Company purchased additional shares of its equity affiliate, Cabot Malaysia, for less than \$1 million in fiscal 2008, increasing its ownership from 49% to approximately 51%. Prior to this additional investment, the Company accounted for Cabot Malaysia as an equity method investment. Upon purchase of the additional shares, the Company began accounting for Cabot Malaysia as a consolidated subsidiary. The condensed income statement and balance sheet information for Cabot Malaysia is included in the fiscal 2007 amounts below but excluded from the fiscal 2009 and 2008 amounts:

		September 30		
	<u>2009</u> (Do	<u>2008</u> ollars in milli	<u>2007</u> ons)	
Condensed Income Statement Information:			,	
Net sales	\$172	\$262	\$261	
Gross profit	33	48	71	
Net income	10	16	26	
Condensed Balance Sheet Information:				
Current assets	\$ 87	\$102	\$ 93	
Non-current assets	64	65	87	
Current liabilities	34	56	33	
Non-current liabilities	7	8	20	
Net assets	110	103	127	

At September 30, 2009 and 2008, Cabot had equity affiliate investments of \$60 million and \$53 million, respectively. Dividends received from these investments were \$1 million, \$2 million and \$10 million in fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

*Marketable Securities*—Cabot holds short-term and long-term investments in available-for-sale marketable securities. These investments had a fair market value of \$1 million as of September 30, 2009 and 2008. Any unrealized losses are reported as a separate component of other comprehensive income within stockholders' equity.

During fiscal 2009, the Company recorded a charge of \$1 million of unrealized losses from other comprehensive income to earnings as a result of investment impairments that were deemed other than temporary. No such charges to earnings occurred in fiscal 2008 or 2007.

Cabot made no purchases or sales of available-for-sale securities during fiscal 2009 or 2008. During fiscal 2007, Cabot paid \$95 million and received proceeds of \$95 million for purchases and sales of available-for-sale securities. There were no gross realized gains (losses) from the sale of available-for-sale securities in fiscal 2009, 2008 or 2007.

No dividends were received from available-for-sale marketable securities during fiscal 2009, 2008 or 2007.

*Cost Investments*—Cabot had cost-based investments of less than \$1 million at September 30, 2009 and 2008, which are classified as long-term. No sales of cost-based investments occurred during fiscal 2009, 2008 or 2007.

## Note G. Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment is summarized as follows:

	S	eptember 30
	2009	2008
	(Dol	lars in millions)
Land and improvements	\$ 68	\$ 67
Buildings	483	416
Machinery and equipment	2,182	2,136
Other	149	130
Construction in progress	118	172
Total property, plant and equipment	3,000	2,921
Less: accumulated depreciation	(1,988	) (1,839)
Net property, plant and equipment	\$ 1,012	\$ 1,082

Depreciation expense was \$169 million, \$162 million and \$148 million for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

## Note H. Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Cabot had goodwill balances of \$37 million and \$34 million at September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively. The carrying amount of goodwill attributable to each reportable segment with goodwill balances and the changes in those balances during the years ended September 30, 2009 and 2008 are as follows:

		r Blacks siness	Perforn <u>Segn</u> (Dollars in milli	nent	Total
Balance at September 30, 2008	\$	23	\$	11	\$ 34
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_	3			3
Balance at September 30, 2009	\$	26	\$	11	\$ 37

Impairment tests are performed at least annually. The Company performed its annual impairment assessment as of March 31, 2009 and determined that there was no impairment.

Cabot does not have any indefinite-lived intangible assets. Finite-lived intangible assets consist of the following:

		2009			2008						
	Gross Carrying Value	Accumulated Amortization	Net Intangible Assets	Gross Carrying Value	Accumulated Amortization	Net Intangible Assets					
			(Dollars in	n millions)							
Patents	<u>\$ 13</u>	<u>\$ (11)</u>	\$ 2	\$ 13	<u>\$ (10)</u>	\$ 3					

Intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives, which range from ten to fourteen years, with a weighted average amortization period of ten years. Amortization expense amounted to less than \$1 million in each of fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 and is included in cost of goods sold. Amortization expense is estimated to be less than \$1 million in each of the next two fiscal years.

In 2006, Cabot entered into a cross license agreement with Aspen Aerogel, Inc. ("Aspen") where each party granted certain intellectual property rights to the other. In consideration for the license of certain patents granted by Cabot, the Company is entitled to payments totaling \$38 million. Cabot received \$4 million, \$4 million and \$2 million in fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively, of installment payments which have been recorded in earnings. The remaining \$27 million is payable in installments over the next four years, and will be recognized in earnings if and when collectibility is reasonably assured.

# Note I. Accounts Payable, Accrued Liabilities and Other Liabilities

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities included in current liabilities consisted of the following:

	S	September 30	
	2009	2008	
	(Dol	lars in millions)	
Accounts payable	\$ 269	\$ 314	
Accrued employee compensation	38	39	
Accrued severance, termination and restructuring	34	4	
Other accrued liabilities	66	69	
Total	\$ 407	\$ 426	

Other long-term liabilities consisted of the following:

	Septem	September 30 2009 2008	
	2009		
	(Dollars in	millions)	
Employee benefit plan liabilities	\$ 153	\$ 113	
Non-current tax liabilities	58	62	
Financial instrument liabilities	55	48	
Other accrued liabilities	62	71	
Total	\$ 328	\$ 294	

## Note J. Debt and Other Obligations

The Company's long-term obligations, the calendar year in which they mature and their respective interest rates are summarized below:

	 September 30 2009 2008		
	 	rs in millions)	008
Variable Rate Debt:		,	
\$400 million Revolving Credit Facility:			
Yen drawdown, due 2010	\$ —	\$	88
US Dollar drawdowns, due 2010	—		155
Chinese Renminbi Notes, due 2010 – 2012, 5.00% to 5.40%	 23		40
Total variable rate debt	23		283
Fixed Rate Debt:			
5% Notes due 2016, net of discount	\$ 298	\$	
Medium Term Notes (average stated rate):			
Notes due 2011, 7.26%	\$ 15	\$	45
Notes due 2012 – 2022, 8.28%	44		44
Notes due 2018, 7.42%	30		30
Note due 2027, 7.28%	8		8
Note due 2027, 6.57%	 1		1
Total Medium Term Notes	98		128
Eurobond, due 2013, 5.25%, net of discount	178		176
Guarantee of ESOP Note, due 2013, 8.29%	25		30
Other, due 2027, 2%	 5		6
Total fixed rate debt	604		340
Capital lease, due 2010 – 2021	1		2
Total debt	628		625
Less current portion of long-term debt	(5)		(39)
Total long-term debt	\$ 623	\$	586

**\$400 million Revolving Credit Facility**—Cabot has a \$400 million revolving credit facility that permits the Company to borrow funds on an unsecured basis in various currencies at floating interest rates. These floating interest rates are dependent upon the currency in which its borrowings are denominated. Generally, the rates are determined based upon LIBOR plus a spread, which is based on the Company's credit rating. The credit facility expires on August 3, 2010. Cabot did not have any outstanding indebtedness under this facility as of September 30, 2009. However, the Company has \$16 million of committed but undrawn letters of credit against this facility. The revolving credit facility agreement contains affirmative, negative and financial covenants, including financial covenants for certain maximum indebtedness and, under certain conditions, minimum cash flow requirements.

*Chinese Renminbi Debt*—The Company's consolidated Chinese subsidiaries had \$23 million and \$40 million of unsecured long-term debt outstanding at September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively. As of September 30, 2009, \$4 million was available under a committed line that expires in 2011.

*Other Committed Lines of Credit*—The Company has approximately \$72 million in borrowing capacity under certain foreign currency denominated facilities. These are unsecured and bear variable interest, if used, at local overnight rates.

*5% Notes*—On September 24, 2009, Cabot issued \$300 million in public notes with a coupon of 5% that will mature on October 1, 2016. These notes are unsecured and will pay interest on April 1 and October 1 of each year. The net proceeds of this offering were \$296 million after deducting discounts and issuance costs. The discount of approximately \$2 million was recorded at issuance and it is being amortized over the life of the notes. A portion of the proceeds was used to repay the outstanding indebtedness under the Company's revolving credit facility. The remaining portion of the proceeds will be used for general corporate purposes.

*Medium Term Notes*—At September 30, 2009 and 2008, there were \$98 million and \$128 million, respectively, of unsecured medium term notes outstanding issued to numerous lenders with various fixed interest rates and maturity dates. The weighted average maturity of the total outstanding medium term notes is 7.5 years with a weighted average interest rate of 7.8%. As described in Note M, the Company has entered into variable interest rate swaps for certain designated medium term notes to offset the changes in the fair value of the underlying debt.

*Eurobond*—A European subsidiary issued an unsecured \$175 million bond with a fixed coupon rate of 5.25% in fiscal 2003. The bond matures on September 1, 2013, with interest due on March 1 and September 1 of each year. A discount of approximately \$1 million was recorded at issuance and is being amortized over the life of the bond. Amortization of the discount was immaterial for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007. As described in Note M, the Company has entered into cross-currency swaps and a floating interest rate swap to hedge the variability in cash flows for changes in the exchange rates and to offset a portion of the changes in the fair value of the underlying debt.

*ESOP Debt*—In November 1988, Cabot's Employee Stock Ownership Plan ("ESOP") borrowed \$75 million from an institutional lender in order to finance its purchase of 75,000 shares of Cabot's Series B ESOP Convertible Preferred Stock. This debt bears interest at 8.29% per annum and is to be repaid in quarterly installments through December 31, 2013. Cabot, as guarantor, has reflected the outstanding balance of \$25 million and \$30 million as long-term debt in the consolidated balance sheets at September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively. An equal amount, representing deferred employee benefits, has been recorded as a reduction to stockholders' equity. All of Cabot's outstanding preferred stock was converted to common stock during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2007.

*Capital Lease Obligations*—Cabot has capital lease obligations for certain equipment with a net present value of \$1 million. Cabot will make payments totaling \$3 million over the next twelve years, including \$2 million of imputed interest. Cabot has assets under capital leases of which the original costs at both September 30, 2009 and 2008 were \$2 million. The accumulated depreciation of assets under capital leases was \$1 million at both September 30, 2009 and 2008. The amortization related to those assets under capital lease is included in depreciation expense.

The aggregate principal amounts of long-term debt and capital lease obligations due in each of the five years from fiscal 2010 through 2014 and thereafter are as follows:

Fiscal Years Ended	(Dollars i	n millions)
2010	\$	5
2011		25
2012		54
2013		185
2014		2
Thereafter		357
Total	\$	628

At September 30, 2009, the Company had provided standby letters of credit that were outstanding and not drawn totaling \$41 million, which expire through fiscal 2011.

*Short-term Notes Payable to Banks*—The Company had unsecured short-term notes payable to banks of \$29 million and \$91 million as of September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively. The weighted-average interest rate on short-term notes payable is 5.9% and 7.4% for fiscal 2009 and 2008, respectively.

#### Note K. Fair Value Measurements

On October 1, 2008 Cabot adopted the authoritative guidance issued by the FASB on fair value measurements. As permitted by the guidance, Cabot elected to defer implementation of the provisions of the guidance for nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities until October 1, 2009, except for nonfinancial items that are recognized or disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a recurring basis. The guidance defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in generally accepted accounting principles, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. The disclosures focus on the inputs used to measure fair value. The guidance establishes the following hierarchy for categorizing these inputs:

- Level 1 Quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
- Level 2 Significant other observable inputs (e.g., quoted prices for similar items in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar items in markets that are not active, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable such as interest rate and yield curves, and market-corroborated inputs)

#### Level 3 — Significant unobservable inputs

The following table presents information about the Company's financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of September 30, 2009. The derivatives presented in the table below are presented by derivative type, net of the legal right to offset derivative settlements by each counterparty:

	Level 1	Inputs	<u>Level 2 Inputs</u> (Dollars in Millions)		<u>Total</u>
Assets at fair value:					
Equity securities <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	2	\$		\$ 2
Guaranteed investment contract <sup>(2)</sup>				14	14
Derivatives relating to:					
Interest rates <sup>(3)</sup>				4	4
Total assets at fair value	\$	2	\$	18	\$ 20
Liabilities at fair value:					
Derivatives relating to:					
Foreign currency <sup>(3)</sup>	\$		\$	65	\$ 65
Total liabilities at fair value	\$		\$	65	\$ 65

<sup>(1)</sup> The Company's investments in equity securities are included in "Short-term marketable securities" and "Long-term marketable securities and cost investments" in the consolidated balance sheets.

<sup>(2)</sup> The Company's guaranteed investment contract is included in "Other assets" in the consolidated balance sheets.

<sup>(3)</sup> The Company's derivatives are included in "Other assets" and "Other liabilities" in the consolidated balance sheets.

## Note L. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The carrying amounts and fair values of the Company's financial instruments at September 30, 2009 and 2008 are as follows:

	20	2009		8
	Carrying Amount	Fair <u>Value</u> (Dollars i	Carrying <u>Amount</u> n millions)	Fair Value
Assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 304	\$304	\$ 129	\$129
Short-term marketable securities	1	1	1	1
Accounts and notes receivable	452	452	646	646
Derivative instruments	1	1	2	2
Liabilities:				
Notes payable to banks—short-term	29	29	91	91
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	407	407	426	426
Long-term debt—fixed rate	604	619	340	294
Long-term debt—floating rate	23	23	283	283
Derivative instruments	62	62	48	48

At September 30, 2009 and 2008, the fair values of cash, cash equivalents, accounts receivables, accounts payable and notes payable to banks approximated carrying values because of the short-term nature of these instruments. The estimated fair values of available for sale marketable securities, as described in Note K, are based on the market price at the respective year-ends. The estimated fair values of the derivative instruments as described in Note K are estimated based on the amount that Cabot would receive or pay to terminate the agreements at the respective year-ends. The fair value of Cabot's fixed rate long-term debt is estimated based on comparable quoted market prices at the respective year ends. The carrying amounts of Cabot's floating rate long-term debt approximates their fair value.

### Note M. Financial Instruments

#### **Risk Management**

Cabot's business operations are exposed to changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and commodity prices because Cabot finances certain operations through long- and short-term borrowings, denominates transactions in a variety of foreign currencies and purchases certain commoditized raw materials. Changes in these rates and prices may have an impact on future cash flows and earnings. The Company manages these risks through normal operating and financing activities and, when deemed appropriate, through the use of derivative financial instruments.

The Company has policies governing the use of derivative instruments and does not enter into financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes. All of the derivative instruments Cabot enters into are reviewed and approved by the Financial Risk Management Committee, an internal management committee responsible for overseeing Cabot's financial risk management policy.

By using derivative instruments, Cabot is subject to credit and market risk. If a counterparty fails to fulfill its performance obligations under a derivative contract, Cabot's exposure will equal the fair value of the derivative. Generally, when the fair value of a derivative contract is positive, the counterparty owes Cabot, thus creating a payment risk for Cabot. The Company minimizes counterparty credit (or repayment) risk by entering into transactions with major financial institutions of investment grade credit rating. As of September 30, 2009, the counterparties that the Company has executed derivatives with were rated between AA and A, inclusive, by Standard and Poor's. Cabot's exposure to market risk is not hedged in a manner that completely eliminates the effects of changing market conditions on earnings or cash flow. No significant concentration of credit risk existed at September 30, 2009.

#### Interest Rate Risk Management

Cabot's objective is to maintain a certain range of fixed-to-floating interest rate mix on the Company's debt portfolio. Cabot enters into interest rate swaps as a hedge of the underlying debt instruments to effectively change the characteristics of the interest rate without changing the debt instrument. The following table provides details of the derivatives held as of September 30, 2009 used to manage interest rate risk.

Description	Borrowing	Notional Amount	Hedge Designation
Interest Rate Swaps—Fixed to Variable	Eurobond (20% of \$175 million)	USD 35 million	Fair Value
Interest Rate Swaps—Fixed to Variable	Medium Term Notes	USD 8 million	Fair Value
Interest Rate Swaps—Fixed to Variable	Medium Term Notes	USD 15 million	Fair Value

### Foreign Currency Risk Management

Cabot's international operations are subject to certain risks, including currency exchange rate fluctuations and government actions. Cabot endeavors to match the currency in which debt is issued to the currency of the Company's major, stable cash receipts. In some situations Cabot has issued debt denominated in U.S. dollars and then entered into cross currency swaps that exchange the dollar principal and interest payments into a currency where the Company expects long-term, stable cash receipts.

Additionally, the Company has foreign currency exposure arising from its net investments in foreign operations. Cabot enters into cross-currency swaps to mitigate the impact of currency rate changes on the Company's net investments.

The Company also has foreign currency exposure arising from the denomination of current assets and current liabilities in foreign currencies other than the functional currency of a given subsidiary as well as the risk that currency fluctuations could affect the dollar value of future cash flows generated in foreign currencies. Accordingly, Cabot uses short-term forward contracts to minimize the exposure to foreign currency risk. These forward contracts typically have a duration of 30 days.

In certain situations where the Company has forecasted purchases under a long-term commitment denominated in a foreign currency, Cabot may enter into appropriate financial instruments in accordance with the Company's risk management policy to hedge future cash flow exposures. The following table provides details of the derivatives held as of September 30, 2009 used to manage foreign currency risk.

<u>Description</u> Cross Currency Swap	Borrowing N/A	Notional Amount USD 20 million swapped to JPY 2.5 billion	Hedge Designation Net investment hedge
Cross Currency Swap	Eurobond (20% of \$175 million)	USD 35 million swapped to EUR 31 million	No designation
Cross Currency Swap	Eurobond (80% of \$175 million)	USD 140 million swapped to EUR 124 million	No designation
Forward Foreign Currency Contracts	N/A	(a)	No designation

(a) Cabot's forward foreign exchange contracts are denominated primarily in the Japanese yen, British pound sterling, Canadian dollar, Australian dollar and Euros. The duration of these forwards is generally 30 days. The total net notional dollar value of these forward contracts at September 30, 2009 was \$61 million.

#### **Commodity Risk Management**

Certain of Cabot's carbon black plants in Europe are subject to mandatory greenhouse gas emission trading schemes. Cabot's objective is to ensure compliance with the European Union ("EU") Emission Trading Scheme, which is based upon a Cap-and-Trade system that establishes a maximum allowable emission credit for each ton of  $CO_2$  emitted. European Union Allowances ("EUAs") originate from the individual EU state's country allocation process and are issued by that country's government. A company that has an excess of EUAs based on the  $CO_2$  emissions limits may sell EUAs in the Emission Trading Scheme and if they have a shortfall, a company can buy EUAs or Certified Emission Reduction ("CER") units to comply.

In order to limit the variability in cost to Cabot's European operations, the Company committed to current prices by entering into agreements which run from fiscal 2010 to 2013 to purchase CERs and to sell EUAs. The following table provides details of the derivatives held as of September 30, 2009 used to manage commodity risk.

	Net Notional Amount	Net Buyer/ Net Seller	Hedge Designation
EUAs	EUR 2 million	Seller	No designation
CERs	EUR 2 million	Buyer	No designation

The Company also has exposure to the prices of commodities in its procurement of certain raw materials. In order to manage the price volatility associated with forecasted inventory purchases, Cabot may enter into swap trades to buy such commodities. At September 30, 2009, the Company did not have any such open contracts outstanding.

### Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

The Company calculates the fair value of financial instruments using quoted market prices whenever available. When quoted market prices are not available for various types of financial instruments (such as

forwards, options and swaps), the Company uses standard models with market-based inputs, which take into account the present value of estimated future cash flows and the ability of the financial counterparty to perform.

#### Fair Value Hedge

For derivative instruments that are designated and qualify as fair value hedges, the gain or loss on the derivative as well as the offsetting loss or gain on the hedged item attributable to the hedged risk are recognized in current period earnings.

#### Cash Flow Hedge

For derivative instruments that are designated and qualify as cash flow hedges, the effective portion of the gain or loss on the derivative is recorded in other comprehensive income and reclassified to earnings in the same period or periods during which the hedged transaction affects earnings. Gains and losses on the derivative representing either hedge ineffectiveness or hedge components excluded from the assessment of effectiveness are recognized in current period earnings. At September 30, 2009, there were no open derivatives designated as cash flow hedges.

### Net Investment Hedge

For net investment hedges, changes in the fair value of the effective portion of the derivatives' gains or losses are reported as foreign currency translation gains or losses in other comprehensive income while changes in the ineffective portion are reported in earnings. During the fourth quarter of fiscal 2009, the Company paid down its Yen denominated debt that had previously been designated as a nonderivative net foreign investment hedge. During fiscal 2009 and fiscal 2008, the loss recorded in other comprehensive income was \$16 million and \$8 million, respectively, offset by an increase in the value of the underlying net equity of the hedged entity. The gains or losses on derivative instruments reported in other comprehensive income will be reclassified to earnings in the period in which earnings are affected by the underlying item, such as a disposal or substantial liquidation of the entities being hedged.

#### Other Derivative Instruments

From time to time, the Company may enter into certain derivative instruments that may not be designated as hedges. Although these derivatives do not qualify for hedge accounting, Cabot believes that such instruments are closely correlated with the underlying exposure, thus managing the associated risk. The gains or losses from changes in the fair value of derivative instruments that are not accounted for as hedges are recognized in current period earnings.

The following table provides the fair value and consolidated balance sheet presentations of derivative instruments by each derivative type, without regard to the legal right to offset derivative settlement by each counterparty:

Fair Value of Derivative Instruments	Balance Sheet Location	September (Dollars in 1	
Asset Derivatives			Í
Derivatives designated as hedges			
Interest Rate <sup>(1)</sup>	Noncurrent Other Assets	\$	3
Total derivatives designated as hedges		\$	3
Derivatives not designated as hedges			
Foreign currency	Other Assets	\$	_
Commodity contracts <sup>(2)</sup>	Other Assets & Noncurrent Other Assets		3
Total derivatives not designated as hedges			3
Total Asset Derivatives		\$	6
Liability Derivatives			
Derivatives designated as hedges			
Interest Rate	Other Liabilities	\$	_
Foreign currency	Accrued Liabilities		7
Total derivatives designated as hedges		\$	7
Derivatives not designated as hedges			
Foreign currency <sup>(1)</sup>	Accrued Liabilities and Other Liabilities	\$	58
Commodity contracts <sup>(2)</sup>	Other Assets & Noncurrent Other Assets		2
Total derivatives not designated as hedges		\$	60
Total Liability Derivatives		\$	67

Interest rate contracts of \$2 million presented on a gross basis in this table have the legal right to offset against certain foreign currency derivatives with a common counterparty and, therefore, are presented on a net basis in "Other liabilities" in the consolidated balance sheet.
 Common counterparty and, therefore, are presented on a net basis in "Other liabilities" in the consolidated balance sheet.

Commodity contracts in an asset and liability position presented on a gross basis in this table have the legal right of offset and, therefore, are presented on a net basis in current "Other assets" and noncurrent "Other assets" in the consolidated balance sheet.

See Note K "Fair Value Measurements" for classification of derivatives by input level as required by FASB authoritative guidance.

The net after-tax amounts to be reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income to earnings within the next 12 months are expected to be immaterial.

# Note N. Employee Benefit Plans

Cabot provides both defined benefit and defined contribution plans for its employees. The defined benefit plans consist of the Cabot Cash Balance Plan ("CBP"), a Supplemental Cash Balance Plan ("SCBP") and several foreign pension plans. The defined contribution plans consist of the Cabot Retirement Savings Plan ("RSP"), a Supplemental Retirement Savings Plan ("SRSP") and several foreign plans. Cabot also provides postretirement benefit plans, which include medical coverage and life insurance.

#### **Defined Contribution Plans**

Cabot recognized expenses related to U.S. and foreign defined contribution plans in the amount of \$9 million in fiscal 2009 and \$10 million for each of fiscal 2008 and 2007.

### Retirement Savings Plan

The RSP is a U.S. defined contribution plan, which encourages long-term systematic savings and provides funds for retirement or possible earlier needs. The RSP has two components, a 401(k) plan and an Employee Stock Ownership Plan ("ESOP").

### 401(k)

The 401(k) component of the plan allows an eligible participant to contribute a percentage of his or her eligible compensation on a before-tax or after-tax basis. For employees not subject to a collective bargaining agreement, Cabot makes a matching contribution of 75% of a participant's contribution up to 7.5% of the participant's eligible compensation, making the maximum matching contribution an amount equal to 5.625% of a participant's eligible compensation. This matching contribution is in the form of Cabot common stock and is made on a quarterly basis.

#### Employee Stock Ownership Plan

Other than certain employees subject to collective bargaining agreements, all eligible employees of Cabot and its participating subsidiaries in the U.S. participate in the ESOP component of the plan. Under the ESOP, which is 100% Company funded, 108,696.645 shares of Cabot common stock are allocated to participants' accounts at the end of each quarter. These shares are allocated based on a pre-determined formula. Cabot has established a minimum and maximum contribution percentage of total eligible pay of 4% and 8%, respectively. The actual contribution percentage in any given quarter varies depending on Cabot's stock price on the last day of the relevant quarter, the total eligible compensation and the amount of the dividends allocated to participants. If the calculated contribution allocation falls below 4%, the Company makes an additional contribution in the form of Cabot common stock to bring the total contribution to 4% for the participant. If the calculated contribution allocation exceeds 8% of eligible compensation, the excess shares are used to fund the Company match on the 401(k) contributions. If there are still shares remaining after the Company match has been allocated, the remaining shares are allocated to all participants in the ESOP as additional contribution shares.

#### Supplemental Retirement Savings Plan

Cabot's SRSP provides benefits to highly compensated employees in circumstances in which the maximum limits established under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 ("ERISA") and the Internal Revenue Code prevent them from receiving Company matching and ESOP contributions provided under the qualified RSP. The SRSP is non-qualified and unfunded. See Note O for further information on the SRSP.

#### **Defined Benefit Plans**

Defined benefit plans provide pre-determined benefits to employees to be distributed for future use upon retirement. Measurement of defined benefit pension expense is based on assumptions used to value the defined benefit pension liability (including assets) at the beginning of the year. The CBP and certain foreign pension plans generally use the straight-line method of amortization over five years for the unrecognized net gains and losses. Cabot used a September 30 measurement date for all U.S. and foreign plan obligations and assets in both fiscal 2009 and 2008. In prior years, Cabot used a June 30 measurement date for all U.S. and foreign plan obligations and assets. This change in measurement date was in response to a change in accounting standards. The adoption of the change in measurement date on September 30, 2008 resulted in a decrease in retained earnings of \$4 million and is reflected in the Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity. Cabot is making all required contributions to the plans.



#### Cash Balance Plan

The CBP is a hybrid defined benefit pension plan, in which participants in the CBP accrue benefits in the form of account balances, with a guaranteed rate of return and defined notional contributions. The notional contributions take the form of pay-based credits, which are computed as a percentage of eligible pay and credited quarterly to participant accounts. Interest is credited quarterly based on the average one-year Treasury bill rate for the month of November in the preceding calendar year. As of September 30, 2009, 77 employees have "grandfathered" benefits under a traditional defined benefit formula, which, under certain circumstances, may entitle them to benefits in addition to those accrued under the CBP formula described above. Cabot contributes to the plan based on the fair value of plan assets and associated returns and Cabot's obligations and their timing.

#### Supplemental Cash Balance Plan

Cabot's SCBP provides benefits to highly compensated employees in circumstances in which the maximum limits established under ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code prevent them from receiving some of the benefits provided under the qualified CBP. This plan is non-qualified and unfunded. The obligations in connection with the SCBP plan were \$5 million and \$6 million as of September 30, 2009 and 2008, respectively, and have been recorded in other liabilities. Both the CBP and the SCBP qualify as defined benefit plans.

Cabot provides benefits under defined benefit formulas to employees in certain non-U.S. locations through several foreign defined benefit plans.

### Postretirement Benefit Plans

Cabot also has postretirement benefit plans that provide certain health care and life insurance benefits for retired employees. Typical of such plans, the Cabot postretirement benefit plans are unfunded. Cabot funds the plans as claims or insurance premiums come due. In order to limit its financial exposure, Cabot established a per retiree cap in the U.S. in 1992 on the amount it would contribute to retiree medical costs.

On September 30, 2009, Cabot announced changes effective January 1, 2010 to its postretirement medical and life insurance plans. The plan changes significantly reduce the number of current employees eligible to receive Company provided retiree life insurance and Company contributions towards retiree medical premiums in the future.

The Medicare Prescription Drug Improvement and Modernization Act of 2003 was passed by the United States Congress in March 2003. Cabot has determined that its U.S. postretirement health care plan provides a drug benefit that is actuarially equivalent to the Medicare Part D benefit. Under the plan's cost sharing arrangement with retirees, the subsidy that Cabot receives from Medicare is generally used to offset a portion of the costs of providing retiree medical coverage.

Measurement of postretirement benefit expense is based on actuarial assumptions used to value the postretirement benefit liability at the beginning of the year. Assumed health care cost trend rates have a significant effect on the amounts reported for the health care plans. The fiscal 2009 weighted-average assumed health care cost trend rate is 8% for U.S. plans and 9% for foreign plans. The ultimate weighted-average health care cost trend rate has been designated as 5% for U.S. plans and 7% for foreign plans and is anticipated to be achieved during 2015 and 2016, respectively. A one-percentage point change in the 2009 assumed health care cost trend rate would have the following effects:

	_	1-Percentage-Point			
		Increase		se Decrease	
	Ţ	U.S.	Foreign	U.S.	Foreign
			(Dollars in	ı millions)	
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	9	\$—	\$ 3	\$—	\$ (2)

The following provides a reconciliation of benefit obligations, plan assets, the funded status and weighted-average assumptions of the defined benefit pension and postretirement benefit plans.

		Years Ended September 30							
	20	2009 2008			2	009		800	
		Pension					irement Benefits		
	<u>U.S.</u>	Foreign	<u>U.S.</u>	<u>Foreign</u> (Dollars in	<u>U.S.</u> millions)	Foreign	<u>U.S.</u>	<u>Foreign</u>	
Change in Benefit Obligations:				(Donaro m					
Benefit obligation at beginning of year	\$113	\$ 207	\$126	\$ 250	\$73	\$ 14	\$88	\$ 15	
Service cost	4	5	4	6	2	_	2	_	
Interest cost	8	12	7	12	5	1	5	1	
Plan participants' contribution	—	1	—	1			—	—	
Foreign currency exchange rate changes	—	—	—	(10)		(1)	—	(1)	
(Gain)/loss from changes in actuarial assumptions	26	21	(12)	(36)	11	2	(17)	—	
Benefits paid <sup>(1)</sup>	(14)	(15)	(15)	(21)	(5)		(7)	(1)	
Plan amendments	—	—		—	(17)	—	—	—	
Curtailment (gain) loss		(3)		—		(1)	—	—	
Other			3	5			2		
Benefit obligations at end of year	\$137	\$ 228	\$113	\$ 207	\$ 69	\$ 15	\$73	\$ 14	
Change in Plan Assets:									
Fair value of plan assets at beginning of year	\$109	\$ 186	\$144	\$ 219	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	
Actual return on plan assets	1	12	(20)	(18)			—	—	
Employer contribution	8	11	1	16	5	1	8	—	
Plan participants' contribution	—	1		1		_	—	—	
Foreign currency exchange rate changes	_	(2)	_	(11)	_	_	_	_	
Benefits paid	(14)	(15)	(16)	(21)	(5)	(1)	(8)		
Fair value of plan assets at end of year	\$104	\$ 193	\$109	\$ 186	<u>\$ —</u>	<u>\$                                    </u>	<u>\$ —</u>	<u>\$                                    </u>	
Funded status	\$ (33)	\$ (35)	\$ (4)	\$ (21)	\$(69)	\$ (15)	\$(73)	\$ (14)	
Recognized asset (liability)	\$ (33)	\$ (35)	\$ (4)	\$ (21)	\$(69)	\$ (15)	<u>\$(73</u> )	\$ (14)	

<sup>(1)</sup> Included in this amount is \$4 million and \$2 million that the Company paid directly to participants in its defined benefit plans in fiscal 2009 and fiscal 2008, respectively.

	Years Ended September 30							
	2	009	2	008	2	009	2008	
		Pension	Benefits			Postretirem	ent Benefits	
	U.S.	Foreign	U.S.	Foreign	U.S.	Foreign	<b>U.S.</b>	Foreign
				(Dollars ir	ı millions)			
Net Amounts Recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheets								
Noncurrent assets	\$ —	\$9	\$ 2	\$9	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —
Current liabilities		(1)	(1)	(1)	(6)	(1)	(7)	(1)
Noncurrent liabilities	(33)	(43)	(5)	(29)	(63)	(14)	(66)	(13)
Accumulated other comprehensive (income)	28	43	(7)	25	(18)	3	(14)	2
Net amount recognized in consolidated balance sheet	\$ (5)	8	\$(11)	\$ 4	<u>\$(87</u> )	\$ (12)	\$(87)	\$ (12)

Amounts recognized in Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) at September 30, 2009 were as follows:

	Pensio	n Benefits	Postretin	rement Benefits	
	U.S.	<u>Foreign</u> (Doll	U.S ars in millions)	Foreign	_
Net actuarial loss	\$ 26	\$ 44	\$ 1	\$	3
Net prior service cost (credit)	2	(1)	(19)	-	_
Net transition asset	—	—	—	-	_
Balance in accumulated other comprehensive income at September 30, 2009, pretax	<u>\$28</u>	<u>\$43</u>	<u>\$ (18)</u>	\$	3

In fiscal 2010, an estimated net loss of \$2 million will be amortized from accumulated other comprehensive income to net periodic benefit cost. In addition, amortization of estimated prior service credits of \$4 million for other postretirement benefits will be amortized from accumulated other comprehensive income to net periodic benefit costs in fiscal 2010.

#### Pension Assumptions and Strategy

The following assumptions were used to determine the benefit obligations at September 30:

		Assumptions as of September 30					
		2009 2008			2007		
		Pension Benefits					
	<u>U.S.</u>	Foreign	<u>U.S.</u>	<u>Foreign</u>	<u>U.S.</u>	<u>Foreign</u>	
Actuarial assumptions as of the year-end measurement date:							
Discount rate	5.3%	5.0%	7.5%	6.4%	6.0%	5.3%	
Assumed rate of increase in compensation	3.8%	3.4%	4.5%	3.5%	4.5%	3.6%	
Actuarial assumptions used to determine net cost during the year:							
Discount rate	7.5%	6.4%	6.0%	5.3%	6.0%	5.0%	
Expected rate of return on plan assets	7.8%	6.5%	7.8%	6.4%	7.8%	6.3%	
Assumed rate of increase in compensation	4.5%	3.8%	4.5%	3.6%	4.5%	3.5%	
	Assumptions as of September 30						
	20	09		08		007	
			Postretiren	nent Benefits			
	<u>U.S.</u>	Foreign	<u>U.S.</u>	Foreign	<u>U.S.</u>	Foreign	
Actuarial assumptions as of the year-end measurement date:							
Discount rate	5.3%	5.2%	7.5%	7.1%	6.0%	5.6%	
Assumed annual rate of increase in health care benefits	3.8%	3.3%	4.5%	4.0%	9.0%	8.5%	
Actuarial assumptions used to determine net cost during the year:							
Discount rate	7.5%	7.1%	6.0%	5.6%	6.0%	5.3%	
Assumed annual rate of increase in health care benefits	4.5%	4.0%	4.5%	4.0%	10.0%	8.6%	

Cabot uses discount rates as of September 30, the plans' measurement date, to determine future benefit obligations under its U.S. and foreign defined benefit plans. The discount rates for the defined benefit plans in the U.S. and Canada are derived from yield curves. The yield curve used for the U.S. plans is the Citigroup Pension discount curve. The yield curve used for the Canadian plans is the Government of Canada yield curve, adjusted for a credit spread in consideration of the CIBC World Market AA Corporate Bond Index. The discount rates for the European, Japanese and Indonesian defined benefit plans are based on government bond indices that best reflect the durations of the plans, adjusted for credit spreads presented in selected AA corporate bond indices.

The rates utilized are selected because they represent long-term, high quality, fixed income benchmarks that approximate the long-term nature of Cabot's pension obligations and related payouts.

Cabot's investment strategy for each of its defined benefit plans in the U.S. and abroad is generally based on a set of investment objectives and policies that cover time horizons and risk tolerance levels consistent with plan liabilities. Periodic studies are performed to determine the asset mix that will meet pension obligations at a reasonable cost to the Company. The assets of the defined benefit plans are comprised principally of investments in equity and high quality fixed income securities, which are broadly diversified across the capitalization and style spectrum and are managed using both active and passive strategies. The weighted average target asset allocation for the U.S. plan is 65% in equity and 35% in fixed income. As of September 30, 2009, the weighted average target asset allocation for foreign plans was 45% in equity, 51% in fixed income and 4% in cash and other securities.

The Company's defined benefit pension plans weighted-average asset allocations at September 30, 2009 and 2008, by asset category are as follows:

		Pension Assets				
		September 30				
		2009	2	2008		
	U.S.	Foreign	U.S.	Foreign		
Asset Category:						
Equity securities	67%	48%	64%	43%		
Debt securities	33%	47%	36%	52%		
Cash and other securities	—	5%	—	5%		
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%		

To develop the expected long-term rate of return on plan assets assumption, the Company used a capital asset pricing model. The model considers the current level of expected returns on risk-free investments comprised of government bonds, the historical level of the risk premium associated with the other asset classes in which the portfolio is invested, and the expectations for future returns for each asset class. The expected return for each asset class was then weighted based on the target asset allocation to develop the expected long-term rate of return for each plan.

### Curtailments and settlements of employee benefit plans

The Company incurred five curtailments and three settlements of certain of its employee benefit plans during fiscal 2009 which were primarily a result of the 2009 Global Restructuring Plan. During fiscal 2009, the Company recognized a net gain associated with these curtailments and settlements of approximately \$2 million.

Net periodic defined benefit pension and other postretirement benefit costs include the following components:

						Ye	ars Ended Se	ptember 3	30				
	2	2009		2	2008		2007	2	2009	2	2008	4	2007
				Pensio	on Benefits				Postretirement Benefits				
	U.S.	Fo	reign	<b>U.S.</b>	Foreign	U.S.	Foreign	<b>U.S.</b>	Foreign	<u>U.S.</u>	Foreign	U.S.	Foreign
							(Dollars in n	nillions)					
Service cost	\$4	\$	5	\$4	6	\$5	\$6	\$2		\$ 2		\$ 2	
Interest cost	8		12	7	12	8	12	5	1	5	1	5	1
Expected return on plan assets	(9)		(12)	(9)	(13)	(10)	(12)			—		—	_
Amortization of prior service cost	—		—		—	—	—	(1)		(1)		(1)	_
Net losses (gains)	(1)		1		2	—	4			—		—	_
Settlements or termination benefits			(1)					(1)		_		_	
Net periodic benefit cost (benefit)	\$ 2	\$	5	\$ 2	\$ 7	\$ 3	\$ 10	\$5	<b>\$</b> 1	\$6	\$ 1	\$6	\$ 1

The accumulated benefit obligation was \$131 million for the U.S. defined benefit plans and \$213 million for the foreign plans as of September 30, 2009 and \$108 million for the U.S. defined benefit plans and \$188 million for the foreign plans at September 30, 2008.

## **Estimated Future Benefit Payments**

The Company expects that the following benefit payments will be made to plan participants in the years from 2010 to 2019:

	Per	nsion Benefits		Po	ostretirement Benefits	
	U.S.	<u>Fore</u>		s in millions)	Fore	ign
Years Ended:						
2010	\$ 13	\$	15	\$6	\$	1
2011	10		17	6		1
2012	9		15	6		1
2013	9		16	6		1
2014	10		15	6		1
2015-2019	56		81	28		4

### Note O. Stock-Based Compensation

The Company has established equity compensation plans that provide stock-based compensation to eligible employees. The 2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan (the "2009 Plan"), which was approved by Cabot's stockholders on March 12, 2009, authorizes the issuance of 6.4 million shares of common stock and is the Company's only equity incentive plan under which awards may currently be made to employees. Prior plans include the 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan (the "2006 Plan"), the 1999 Equity Incentive Plan, and the 1996 Equity Incentive Plan. Awards made under each of these prior plans remained outstanding at September 30, 2009.

The terms of awards made under Cabot's equity compensation plans are generally determined by the Compensation Committee of Cabot's Board of Directors. Prior to 2009, the principal awards made under these equity plans consisted of grants of restricted stock and stock options. The shares of restricted stock issued under these plans were generally purchased by the employee at a price equal to 30% of the market price of Cabot's common stock on the date of grant, with vesting dates three years after the date of grant.



The stock options issued under the plans were issued with an exercise price equal to 100% of the market price of Cabot's common stock on the date of grant, vest three years after the date of grant and expire five years after grant.

The 2009 Plan allows for grants of stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units and other stock-based awards to employees. The principal awards made in fiscal 2009 under the 2009 Plan consisted of grants of stock options. These options were issued with an exercise price equal to 100% of the market price of Cabot's common stock on the date of grant, vest over a three year period (30% on each of the first and second anniversaries of the date of grant and 40% on the third anniversary of the date of grant) and expire ten years after grant. It is anticipated that future awards under the 2009 Plan will consist of a combination of time based restricted stock units and performance based restricted stock units and, in some cases, stock options.

In many instances, the Company provided loans to employees, other than executive officers, to purchase shares of restricted stock issued under its equity plans. These loans are full recourse, secured by the purchased shares, have a term of approximately three years, and accrue interest at market rates. During the third quarter of fiscal 2009, the Company extended the maturity date of the loans made in 2006 by thirty-six months to August 2012. After evaluating the current facts and circumstances related to these loans, the Company determined that it was appropriate to apply option accounting to all unvested purchased restricted stock awards under the 2006 Plan that had accompanying loans. Total incremental stock-based compensation expense related to this change is \$4 million, and will be recorded over the remaining vesting period ending in May of 2011. As of September 30, 2009 and 2008, the outstanding loan balances were \$17 million and \$21 million, respectively. Prior to extending the maturity of the loans made in May 2006, all of the loans were recorded in equity. Subsequent to this event, the loans have been removed from the balance sheet as all of the restricted stock awards with loans are now accounted for as if they were stock options.

Stock-based employee compensation expense was \$13 million, \$17 million and \$15 million, after tax, for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The Company recognized the full impact of its stock-based employee compensation expense in the consolidated statements of operations for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 and did not capitalize any such costs on the consolidated balance sheets because those that qualified for capitalization were not material. The following table presents stock-based compensation expenses included in the Company's consolidated statement of operations:

	Ye	30	
	2009	2008	2007
		(Dollars in millions)	
Cost of sales	\$ 7	8	7
Selling and administrative expenses	12	16	14
Research and technical expenses	1	2	2
Stock-based compensation expense before tax	20	26	23
Income tax benefit	(7)	(9)	(8)
Net stock-based compensation expense	\$ 13	<u>\$ 17</u>	\$ 15

As of September 30, 2009, Cabot has \$6 million and \$15 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested options and non-vested restricted stock, respectively, granted under the Company's equity incentive plans. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.4 years and 1.2 years for the non-vested options and the non-vested restricted stock, respectively.

# Equity Incentive Plan Activity

The following table summarizes the total stock option and the restricted stock activity in the equity incentive plans for fiscal 2009:

	September 30, 2009					
		Stock Options	Restrict	ed Stock		
	Total Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair <u>Value</u> (Shares in thousa	Restricted <u>Shares</u> nds)	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value	
Outstanding at September 30, 2008	533	\$ 32.71	\$ 8.81	2,501	\$ 22.97	
Granted	1,379	17.11	3.98	3	9.56	
Exercised/Vested				(714)	20.86	
Cancelled/Forfeited	(128)	33.25	10.51	(238)	21.17	
Outstanding at September 30, 2009	1,784	20.61	4.96	1,552	24.20	
Exercisable at September 30, 2009	186	30.84				

### Stock Options

The following table summarizes information related to the outstanding and vested options on September 30, 2009:

	Options	Vested
	Outstanding	Options
Aggregate Intrinsic Value (dollars in millions)	\$ 4	N/A
Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term (in years)	4	1

The aggregate intrinsic value in the table above represents the total pre-tax intrinsic value, based on the Company's closing common stock price of \$23.11 on September 30, 2009, which would have been received by the option holders had all option holders exercised their options and immediately sold their shares on that date.

As of September 30, 2009, the Company expects approximately 1,514,000 options to vest with a weighted average remaining contractual life of 8.9 years and a weighted average exercise price of \$19.42.

There were no options exercised in fiscal 2009. The intrinsic value of options exercised during fiscal 2008 and 2007 were less than \$1 million and \$5 million, respectively.

The Company settles employee stock option exercises with newly issued common shares. The total fair value of the options vested during fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 were \$2 million, \$4 million and \$5 million, respectively. The Company uses the Black-Scholes option-pricing model to estimate the fair value of the options at the grant date. The estimated weighted average grant date fair values of options granted during fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 were \$3.98, \$7.30 and \$11.87 per option, respectively. The fair values on the grant date (including the application of option accounting to the restricted stock awards as noted previously) were calculated using the following weighted-average assumptions:

	Year	Years Ended September 30			
	2009	2008	2007		
Expected stock price volatility	39%	30%	26%		
Risk free interest rate	0.4%	3.1%	4.8%		
Expected life of options (years)	6	4	4		
Expected annual dividends per share	\$0.72	\$0.72	\$0.72		
Loan Interest Rate	N/A	4.8%	6.8%		

The expected stock price volatility assumption was determined using the historical volatility of the Company's common stock over the expected life of the option.

#### **Restricted Stock**

The value of restricted stock awards is an intrinsic value derived by calculating the difference between the share price and the purchase price at the date of the grant. The estimated weighted average grant date fair values of restricted stock awards granted during fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 were \$9.56, \$21.34 and \$29.62, respectively.

### Supplemental Retirement Savings Plan

Cabot's SRSP provides benefits to highly compensated employees in circumstances in which the maximum limits established under ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code prevent them from receiving all of the Company matching and ESOP contributions that would otherwise be provided under the qualified RSP. The SRSP is non-qualified and unfunded. Contributions under the SRSP are treated as if invested in Cabot common stock. The majority of the distributions made under the SRSP are required to be paid from shares of Cabot common stock held in treasury. The remaining distributions, which relate to certain grandfathered accounts, will be paid in cash based on the market price of Cabot common stock at the time of distribution. The aggregate value of the accounts that will be paid out in stock, which is equivalent to approximately 171,000 shares of Cabot common stock as of September 30, 2009, is reflected at historic cost in stockholders' equity, and the aggregate value of the accounts that will be paid in cash, which is approximately \$1 million as of September 30, 2009, is reflected in other long-term liabilities and marked-to-market quarterly.

### **Note P. Restructurings**

Cabot's restructuring activities were recorded in the consolidated statements of operations as follows.

		Years Ended September 30			
	2009	<u>2008</u> (Dollars in millions)	2007		
Cost of sales	84	4	12		
Selling and administrative expense	5	2			
Research and development expense	2	—			
Total	<u>\$ 91</u>	\$6	\$ 12		

Details of the restructuring activity and the reserves for fiscal 2009 and 2008 were as follows.

Severance and Employee Benefits		and Employee Envi		Environmental <u>Remediation</u> (Dol				airments and elerated	Total
\$	4	\$	_`	\$ _	\$	—	\$4		
	9		1	(18)		14	6		
	—					(14)	(14)		
	—			18		—	18		
	(11)						(11)		
\$	2	\$	1	\$	\$	_	\$ 3		
	36		8			47	91		
	—					(47)	(47)		
(	(22)		(8)				(30)		
	4						4		
\$	20	\$	1	\$	\$		\$ 21		
	anc Emple Benel \$	and Employee Benefits 9 9  (11) \$ 2 36  (22)  (22)	and Employee Benefits     Enviro Reme       \$ 4     \$       9            (11)        \$ 2     \$       36         (22)       4	and Employee Benefits     Environmental Remediation (Doll 9       \$ 4     \$       9     1           (11)        \$ 2     \$ 1       36     8           (22)     (8)       4	$\begin{array}{c c} and \\ Employee \\ \underline{Benefits} \\ \hline \begin{tabular}{lllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	Severance and EmployeeEnvironmental RemediationSale of Altona Land (Dollars in millions)\$ 4\$\$91(18)1818 $(11)$ \$ 2\$ 1\$\$ 368(22)(8)4	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		



As of September 30, 2009, the \$21 million reserve balance is associated with the 2009 Global Restructuring Plan (which is described below) and is included in accrued expenses in the consolidated balance sheet.

#### 2009 Global Restructuring

As part of the 2009 Global Restructuring Plan, Cabot has (i) closed its manufacturing operations located in Stanlow and Dukinfield, U.K. and suspended its tantalum and spodumene mining operations in Lac du Bonnet, Manitoba (cesium mining remains in operation); (ii) closed its regional office in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia; (iii) mothballed or curtailed assets at its manufacturing operations in Merak, Indonesia; Sarnia, Ontario; and Tuscola, Illinois (certain of the mothballed assets have since been restarted); (iv) implemented short worktime at its manufacturing operations in Rheinfelden, Germany; and (v) incurred workforce reductions across a variety of its other operations. In October 2009, Cabot closed its manufacturing operations in Berre, France. In calendar 2010, Cabot plans to close its tantalum powder operations in Boyertown, Pennsylvania and plans to consolidate several European administrative offices in a new European headquarters office in Switzerland.

The Company expects this restructuring will result in a cumulative pre-tax charge to earnings of approximately \$115 million. Estimates of the total amount the Company expects to incur for each major type of cost associated with the restructuring plan are: (i) severance and employee benefits of \$45 million for approximately 400 employees, (ii) accelerated depreciation and impairment of facility assets of \$45 million, (iii) demolition and site clearing costs of \$15 million, and (iv) product requalification and other restructuring related costs of \$10 million. The total after-tax charge is estimated to be approximately \$100 million. Net cash outlays related to these actions are expected to be approximately \$60 million.

The segments impacted by this restructuring are presented in the table below.

		Segment	
	Rubber Blacks	Supermetals	Performance
Location	Business	Business	Segment
Berre, France	Х		Х
Stanlow, U.K.	Х		Х
Dukinfield, U.K.			Х
Boyertown, PA		Х	
Lac du Bonnet, Manitoba		Х	
Merak, Indonesia	Х		
Sarnia, Ontario	Х		Х
Rheinfelden, Germany			Х
Tuscola, IL			Х

Through September 30, 2009 Cabot has recorded \$89 million of charges associated with this restructuring, comprised of \$49 million for accelerated depreciation and asset impairments, \$34 million for severance and employee benefits and \$6 million for other post closing operation costs. During fiscal 2009 Cabot made cash payments of approximately \$23 million, primarily for severance and employee benefits. As of September 30, 2009 Cabot has approximately \$21 million of reserves remaining and expects to make cash payments of approximately \$40 million in fiscal 2010.

#### 2008 Global Restructuring

In fiscal 2008 Cabot reorganized its business and regional structure. In conjunction with these changes, Cabot initiated a workforce reduction and terminated underperforming projects in the New Business Segment. The total charges related to this plan were approximately \$7 million, of which \$1 million was recorded in fiscal 2009. Cabot made cash payments of approximately \$4 million and \$2 million related to severance and employee benefits during fiscal 2009 and 2008, respectively. As of September 30, 2009, Cabot has no reserves remaining for this initiative.

# Closure of Waverly, West Virginia Carbon Black Facility

Cabot ceased manufacturing at its carbon black manufacturing facility in Waverly, West Virginia in March 2008. Through September 30, 2009, Cabot has recorded approximately \$26 million of charges associated with this restructuring, of which approximately \$2 million was recorded during fiscal 2009. The fiscal 2009 charges were primarily related to site remediation costs. Cabot made cash payments of \$3 million and \$6 million related to site remediation and severance and employee benefits in fiscal 2009 and 2008, respectively. As of September 30, 2009, Cabot has no reserves remaining for this initiative.

#### **Other Restructuring**

Other restructuring activities included a \$1 million benefit related to the previous closure of the Company's facility in Zierbena, Spain.

#### Note Q. Stockholders' Equity

In May 2007, the Board of Directors authorized Cabot to repurchase up to five million shares of Cabot's common stock in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. On September 14, 2007, the Board increased this share repurchase authorization to 10 million shares. This authority does not have a set expiration date. During fiscal 2009, 3,474 shares were repurchased under the May 2007 authorization. During fiscal 2008, 1,178,034 shares were repurchased under the May 2007 authorization and a prior authorization. As of September 30, 2009, approximately 4.3 million shares remain available for repurchase under the current authorization.

In November 1988, Cabot sold 75,336 shares of its Series B ESOP Convertible Preferred Stock to the ESOP for cash at a price of \$1,000 per share. Each share of the Series B ESOP Convertible Preferred Stock was convertible into 146.4 shares of Cabot's common stock. For purposes of calculating diluted earnings per share, the outstanding shares of Series B ESOP Convertible Preferred Stock were assumed to be converted to common stock based on the 146.4 conversion rate.

On July 20, 2007, there were 32,095 shares of Series B ESOP Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding, which were converted into approximately 4.7 million shares of the Company's common stock. This conversion did not change the Company's diluted earnings per share ("EPS") as all preferred shares had been considered converted for purposes of the diluted EPS calculation. However, the increase in the number of outstanding shares of common stock decreased the Company's basic EPS for the year ended September 30, 2007 by \$0.03 per share.

Cabot is the guarantor of the outstanding debt held by the ESOP as described in Note J. Cabot contributed \$4 million during each of fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 to the ESOP to service the debt. Dividends on ESOP shares used for debt service were \$3 million during each of fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007. In addition, interest incurred on the ESOP debt was \$2 million during fiscal 2009 and \$3 million during each of fiscal 2007.

During fiscal 2009, 2008, and 2007, Cabot paid cash dividends of \$0.72 per share of common stock. During fiscal 2007, Cabot paid cash dividends of \$58.13 per share of Series B ESOP Convertible Preferred Stock. All of Cabot's outstanding preferred stock was converted to common stock during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2007. Accordingly, no dividends were paid on preferred stock during fiscal 2009 or fiscal 2008.

# Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income

The balance of related after-tax components comprising accumulated other comprehensive income are summarized below:

		September 30	
	2009	92	2008
		(Dollars in millions)	
Foreign currency translation adjustments	\$ 1	01 \$	79
Unrealized holding gain on investments and derivative instruments		1	2
Change in funded status of retirement plans	(	(42)	(6)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	\$	60 \$	75

# Note R. Earnings Per Share

Basic and diluted earnings per share ("EPS") were calculated as follows:

	2009 (In	Ended Septemb 2008 millions, excep	2007 ot
Basic EPS:			
(Loss) income available to common shares (numerator)	<u>\$ (77)</u>	\$ 86	\$ 128
Weighted-average common shares outstanding	65	65	65
Less: contingently issuable shares <sup>(1)</sup>	(2)	(2)	(3)
Adjusted weighted-average shares (denominator)	63	63	62
Basic EPS	\$(1.22)	\$1.37	\$2.03
(Loss) income per share from discontinued businesses	(0.01)	_	0.03
Net (loss) income per share—basic	\$(1.23)	\$1.37	\$2.06
Diluted EPS:			
(Loss) income available to common shares	\$ (77)	\$ 86	\$ 128
Dividends on preferred stock <sup>(2)</sup>			1
(Loss) income available to common shares plus assumed conversions (numerator)	<u>\$ (77)</u>	\$ 86	\$ 129
Weighted-average common shares outstanding	63	63	62
Effect of dilutive securities:			
Assumed conversion of preferred stock	—	—	4
Common shares issuable <sup>(3)(4)</sup>		1	2
Adjusted weighted-average shares (denominator)	63	64	68
Diluted EPS	\$(1.22)	\$1.34	\$1.87
(Loss) income per share from discontinued businesses	(0.01)		0.03
Net (loss) income per share—diluted	\$(1.23)	\$1.34	\$1.90

(1) Represents outstanding unvested restricted stock and vested stock with outstanding loans from Cabot issued under Cabot's Equity Incentive Plans.

<sup>2)</sup> All of Cabot's outstanding preferred stock was converted to common stock during the fourth quarter of fiscal 2007. Accordingly, no dividends were paid on preferred stock during fiscal 2009 or fiscal 2008. Dividends totaling \$1 million were paid on preferred stock during fiscal 2007.

- <sup>(3)</sup> Represents incremental shares from the (i) assumed exercise of stock options; (ii) assumed issuance of shares pursuant to the Company's SERP obligation to employees; and (iii) outstanding unvested restricted stock and vested stock with outstanding loans from Cabot issued under Cabot's Equity Incentive Plans.
- <sup>(4)</sup> For fiscal 2009, 3,662,000 options to purchase shares of common stock, unvested restricted stock and vested stock with outstanding loans from Cabot were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share as those shares would have been antidilutive due to the Company's net loss position. For fiscal 2008 and fiscal 2007, options to purchase 408,000 and 34,000 shares of common stock, respectively, were not included in the calculation of diluted earnings per share because those options' exercise prices were greater than the average market price of Cabot common stock for that period.

## Note S. Income Taxes

Income (loss) before income taxes was as follows:

		Years Ended September 30			
	2009	2009 2008 (Dollars in millions)		20	007
Income (loss) from continuing operations:					
Domestic	\$ (	(78) \$	(63)	\$	(30)
Foreign	(	(24)	175		198
	\$ (1	.02) \$	112	\$	168

Taxes (tax benefits) on income consisted of the following:

		Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2009 2008 (Dollars in millions)		07
U.S. federal and state:				
Current	\$ (2)	\$ —	\$	3
Deferred	(34)	(35)		(33)
Total	(36)	(35)		(30)
Foreign:				
Current	30	44		62
Deferred	(16)	5		6
Total	14	49		68
Total U.S. and foreign	\$ (22)	\$ 14	\$	38

The provision for income taxes differed from the provision for income taxes as calculated using the U.S. statutory rate as follows:

	Years Ended September 30					
	2009 2008 (Dollars in millions)		2007			
Continuing Operations:						
Computed tax expense at the federal statutory rate	\$	(36)	\$ 39	\$	59	
Foreign income:						
Impact of taxation at different rates, repatriation and other		(4)	(23)		(22)	
Impact of credits for reinvested earnings		_	(3)			
Impact of foreign losses for which a current tax benefit is not available		30	12		6	
State taxes, net of federal effect		—	—		—	
Extraterritorial income exclusion/qualified production activity income		—	—		(1)	
U.S. and state benefits from research and experimentation activities		(4)	(1)		(4)	
Tax audit settlements		(9)	(8)		(3)	
Reversal of valuation allowance		1	(4)			
Other, net		_	2		3	
Total Continuing Operations	\$	(22)	\$ 14	\$	38	

Significant components of deferred income taxes were as follows:

	2009	eptember 30 2008 llars in millions)
Deferred tax assets:	(101	iars in minons)
Depreciation and amortization	\$ 45	5 \$ 26
Pension and other benefits	77	7 85
Environmental liabilities	2	2 4
Inventory	15	5 13
Deferred expenses	24	4 24
Net operating loss and other tax carry-forwards	245	5 168
Other	32	27
Subtotal	440	347
Valuation allowances	(120	)) (87)
Total deferred tax assets	\$ 320	

		Septemb		ber 30	
	2	009	20	008	
		(Dollars	in millions)	)	
Deferred tax liabilities:					
Depreciation and amortization	\$	33	\$	37	
Pension and other benefits		6		18	
Unremitted earnings of non-U.S. subsidiaries		21		16	
Inventory		2		3	
Other		7		8	
Total deferred tax liabilities	\$	69	\$	82	

In fiscal 2009, Cabot recorded \$13 million of net tax benefits in net income from continuing operations related to tax settlements, the reenactment of the U.S. research and experimentation credit, and reinvestment tax credits.

In fiscal 2008, Cabot recorded \$11 million of net tax benefits in net income from continuing operations related to tax settlements and reinvestment tax credits.

In fiscal 2007, Cabot recorded \$3 million of tax benefits in net income from continuing operations related to tax settlements in various jurisdictions. In addition, Cabot recorded \$3 million in tax benefits in discontinued operations related to legal and tax settlements.

Cabot has filed its tax returns in accordance with the tax laws in each jurisdiction and maintains tax reserves for differences between tax obligations as reflected in its tax filings and potential final tax obligations for exposures that can be reasonably estimated. As of September 30, 2009, the Company has recorded \$54 million for these exposures. In the event that actual results are significantly different from these estimates, Cabot's provision for income taxes could be significantly impacted.

Approximately \$718 million of net operating loss carryforwards ("NOLs") and \$74 million of other tax credit carryforwards remain at September 30, 2009. The benefits of these carryforwards are dependent upon taxable income during the carryforward period in the jurisdictions where they arose. Accordingly, a valuation allowance has been provided where management has determined that it is more likely than not that the carryforwards will not be utilized. The following table provides detail surrounding the expiration dates of these carryforwards.

	NOLs	Credits
	(Dollars in	n millions)
Expiration periods		
2010 to 2016	\$ 163	—
2017 and thereafter	207	69
Indefinite carryforward	348	5
Total	718	74

Provisions have not been made for U.S. income taxes or non-U.S. withholding taxes on approximately \$725 million of undistributed earnings of non-U.S. subsidiaries, as these earnings are considered indefinitely reinvested. These earnings could become subject to U.S. income taxes and non-U.S. withholding taxes if they were remitted as dividends, were loaned to Cabot Corporation or a U.S. subsidiary, or if Cabot should sell its stock in the subsidiaries.

As of September 30, 2009, Cabot has net deferred tax assets of \$251 million, \$209 million of which are in the U.S. The Company believes that the U.S. net deferred tax assets are more likely than not recoverable through expected future taxable operating income in the U.S. However, recovery is dependent on achieving the forecast of future taxable operating income over an extended period of time. As of September 30, 2009, the Company would need to generate approximately \$597 million in cumulative future U.S. taxable operating income at various times over approximately 20 years to realize all of its net U.S. deferred tax assets. The Company also believes that it is more likely than not that Cabot will recover the \$42 million non-U.S. net deferred tax asset which will require approximately \$120 million of future taxable operating income to be generated by various non-U.S. subsidiaries. The Company reviews its forecast in relation to actual results and expected trends on a quarterly basis. Failure to achieve operating income targets may change the Company's assessment regarding the recoverability of Cabot's net deferred tax assets and such change could result in avaluation allowance being recorded against some or all of the Company's net deferred tax assets. Any increase in a valuation allowance would result in additional income tax expense, lower stockholders' equity and could have a significant impact on Cabot's earnings in future periods.

The valuation allowance at September 30, 2009 and 2008 represents management's best estimate of the non-realizable portion of the net deferred tax assets. The valuation allowance increased in certain tax jurisdictions by \$33 million in 2009 due to the uncertainty of the ultimate realization of certain future tax benefits and net operating losses reflected as deferred tax assets.

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires the Company to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amount of tax-related assets and liabilities and income tax provisions. Cabot assesses the recoverability of its deferred tax assets on an ongoing basis. In making this assessment, Cabot is required to consider all available positive and negative evidence to determine whether, based on such evidence, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of its net deferred assets will be realized in future periods. This assessment requires significant judgment. In addition, the Company has made significant estimates involving current and deferred income taxes. Cabot does not recognize current and future tax benefits until it is deemed probable that certain tax positions will be sustained.

Cabot has filed its tax returns in accordance with the tax laws in each jurisdiction and maintains tax reserves for differences between tax obligations as reflected in its tax filings and potential final tax obligations for exposures that can be reasonably estimated. Prior to fiscal 2007, the Company followed a previous accounting standard in calculating its accrual for unrecognized tax benefits. As of October 1, 2007, it adopted the newly promulgated standard, reflecting the impact in the consolidated statement of changes in stockholders' equity.

As of September 30, 2009, the total amount of unrecognized tax benefits was \$54 million. In addition, accruals of \$5 million and \$13 million have been recorded for penalties and interest, respectively, as of September 30, 2009. If the unrecognized tax benefits were recognized at a given point in time, there would be an approximately \$70 million favorable impact on the Company's tax provision.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits for the twelve months ended September 30, 2009 is as follows:

	(Dollars i	n millions)
Balance at September 30, 2008	\$	80
Additions based on tax positions related to the current year		7
Additions for tax positions of prior years		4
Reductions for tax positions of prior years		(10)
Balance at September 30, 2009	\$	81

The U.S. Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") is currently auditing the tax years 2005 and 2006 and certain Cabot subsidiaries are under audit in jurisdictions outside of the U.S. In addition, certain statutes of limitations are scheduled to expire in the near future. It is reasonably possible that a further change in the unrecognized tax benefits may occur within the next twelve months related to the settlement of one or more of these audits or the lapse of applicable statutes of limitations; however, an estimated range of the impact on the unrecognized tax benefits cannot be quantified at this time.

Cabot files U.S. federal and state, and non-U.S. income tax returns in jurisdictions with varying statutes of limitations. The 2005 through 2008 tax years generally remain subject to examination by the IRS and the 2003 through 2008 tax years remain subject to examination by most state tax authorities. In significant non-U.S. jurisdictions, the 2001 through 2008 tax years generally remain subject to examination by their respective tax authorities. Cabot's significant non-U.S. jurisdictions include Argentina, Brazil, Canada, China, Germany, Japan, the Netherlands, and the United Kingdom.

### Note T. Commitments and Contingencies

### **Operating Lease Commitments**

Cabot leases certain transportation vehicles, warehouse facilities, office space, machinery and equipment under cancelable and non-cancelable operating leases, most of which expire within ten years and may be renewed by Cabot. Escalation clauses, lease payments dependent on existing rates/indexes and other lease concessions are included in the minimum lease payments and such lease payments are recognized on a straight-line basis over the minimum lease term. Rent expense under such arrangements for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 totaled \$28 million, \$27 million and \$25 million, respectively. Future minimum rental commitments under non-cancelable leases are as follows:

	(Dollars	in millions)
2010	\$	18
2011		14
2012		12
2013		10
2014		9
2015 and thereafter		39
Total future minimum rental commitments	\$	102

### **Other Long-Term Commitments**

Cabot has entered into long-term purchase agreements primarily for the purchase of raw materials and natural gas. Under certain of these commitments the quantity of material being purchased is fixed, but the price paid changes as market prices change. Raw materials purchased under these agreements by segment for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Ye	Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2008 (Dollars in million	<u>2007</u> s)	
Core Segment				
Rubber Blacks Business	\$ 136	\$ 222	\$ 178	
Supermetals Business	16	51	46	
Performance Segment	82	105	30	
Specialty Fluids Segment	4	3		
Total	\$ 238	\$ 381	\$ 254	

The purchase commitments for the Rubber Blacks and Supermetals Businesses, Performance Segment and Specialty Fluids Segment covered by these agreements are with various suppliers and purchases are expected to take place as follows:

	Payments Due by Fiscal Year						
	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	Thereafter	Total
				(Dollars in	millions)		
Core Segment							
Rubber Blacks Business	\$ 188	\$ 163	\$ 143	\$ 137	\$ 114	\$ 1,102	\$ 1,847
Supermetals Business	24	16	17	11			68
Performance Segment	34	20	19	19	20	123	235
Specialty Fluids Segment	5	1	—	—	—		6
Other		1					1
Total	\$ 251	\$ 201	\$ 179	\$ 167	\$ 134	\$ 1,225	\$ 2,157

The dollar value of these commitments have been estimated using current market prices. As noted above, these will fluctuate based on time of purchase.

#### Guarantee Agreements

Cabot has provided certain indemnities pursuant to which it may be required to make payments to an indemnified party in connection with certain transactions and agreements. In connection with certain acquisitions and divestitures, Cabot has provided routine indemnities with respect to such matters as environmental, tax, insurance, product and employee liabilities. In connection with various other agreements, including service and supply agreements, Cabot may provide routine indemnities for certain contingencies and routine warranties. Cabot is unable to estimate the maximum potential liability for these types of indemnities as a maximum obligation is not explicitly stated in most cases and the amounts, if any, are dependent upon the outcome of future contingent events, the nature and likelihood of which cannot be reasonably estimated. The duration of the indemnities vary, and in many cases are indefinite. Cabot has not recorded any liability for these indemnities in the consolidated financial statements, except as otherwise disclosed.

### Self-Insurance and Retention for Certain Contingencies

The Company is partially self-insured for certain third party liability globally, as well as workers' compensation and employee medical benefits in the United States. The third party and workers' compensation liabilities are managed through a wholly-owned insurance captive and the related liabilities are included in the consolidated financial statements. The employee medical obligations are managed by a third party provider and the related liabilities are included in the consolidated financial statements. To limit Cabot's potential liabilities for these risks, however, the Company purchases insurance from third parties that provides individual and aggregate stop loss protection. The aggregate self-insured liability in fiscal 2009 for combined U.S. workers' compensation and third party liabilities is \$5 million, and the retention for medical costs in the United States is at most \$200,000 per person per annum.

#### Contingencies

Cabot is a defendant, or potentially responsible party, in various lawsuits and environmental proceedings wherein substantial amounts are claimed or at issue.

#### Environmental Matters

As of September 30, 2009 and 2008, Cabot had \$6 million and \$9 million, respectively, reserved for environmental matters primarily related to divested businesses. In fiscal 2009 and 2008, there was \$2 million and \$3 million, respectively, in accrued expenses and \$4 million and \$6 million, respectively, in other liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets for environmental matters. These amounts represent Cabot's best estimates of its share of costs likely to be incurred at those sites where costs are reasonably estimable based on its analysis of the extent of clean up required, alternative clean up methods available, abilities of other responsible parties to contribute and its interpretation of laws and regulations applicable to each site. Cabot reviews the adequacy of this reserve as circumstances change at individual sites. Charges for environmental expense were less than \$1 million and \$2 million in fiscal 2009 and 2008, respectively. Cash payments were \$3 million during fiscal 2009 and 2008, respectively, related to these environmental matters.

At September 30, 2009, the operation and maintenance component of the \$6 million reserve for environmental matters was \$3 million on a discounted basis. Cabot expects to make payments of \$2 million in fiscal 2010, less than \$1 million in each of fiscal 2011 through fiscal 2014, and a total of \$2 million thereafter. A weighted average risk free rate of 3% is used for the environmental liability at September 30, 2009. The book value of the liabilities will be accreted up to the undiscounted liability value through interest expense over the expected cash flow period. The accreted interest expense was less than \$1 million for each of fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007.

In June 2009, Cabot received an information request from the United States Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") regarding Cabot's carbon black manufacturing facility in Pampa, Texas. The information

request relates to the Pampa facility's compliance with certain regulatory and permitting requirements under the Clean Air Act, including the New Source Review ("NSR") construction permitting requirements. EPA has indicated that this information request is part of an EPA national initiative focused on the U.S. carbon black manufacturing sector. Cabot responded to EPA's information request in August 2009 and is awaiting a response from EPA. As a result of this initiative, based upon how EPA has handled similar NSR initiatives with other industrial sectors, it is possible that EPA could attempt to compel Cabot to employ additional technology control devices or approaches with respect to emissions and/or seek a civil penalty from Cabot.

#### Respirator Liabilities

Cabot has exposure in connection with a safety respiratory products business that a subsidiary acquired from American Optical Corporation ("AO") in an April 1990 asset purchase transaction. The subsidiary manufactured respirators under the AO brand and disposed of that business in July 1995. In connection with its acquisition of the business, the subsidiary agreed, in certain circumstances, to assume a portion of AO's liabilities, including costs of legal fees together with amounts paid in settlements and judgments, allocable to AO respiratory products used prior to the 1990 purchase by the Cabot subsidiary. In exchange for the subsidiary's assumption of certain of AO's respirator liabilities, AO agreed to provide to the subsidiary the benefits of: (i) AO's insurance coverage for the period prior to the 1990 acquisition and (ii) a former owner's indemnity of AO holding it harmless from any liability allocable to AO respiratory products used prior to May 1982.

Generally, these respirator liabilities involve claims for personal injury, including asbestosis, silicosis and coal worker's pneumoconiosis, allegedly resulting from the use of respirators that are claimed to have been negligently designed or labeled. Neither Cabot, nor its past or present subsidiaries, at any time manufactured asbestos or asbestos-containing products. Moreover, not every person with exposure to asbestos giving rise to an asbestos claim used a form of respiratory protection. At no time did this respiratory product line represent a significant portion of the respirator market. In addition, other parties, including AO, AO's insurers, and another former owner and its insurers (collectively, the "Payor Group"), are responsible for significant portions of the costs of these liabilities, leaving Cabot's subsidiary with a portion of the liability in only some of the pending cases.

The subsidiary transferred the business to Aearo Corporation ("Aearo") in July 1995. Cabot agreed to have the subsidiary retain certain liabilities allocable to respirators used prior to the 1995 transaction so long as Aearo paid, and continues to pay, Cabot an annual fee of \$400,000. Aearo can discontinue payment of the fee at any time, in which case it will assume the responsibility for and indemnify Cabot against the liabilities allocable to respirators manufactured and used prior to the 1995 transaction. Cabot anticipates that it will continue to receive payment of the \$400,000 fee from Aearo and thereby retain these liabilities for the foreseeable future. Cabot has no liability in connection with any products manufactured by Aearo after 1995.

As of September 30, 2009, there were approximately 52,000 claimants in pending cases asserting claims against AO in connection with respiratory products. Cabot has contributed to the Payor Group's defense and settlement costs with respect to a percentage of pending claims depending on several factors, including the period of alleged product use. In order to quantify Cabot's estimated share of liability for pending and future respirator liability claims, Cabot engaged, through counsel, the assistance of Hamilton, Rabinovitz & Alschuler, Inc. ("HR&A"), a leading consulting firm in the field of tort liability valuation. The methodology developed by HR&A addresses the complexities surrounding Cabot's potential liability by making assumptions about future claimants with respect to periods of asbestos exposure and respirator use. Using those and other assumptions, HR&A estimated the number of future claims that would be filed and the related costs that would be incurred in resolving those claims. On this basis, HR&A then estimated the net present value of the share of these liabilities that reflected Cabot's period of direct manufacture and Cabot's actual contractual obligations assuming that all other members of the Payor Group meet their obligations. Based on the HR&A estimates, Cabot has a reserve for these matters of \$13 million on a net present value basis (\$23 million on an undiscounted basis) at September 30, 2009.

Cabot's current estimate of the cost of its share of existing and future respirator liability claims is based on facts and circumstances existing at this time. Developments that could affect its estimate include, but are not limited to, (i) significant changes in the number of future claims, (ii) changes in the rate of dismissals without payment of pending silica and non-malignant asbestos claims, (iii) significant changes in the average cost of resolving claims, (iv) significant changes in the legal costs of defending these claims, (v) changes in the nature of claims received, (vi) changes in the law and procedure applicable to these claims, (vii) the financial viability of members of the Payor Group, (viii) a change in the availability of AO's insurance coverage, (ix) changes in the allocation of costs among the Payor Group and (x) a determination that the Company's interpretation of the contractual obligations on which it has estimated its share of liability is inaccurate. Cabot cannot determine the impact of these potential developments on its current estimate of its share of liability for existing and future claims. Accordingly, the actual amount of these liabilities for existing and future claims could be different than the reserved amount.

The \$13 million liability for respirator claims is recognized on a discounted basis using a discount rate of 6% which represents management's best estimate of the risk free rate to the cash flow payments of the liability that are projected through 2053. The total expected aggregate undiscounted amount of future payments is \$23 million. Cabot estimates payments of approximately \$1 million, \$2 million, \$1 million, and \$1 million in fiscal 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013 and 2014, respectively, and a total of \$17 million in fiscal 2015 through 2053. The book value of the liabilities will be accreted up to the undiscounted liability value through interest expense over the expected cash flow period, which was approximately \$1 million in fiscal 2009. Cash payments were \$2 million, \$2 million and \$1 million during fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively, related to this liability. If the timing of Cabot's actual payments made for respirator claims differs significantly from the Company's estimated payment schedule, and the Company could no longer reasonably predict the timing of such payments, Cabot then could be required to record the reserve amount on an undiscounted basis on its consolidated balance sheets, causing an immediate impact to its consolidated statements of operations.

#### Carbon Black Antitrust Litigation

The Company was one of several carbon black manufacturer defendants in federal and state class actions initially filed in 2003 alleging that the defendants violated federal and state antitrust laws in connection with the sale of carbon black. As of September 30, 2009, the only pending state action was in Florida, with all of the other federal and state class actions having been previously settled and giving rise to charges to the consolidated statements of operations of less than \$1 million, \$1 million and \$11 million in fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The parties in the Florida action entered into a settlement agreement, which received final court approval in October 2009, thus resolving the final remaining case. Cabot denies any wrongdoing of any kind in these cases and strongly believes it has good defenses to the claims, but agreed to the settlements to avoid further expense, inconvenience, risk and the distraction of burdensome and protracted litigation.

### Beryllium Claims

Cabot is a party to several pending actions in connection with its discontinued beryllium operations. Cabot entered the beryllium industry through an acquisition in 1978. The Company ceased manufacturing beryllium products in Reading, Pennsylvania at one of the acquired facilities in 1979, and the balance of its former beryllium business was sold to NGK Metals, Inc. in 1986. The actions involve claims for personal injury and medical monitoring relating to alleged contact with beryllium in various ways and are pending in the state and federal courts in Pennsylvania, and in the state court in California. All of the personal injury and medical monitoring actions filed in the Pennsylvania courts have either been settled or resolved in Cabot's favor at the trial court level, although the plaintiffs in some cases have filed appeals. The actions pending in the California state court all involve claims for medical monitoring. Cabot believes it has valid defenses to all of these beryllium actions and will assert them vigorously in the various venues in which claims have been asserted. In addition, there is a contractual indemnification obligation running from NGK to Cabot in connection with many of these

matters. While the outcome of litigation is uncertain, the Company does not believe that the ultimate disposition of these matters will have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position.

#### AVX Contract Dispute

On March 8, 2004, AVX Corporation ("AVX") filed an action against the Company in the United States District Court for the District of Massachusetts. The complaint alleged that Cabot violated the federal antitrust laws in connection with the parties' January 1, 2001 tantalum supply agreement (the "Supply Agreement") by purportedly tying AVX's purchases of Cabot's "flake" tantalum powder to its purchases of Cabot's "nodular" tantalum powder. In February 2009, the court granted Cabot's motion for summary judgment in this matter and dismissed this case against Cabot, which AVX appealed. In addition, on September 6, 2005, AVX filed an action in the Superior Court of Massachusetts for Suffolk County, which was moved to the Business Litigation Section of the Superior Court of Massachusetts in November 2005, alleging that Cabot improperly administered the "most favored customer" provisions of the parties' Supply Agreement for the years 2003 through 2005. Cabot filed counterclaims against AVX asserting that AVX actually underpaid for tantalum products during that period. AVX's damage claim had been limited by the court to approximately \$30 million, not including pre-judgment interest. In October 2009, Cabot and AVX entered into an agreement settling both of these matters, resulting in an incremental charge to the Company's statement of operations of \$7 million for the fourth quarter of fiscal 2009. Cabot denies any wrongdoing of any kind in these cases and strongly believes it has good defenses to the claims, but agreed to the settlement to avoid further expense, inconvenience, risk and the distraction of burdensome and protracted litigation.

#### Other

The Company has various other lawsuits, claims and contingent liabilities arising in the ordinary course of its business and in respect of the Company's divested businesses. In the opinion of the Company, although final disposition of some or all of these other suits and claims may impact the Company's financial statements in a particular period, they should not, in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position.

### Note U. Concentration of Credit Risk

Credit risk represents the loss that would be recognized if counterparties failed to completely perform as contracted. Financial instruments that subject Cabot to credit risk consist principally of cash and cash equivalents, investments, trade receivables and derivatives. Cabot maintains cash and cash equivalents, investments and derivatives with major banks and financial institutions and the Company has not experienced any material credit losses related to these instruments held at these financial institutions. Furthermore, concentrations of credit risk exist for groups of customers when they have similar economic characteristics that would cause their ability to meet contractual obligations to be similarly affected by changes in economic or other conditions.

During fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007, The Goodyear Tire and Rubber Company accounted for approximately 10%, 12% and 12%, respectively, of Cabot's annual consolidated net sales. No other customer individually represented 10% or more of net sales for any period presented.

Tire manufacturers in the Rubber Blacks Business comprise a significant portion of Cabot's trade receivable balance. The accounts receivable balance for these significant customers are as follows:

	September 30	
	2009	2008
	(Dollars in millio	ons)
Tire manufacturers	\$ 215 \$	5 320

Cabot has not experienced significant losses in the past from these customers. Cabot monitors its exposure to customers to minimize potential credit losses.

# Note V. Financial Information by Segment & Geographic Area

# Segment Information

Cabot is organized into four business segments: the Core Segment, which is further disaggregated for financial reporting purposes into the Rubber Blacks and Supermetals Businesses, the Performance Segment, the New Business Segment and the Specialty Fluids Segment. During the first quarter of fiscal 2009, management changed the allocation method of its corporate costs to its segments. Under this new method, costs that are not controlled by the segments and which primarily benefit corporate interests are not allocated to the segments and are included under the caption "Unallocated and Other" in the table below. The presentation of prior period results conforms to the new allocation method.

While the Chief Operating Decision Maker uses a number of performance measures to manage the performance of the segments and allocate resources to them, income (loss) from operations before taxes ("Segment PBT") is the measure that is most consistently used and is, therefore, the measure presented in the table below. Segment PBT includes equity in net income of affiliated companies, royalties paid by equity affiliates, minority interest and allocated corporate costs. Prior to fiscal 2008, revenues from external customers for certain product lines within the Rubber Blacks Business included 100% of sales from one equity affiliate. Segment PBT excludes interest expense, foreign currency transaction gains and losses, interest income, dividend income, as well as certain items that have not been allocated to a segment as they are significant and unusual or infrequent. Cash, short-term investments, cost investments, income taxes receivable, deferred taxes and headquarters' assets are included in unallocated and other. Expenditures for additions to long-lived assets include total equity and other investments (including available-for-sale securities), property, plant and equipment, intangible assets and assets held for rent.

### Core Segment

Rubber Blacks products are used in tires and industrial products. Rubber blacks have traditionally been used in the tire industry as a rubber reinforcing agent and are also used as a performance additive. In industrial products such as hoses, belts, extruded profiles and molded goods, rubber blacks are used to improve the physical performance of the product. In addition to the carbon black made using conventional carbon black manufacturing methods, the Company has developed elastomer composite products (referred to as Cabot Elastomer Composites or "CEC") that are compounds of natural rubber and carbon black made by a patented liquid phase process. The Company's CEC products are currently targeted primarily for tire applications because it is believed that these compounds improve wear resistance, reduce fatigue and reduce rolling resistance compared to natural rubber/carbon black compounds made by conventional methods.

The Supermetals Business produces tantalum, niobium (columbium) and their alloys. Tantalum, which accounts for substantially all of this Business's sales, is produced in various forms. Electronics is the largest application for tantalum powder, which is used to make capacitors for computers, networking devices, wireless phones, electronics for automobiles and other devices. Tantalum, niobium and their alloys are also produced in wrought form for applications such as the production of superalloys and chemical process equipment and for various other industrial and aerospace applications, including fiber optic filters, sodium vapor lamps, turbine blades and aerospace propulsion systems. In addition, the Supermetals Business sells the starting metals (high-purity grade tantalum powders, plates and ingots) used to manufacture finished tantalum sputtering targets used in thin film applications, including semiconductors, inkjet heads, magnetics and flat panel displays.

#### Performance Segment

The Performance Segment is comprised of two product lines: specialty grades of carbon black and thermoplastic concentrates (referred to together as "performance products"); and fumed silica, fumed alumina and dispersions thereof (referred to together as "fumed metal oxides"). The net sales from each of these businesses for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Ye	Years Ended September 30		
	2009	2009 2008		
		(Dollars in millions)		
Performance Products Business	\$ 411	\$ 646	\$ 541	
Fumed Metal Oxides Business	210	287	270	
Total Performance Segment	\$ 621	\$ 933	\$ 811	

In each product line, the business designs, manufactures and sells materials that deliver performance in a broad range of customer applications. Products are used in a wide variety of applications across the automotive, construction and infrastructure, and electronics and consumer products sectors.

Cabot's specialty grades of carbon black are used to impart color, provide rheology control, enhance conductivity and static charge control, provide UV protection, enhance mechanical properties, and provide chemical flexibility through surface treatment. These products are used in a wide variety of applications, such as inks, coatings, cables, pipes, toners and electronics. In addition, Cabot manufactures and sources thermoplastic concentrates and compounds that are marketed to the plastics industry.

Funded silica is an ultra-fine, high-purity particle used as a reinforcing, thickening, abrasive, thixotropic, suspending or anti-caking agent in a wide variety of products produced for the automotive, construction, microelectronics, and consumer products industries. These products include adhesives, sealants, cosmetics, inks, toners, silicone rubber, coatings, polishing slurries and pharmaceuticals. Funded alumina, also an ultra-fine, high-purity particle, is used as an abrasive, absorbent or barrier agent in a variety of products, such as inkjet media, lighting, coatings, cosmetics and polishing slurries.

#### New Business Segment

The New Business Segment is comprised of the Inkjet Colorants and the Aerogel Businesses and the business development activities of Cabot Superior MicroPowders ("CSMP"). The net sales from each of these businesses for fiscal 2009, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Y	Years Ended September 30			
	2009	2008		007	
		(Dollars in millions)			
Inkjet Colorants Business	\$ 46	\$ 43	\$	46	
Aerogel Business	15	10		3	
CSMP	6	4		2	
Total New Business Segment	\$ 67	\$ 57	\$	51	

The Inkjet Colorants Business produces and sells aqueous inkjet colorants primarily to the inkjet printing market. The Company's inkjet colorants are highquality pigment-based black and other colorant dispersions manufactured by surface treating specialty grades of carbon black and other pigments. The dispersions are used in aqueous inkjet inks to impart color (optical density or chroma) with improved durability (waterfastness, lightfastness and rub resistance) while maintaining high printhead reliability. Cabot's inkjet colorants are produced for various inkjet printing applications including small office and home office, corporate office, and commercial and industrial printing, as well as for other niche applications that require a high level of dispersibility and colloidal stability.

Cabot's aerogel is a nano-structured, high surface area, hydrophobic, silica-based particle that is used in a variety of thermal insulation and specialty chemical applications. In the construction industry, the product is used in skylight, window, wall and roof systems for insulating eco-daylighting applications. In the oil and gas industry, aerogel is used to insulate subsea pipelines. In the specialty chemicals industry, the product is used in a variety of applications. The Company continues to focus on application and market development activities for use of aerogel in these and other new applications.

CSMP is a research and development enterprise with multiple technology platforms and core competencies in advanced particle manufacturing across a wide range of materials and the related materials chemistries. Its principal areas of commercial focus are in developing advanced materials for anti-counterfeiting security applications, fuel cell applications, solar energy applications, environmental and industrial catalyst applications, and for other performance material applications. The Company expects the CSMP platforms to support the development of new technologies that complement existing markets and provide opportunities for new business growth.

### Specialty Fluids Segment

The Specialty Fluids Segment produces and markets cesium formate as a drilling and completion fluid for use primarily in high pressure and high temperature oil and gas well construction. Cesium formate products are solids-free, high-density fluids that have a low viscosity, enabling safe and efficient well construction and workover operations. The fluid is resistant to high temperatures, minimizes damage to producing reservoirs and is readily biodegradable in accordance with testing guidelines set by the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. In a majority of applications, cesium formate is blended with other formates or products.

Financial information by segment is as follows:

	Core Segment							
	Rubber Blacks <u>Business<sup>(2)</sup></u>	Supermetals Business	Performance Segment	New Business <u>Segment</u> (Dollars in	Specialty Fluids <u>Segment</u> millions)	Segment Total	Unallocated and Other <sup>(1),(3)</sup>	Consolidated Total
Years Ended September 30								
2009								
Revenues from external customers <sup>(3)</sup>	1,286	140	621	67	59	2,173	70	2,243
Depreciation and amortization	99	5	46	11	2	163	6	169
Equity in net income of affiliated companies	5	—	—	—	—	5	—	5
Income (loss) from continuing operations								
before taxes <sup>(4)</sup>	34	(1)	40	(10)	21	84	(186)	(102)
Assets <sup>(5)</sup>	1,206	202	486	88	78	2,060	616	2,676
Investment in equity-based affiliates	56	—	4	—		60		60
Total expenditures for additions to long-lived assets <sup>(6)</sup>	75	4	32	1	1	113	1	114
2008								
Revenues from external customers <sup>(3)</sup>	1,868	195	933	57	68	3,121	70	3,191
Depreciation and amortization <sup>(7)</sup>	93	6	45	12	4	160	3	163
Equity in net income of affiliated companies	7	_	1			8	_	8
Income (loss) from continuing operations								
before taxes <sup>(4),(7)</sup>	108	(1)	119	(35)	24	215	(103)	112
Assets <sup>(5),(7)</sup>	1,427	249	590	104	76	2,446	412	2,858
Investment in equity-based affiliates	49		4	—	—	53		53
Total expenditures for additions to long-lived								
assets <sup>(6),(7)</sup>	135	11	37	8	5	196	8	204
2007								
Revenues from external customers <sup>(3)</sup>	1,416	233	811	51	58	2,569	47	2,616
Depreciation and amortization <sup>(7)</sup>	82	5	43	10	4	144	5	149
Equity in net income of affiliated companies	11	—	1	—	—	12	—	12
Income (loss) from continuing operations								
before taxes <sup>(4),(7)</sup>	103	26	148	(34)	24	267	(99)	168
Assets <sup>(5),(7)</sup>	1,219	268	563	101	86	2,237	399	2,636
Investment in equity-based affiliates	61	—	4	—	—	65	—	65
Total expenditures for additions to long-lived assets <sup>(6),(7)</sup>	78	13	36	10	3	140	104	244
	. 0		50		5			

Unallocated and Other includes certain items and eliminations that are not allocated to the operating segments. Management does not consider these items necessary for an understanding of the operating results of these segments and such amounts are excluded in the segment reporting to the Chief Operating Decision Maker.
 Decision Maker.

<sup>2)</sup> During the third quarter of fiscal 2008, the Company purchased additional shares of one of its Rubber Blacks equity affiliates which resulted in the consolidation of its operating results in the Company's consolidated financial statements beginning April 1, 2008. Prior to the consolidation, segment sales included 100% of the sales of this equity affiliate at market-based prices. Unallocated and other reflects an elimination for sales of this equity affiliate, prior to the consolidation of its results beginning April 1, 2008, offset by royalties paid by other equity affiliates and other operating revenues and external shipping and handling fees.

<sup>(3)</sup> Royalty income received by the Aerogel business, which had been included in Unallocated and Other in prior periods, has been reclassified to Segment sales for all periods presented above.

		Years Ended September 30			
	2009 2008 (Dollars in				
Equity affiliate sales	\$ —	\$ (30)	\$	(40)	
Royalties paid by equity affiliates and other operating revenues	8	16		12	
Shipping and handling fees	62	84		75	
Total	\$ 70	\$ 70	\$	47	

<sup>(4)</sup> Income (loss) from continuing operations before taxes for Unallocated and Other includes:

	Ye	Years Ended September 30			
	2009	2008	2007		
		(Dollars in millions)			
Interest expense	\$ (30)	\$ (38)	\$ (34)		
Certain items <sup>(a)</sup>	(103)	(13)	(34)		
Equity in net income of affiliated companies <sup>(b)</sup>	(5)	(8)	(12)		
Unallocated corporate costs	(28)	(28)	(36)		
Other income and foreign currency transaction gains (losses) <sup>(c)</sup>	(20)	(16)	17		
Total	\$(186)	\$ (103)	\$ (99)		

(a) Certain items for fiscal 2009 include charges of \$91 million related to restructuring activities, \$89 million of which related to the 2009 Global Restructuring Plan, \$7 million related to environmental reserves and legal settlements, \$4 million for executive transition costs, and \$1 million for the write-down of impaired investments. Certain items for fiscal 2008 include charges of \$16 million for the closure of a carbon black manufacturing facility in Waverly, West Virginia, \$6 million for the Company's 2008 Global Restructuring Plan, \$4 million for executive transition costs, \$3 million for environmental reserves and legal settlements, \$2 million related to other restructuring activities, and \$2 million for debt issuance costs, offset by a gain of \$18 million for the sale of the land in Altona, Australia and a \$2 million reduction in the reserve for respirator claims. Certain items for fiscal 2007 include charges of \$18 million for legal and environmental reserves and settlements, \$12 million for restructuring activities, and \$4 million for

(b) Equity in net income of affiliated companies is included in segment PBT and is removed in Unallocated and Other to reconcile back to income (loss) from operations before taxes.

Other income and foreign currency transaction gains (losses), net, consists of interest and investment income that is not included in segment PBT, and foreign currency losses net of other foreign currency risk management activity.

(5) Unallocated and Other assets includes cash, marketable securities, cost investments, income taxes receivable, deferred taxes and headquarters' assets.
 (6) The life of t

<sup>1</sup> Expenditures for additions to long-lived assets include total equity and other investments (including available-for-sale securities), property, plant and equipment, intangible assets and assets held for rent.

<sup>(7)</sup> These lines include reclassifications between segments so that prior period presentation conforms to current period presentation.

#### Geographic Information

Sales are attributed to the United States and to all foreign countries based on the location from which the sale originated. Revenues from external customers and long-lived assets attributable to an individual country, other than the United States, Japan and China, did not meet the threshold for disclosure.

Revenues from external customers and long-lived asset information by geographic area are summarized as follows:

	<u>Unite</u>	d States	Japan	<u>China</u> (Dollars in mi	C	er Foreign ountries	Co	nsolidated Total
Years Ended September 30,								
2009								
Revenues from external customers	\$	377	\$295	\$281	\$	1,290	\$	2,243
Long-lived assets <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	343	\$ 72	\$201	\$	540	\$	1,156
2008								
Revenues from external customers	\$	849	\$368	\$330	\$	1,644	\$	3,191
Long-lived assets <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	382	\$ 68	\$194	\$	573	\$	1,217
2007								
Revenues from external customers	\$	717	\$345	\$267	\$	1,287	\$	2,616
Long-lived assets <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	387	\$ 67	\$145	\$	566	\$	1,165

(1) Long-lived assets include total equity and other investments, (including available-for-sale marketable securities), net property, plant and equipment, net intangible assets and assets held for rent.

### Note W. Unaudited Quarterly Financial Information

Unaudited financial results by quarter for fiscal 2009 and 2008 are summarized below.

		Quarter Ended					
	December	March	June	September	Year		
Fiscal 2009		(Dollars in m	illions, except per sh	are amounts)			
	<b>•</b> • • • •	* .==			** * **		
Net sales	\$ 652	\$ 470	\$ 511	\$ 610	\$2,243		
Gross profit	92	(5)	68	72	227		
Income (loss) from continuing operations	4	(58)	(12)	(11)	(77)		
Income (loss) from discontinued operations	—	—	—	—	—		
Net income	4(1)	(58)(2)	(12)(3)	(11)(4)	(77)		
Income (loss) from continuing operations per common share	\$ 0.07	\$(0.92)	\$(0.19)	\$ (0.18)	\$ (1.22)		
Income (loss) from discontinued operations per common share			(0.01)		(0.01)		
Income per common share (diluted)	\$ 0.07	\$(0.92)	\$(0.20)	\$ (0.18)	\$ (1.23)		
Fiscal 2008							
Net sales	\$ 711	\$ 786	\$ 840	\$ 854	\$3,191		
Gross profit	117	118	137	112	484		
Net income	\$ 36(5)	\$ 11(6)	\$ 27(7)	\$ 12(8)	\$ 86		
Income available to common shares	\$ 36	\$ 11	\$ 27	\$ 12	\$ 86		
Income per common share (diluted)	\$ 0.56	\$ 0.17	\$ 0.43	\$ 0.18	\$ 1.34		

(1) Includes charges of \$1 million for the closure of the Company's Waverly, West Virginia carbon black facility, \$2 million related to the 2008 Global restructuring plan, offset by a gain of \$1 million related to a previous closure of the Company's facility in Zierbena, Spain.

(2) Includes charges of \$1 million for the impairment of the Company's investments, \$45 million for the 2009 Global restructuring plan, \$1 million related to the closure of the Company's Waverly West Virginia carbon black facility, offset by a gain of \$1 million from the sale of assets previously written down.

(4) Includes charges of \$4 million for executive transition costs, \$25 million for the Company's 2009 global restructuring, and \$7 million for environmental reserves and legal settlements.

- (5) Includes a gain of \$18 million from the sale of the land in Altona, Australia, offset by charges of \$6 million for the closure of the Company's Waverly, West Virginia carbon black facility, \$1 million related to a former carbon black facility and \$1 million for environmental and legal reserves.
- (6) Includes charges of \$7 million for the closure of the Company's Waverly, West Virginia carbon black facility, \$1 million related to a former carbon black facility and \$4 million for executive transition costs.
   (7) Includes facility and \$4 million for executive transition costs.
- <sup>(7)</sup> Includes charges of \$5 million for the Company's 2008 global restructuring, \$1 million for the closure of the Company's Waverly, West Virginia carbon black facility and \$2 million for environmental reserves and legal settlements.
- (8) Includes \$2 million of debt issuance costs, \$1 million for the Company's 2008 global restructuring, \$2 million for the closure of the Company's Waverly, West Virginia carbon black facility and a gain of \$2 million related to the reserve for respirator claims.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>(3)</sup> Includes charges of \$19 million for the Company's 2009 global restructuring plan.

## REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Cabot Corporation Boston, Massachusetts

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Cabot Corporation and subsidiaries (the "Company") as of September 30, 2009 and 2008, and the related consolidated statements of operations, changes in stockholders' equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended September 30, 2009. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Cabot Corporation and subsidiaries as of September 30, 2009 and 2008, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended September 30, 2009, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

As discussed in Note S to the consolidated financial statements, the Company changed its method of accounting for uncertain tax positions as of October 1, 2007.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2009, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated November 30, 2009 expressed an unqualified opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Boston, MA November 30, 2009

#### Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

None.

#### Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

#### **Disclosure Controls and Procedures**

Cabot carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of its management, including the Company's President and Chief Executive Officer and its Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Rule 13a-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), as of September 30, 2009. Based on that evaluation, Cabot's President and Chief Executive Officer and its Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures are effective with respect to the recording, processing, summarizing and reporting, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms, of information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act and such information is accumulated and communicated to management to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

#### Management's Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Cabot's management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting for Cabot. Internal control over financial reporting is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act as a process designed by, or under the supervision of, a company's principal executive and principal financial officers, and effected by the company's board of directors, management and other personnel, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and includes those policies and procedures that:

- Pertain to the maintenance of records that in reasonable detail accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company;
- Provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally
  accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of
  management and directors of the company; and
- Provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Cabot's management assessed the effectiveness of Cabot's internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2009 based on the framework established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Based on this assessment, Cabot's management concluded that Cabot's internal control over financial reporting was effective as of September 30, 2009.

Cabot's internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2009 has been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report below.



## **Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting**

There were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's fiscal quarter ending September 30, 2009 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

#### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Cabot Corporation Boston, Massachusetts

We have audited the internal control over financial reporting of Cabot Corporation and subsidiaries (the "Company") as of September 30, 2009, based on criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. The Company's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying Management's Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the company's principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, and effected by the company's board of directors, management, and other personnel to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of the inherent limitations of internal control over financial reporting, including the possibility of collusion or improper management override of controls, material misstatements due to error or fraud may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of the internal control over financial reporting to future periods are subject to the risk that the controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of September 30, 2009, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended September 30, 2009 of the Company and our report dated November 30, 2009 expressed an unqualified opinion on those financial statements and included an explanatory paragraph relating to the Company's change in its method of accounting for uncertain tax positions.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Boston, Massachusetts November 30, 2009

## Item 9B. Other Information

None.

#### PART III

## Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

Certain information regarding our executive officers is included at the end of Part I of this annual report under the heading "Executive Officers of the Registrant."

Cabot has adopted Global Ethics and Compliance Standards, a code of ethics that applies to all of the Company's employees and directors, including the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer, the Controller and other senior financial officers. The Global Ethics and Compliance Standards are posted on our website, www.cabot-corp.com (under the "Governance" caption under "About Cabot"). We intend to satisfy the disclosure requirement regarding any amendment to, or waiver of, a provision of the Global Ethics and Compliance Standards applicable to the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer, the Controller or other senior financial officers by posting such information on our website.

The other information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement for the 2010 Annual Meeting of Stockholders ("Proxy Statement") and is herein incorporated by reference.

## Item 11. Executive Compensation

The information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

## Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The following table provides information as of September 30, 2009 regarding the number of shares of common stock that may be issued under Cabot's equity compensation plans. All of our equity compensation plans have been approved by our stockholders.

Plan category	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights (a)	Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights (b)	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a)) $(C)^{(2)}$
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders <sup>(1)</sup>	1,784,200	\$ 20.61	5,363,942
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	N/A	N/A	N/A

<sup>(1)</sup> Included in this category are the following equity plans that have been approved by Cabot's stockholders: 2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan, 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan, 1999 Equity Incentive Plan, 1996 Equity Incentive Plan and the Non-Employee Directors' Stock Compensation Plan.

(2) The number in this column of the table represents the securities remaining available for future issuance under the 2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan and Non-Employee Directors' Stock Compensation Plan. No new awards may be made under the 1996 Equity Incentive Plan, the 1999 Equity Incentive Plan or the 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan although there remain outstanding awards previously granted under these plans.

The other information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

## Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

The information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

## Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services

The information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

### PART IV

#### Item 15. Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules

(a) *Financial Statements*. See "Index to Financial Statements" under Item 8 on page 53 of this Form 10-K.

(b) *Exhibits.* (Certain exhibits not included in copies of the Form 10-K sent to stockholders.)

The exhibit numbers in the following list correspond to the numbers assigned to such exhibits in the Exhibit Table of Item 601 of Regulation S-K. Cabot will furnish to any stockholder, upon written request, any exhibit listed below, upon payment by such stockholder of the Company's reasonable expenses in furnishing such exhibit.

Exhibit <u>Number</u>	Description
3(a)(i)	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Cabot Corporation effective January 9, 2009 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
3(b)†	The By-laws of Cabot Corporation as amended September 11, 2009.
4(a)(i)	Indenture, dated as of December 1, 1987, between Cabot Corporation and The First National Bank of Boston, Trustee (the "Indenture") (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4 of Amendment No. 1 to Cabot's Registration Statement on Form S-3, Registration No. 33-18883, filed with the SEC on December 10, 1987).
4(a)(ii)	First Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 17, 1992, to the Indenture (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.3 of Cabot's Registration Statement No. 33-48686, filed with the SEC on June 18, 1992).
4(a)(iii)	Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of January 31, 1997, between Cabot Corporation and State Street Bank and Trust Company, Trustee (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 1996, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 14, 1997).
4(a)(iv)	Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of November 20, 1998, between Cabot Corporation and State Street Bank and Trust Company, Trustee (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Cabot's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated November 20, 1998, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on November 20, 1998).
4(a)(v)	Indenture, dated as of September 21, 2009, between Cabot Corporation and U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Cabot's Registration Statement on Form S-3 ASR, Registration Number 333-162021, filed with the SEC on September 21, 2009).
4(a)(vi)	First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of September 24, 2009, between Cabot Corporation and U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Cabot's Current Report on Form 8-K dated September 24, 2009, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on September 24, 2009).
10(a)(i)	Credit Agreement dated August 3, 2005 among Cabot Corporation, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Swing Line Lender, and L/C Issuer, Citibank, N.A., as Syndication Agent, and the other lenders party thereto (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2005, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on August 9, 2005).
10(a)(ii)†	Second Amendment to Credit Agreement dated as of September 18, 2009 among Cabot Corporation, the lenders party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent.

Exhibit	
Number	Description
10(b)(i)*	1996 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 28 of Cabot's Registration Statement on Form S-8, Registration No. 333-03683, filed with the SEC on May 14, 1996).
10(b)(ii)*	1999 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 1999, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on May 17, 1999).
10(b)(iii)*	Amendments to Cabot Corporation's 1996 and 1999 Equity Incentive Plans, dated May 12, 2000 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2000, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on May 15, 2000).
10(b)(iv)*	Amendment to 1999 Equity Incentive Plan dated March 7, 2002 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 30, 2002, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on May 15, 2002).
10(b)(v)*	2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Appendix B of Cabot's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2006 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on January 30, 2006).
10(b)(vi)*	2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Appendix B of Cabot's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2009 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on January 28, 2009).
10(b)(vii)*	Non-Employee Directors' Stock Compensation Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Appendix B of Cabot's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2006 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on January 30, 2006).
10(b)(viii)*	Cabot Corporation Short-Term Incentive Compensation Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Appendix C of Cabot's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2007 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on January 29, 2007).
10(b)(ix)*	Amendment to Cabot Corporation Short-Term Incentive Compensation Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(c)	Note Purchase Agreement between John Hancock Mutual Life Insurance Company, State Street Bank and Trust Company, as trustee for the Cabot Corporation Employee Stock Ownership Plan, and Cabot Corporation, dated as of November 15, 1988 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10(c) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1988, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 29, 1988).
10(d)(i)*	Supplemental Cash Balance Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(e)(i) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1994, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 22, 1994).
10(d)(ii)*	Supplemental Cash Balance Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2002 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(d) (ii) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2003, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 23, 2003).

Exhibit Number	Description
10(d)(iii)*	Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Supplemental Cash Balance Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(d)(iv)*	Supplemental Employee Stock Ownership Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(e)(ii) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1994, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 22, 1994).
10(d)(v)*	Supplemental Retirement Incentive Savings Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(e)(iii) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1994, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 22, 1994).
10(d)(vi)*	Supplemental Retirement Savings Plan, as amended and restated effective December 31, 2000 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(d)(v) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2003, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 23, 2003).
10(d)(vii)*	Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Savings Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(d)(viii)*	Cabot Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan dated January 1, 1995 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(e)(v) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1995, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 29, 1995).
10(d)(ix)*	Amendment 1997-I to Cabot Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan dated June 30, 1997 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(d)(vi) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1997, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 24, 1997).
10(d)(x)*	Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Deferred Compensation Plan dated July 13, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(d)(viii) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2007, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on November 29, 2007).
10(d)(xi)*	Amendment No. 1 to Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Deferred Compensation Plan dated November 9, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2007, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 11, 2008).
10(d)(xii)*	Non-Employee Directors' Stock Deferral Plan dated July 14, 2006 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2006, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on August 9, 2006).
10(d)(xiii)*	Amendment No. 1 to Cabot Corporation Non-Employee Directors' Stock Deferral Plan dated November 9, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2007, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 11, 2008).
10(d)(xiv)*	Amendment No. 2 to Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Deferred Compensation Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.5 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).

-

Exhibit <u>Number</u>	Description
10(e)	Group Annuity Contract No. GA-6121 between The Prudential Insurance Company of America and State Street Bank and Trust Company, dated June 28, 1991 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(h) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1991, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 27, 1991).
10(f)*†	Summary of Compensation for Non-Employee Directors.
10(g)	Asset Transfer Agreement, dated as of June 13, 1995, among Cabot Safety Corporation, Cabot Canada Ltd., Cabot Safety Limited, Cabot Corporation, Cabot Safety Holdings Corporation and Cabot Safety Acquisition Corporation (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2(a) of Cabot Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 11, 1995, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC July 26, 1995).
10(h)(i)*	Cabot Corporation Senior Management Severance Protection Plan, effective January 9, 1998 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(a) of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 1997, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC February 17, 1998).
10(h)(ii)*	Amendment to Cabot Corporation Senior Management Severance Protection Plan, effective January 12, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2006, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2007).
10(h)(iii)*	Amendment to Senior Management Severance Protection Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(i)	Fiscal Agency Agreement dated as of September 24, 2003 among Cabot Finance B.V., Cabot Corporation, and U.S. Bank Trust National Association (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(1) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2003, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 23, 2003).
10(j)*	Offer Letter between Cabot Corporation and Patrick M. Prevost dated November 30, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2007, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 11, 2008).
10(k)*†	Terms of Employment for David Miller effective September 14, 2009.
10(l)*	Form of Award Certificate under Cabot Corporation Long-Term Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on May 12, 2008).
10(m)*†	Severance Agreement between Cabot Corporation and William J. Brady dated October 6, 2009.
12†	Statement Re: Computation of Ratio of Earnings (Loss) to Fixed Charges.
21†	Subsidiaries of Cabot Corporation.
23(i)†	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP.

Exhibit <u>Number</u> 31(i)†	<u>Description</u> Certification of Principal Executive Officer required by Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Exchange Act.
31(ii)†	Certification of Principal Financial Officer required by Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Exchange Act.
32†	Certifications of the Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350.

\* Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

† Filed herewith.

(c) *Schedules.* The Schedules have been omitted because they are not required or are not applicable, or the required information is shown in the financial statements or notes thereto.

## SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this Report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

CABOT CORPORATION

BY: /s/ PATRICK M. PREVOST

Patrick M. Prevost President and Chief Executive Officer

Date: November 30, 2009

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.		
Signatures	Title	Date
/s/ Patrick M. Prevost	Director, President and	November 30, 2009
Patrick M. Prevost	Chief Executive Officer	
/s/ Eduardo E. Cordeiro	Executive Vice President and Chief	November 30, 2009
Eduardo E. Cordeiro	Financial Officer (principal financial officer)	
/s/ JAMES P. KELLY	Vice President and Controller (principal	November 30, 2009
James P. Kelly	accounting officer)	
/s/ John F. O'Brien	Director, Non-Executive Chairman of the	November 30, 2009
John F. O'Brien	Board	
/s/ John S. Clarkeson	Director	November 30, 2009
John S. Clarkeson	_	
/s/ Juan Enriquez-Cabot	Director	November 30, 2009
Juan Enriquez-Cabot	_	
/s/ Arthur L. Goldstein	Director	November 30, 2009
Arthur L. Goldstein	_	
/S/ GAUTAM S. KAJI	Director	November 30, 2009
Gautam S. Kaji		
/s/ Roderick C.G. MacLeod	Director	November 30, 2009
Roderick C.G MacLeod		
/S/ HENRY F. MCCANCE	Director	November 30, 2009
Henry F. McCance	_	
/s/ John K. McGillicuddy	Director	November 30, 2009
John K. McGillicuddy	_	

Signatures	Title	Date
/S/ RONALDO H. SCHMITZ Ronaldo H. Schmitz	Director	November 30, 2009
/S/ LYDIA W. THOMAS Lydia W. Thomas	Director	November 30, 2009
/S/ MARK S. WRIGHTON Mark S. Wrighton	Director	November 30, 2009
/S/ SHENGMAN ZHANG Shengman Zhang	Director	November 30, 2009

#### EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit <u>Number</u>	Description
3(a)(i)	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Cabot Corporation effective January 9, 2009 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
3(b) †	The By-laws of Cabot Corporation as amended September 11, 2009.

- 4(a)(i) Indenture, dated as of December 1, 1987, between Cabot Corporation and The First National Bank of Boston, Trustee (the "Indenture") (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4 of Amendment No. 1 to Cabot's Registration Statement on Form S-3, Registration No. 33-18883, filed with the SEC on December 10, 1987).
- 4(a)(ii)First Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 17, 1992, to the Indenture (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.3 of Cabot's<br/>Registration Statement on Form S-3, Registration Statement No. 33-48686, filed with the SEC on June 18, 1992).
- 4(a)(iii)Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of January 31, 1997, between Cabot Corporation and State Street Bank and Trust Company,<br/>Trustee (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended<br/>December 31, 1996, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 14, 1997).
- 4(a)(iv)Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of November 20, 1998, between Cabot Corporation and State Street Bank and Trust Company,<br/>Trustee (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Cabot's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated November 20, 1998, file reference 1-<br/>5667, filed with the SEC on November 20, 1998).
- 4(a)(v) Indenture, dated as of September 21, 2009, between Cabot Corporation and U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Cabot's Registration Statement on Form S-3 ASR, Registration Number 333-162021, filed with the SEC on September 21, 2009).
- 4(a)(vi)First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of September 24, 2009, between Cabot Corporation and U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee<br/>(incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Cabot's Current Report on Form 8-K dated September 24, 2009, file reference 1-5667,<br/>filed with the SEC on September 24, 2009).
- 10(a)(i)Credit Agreement dated August 3, 2005 among Cabot Corporation, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, Swing Line Lender,<br/>and L/C Issuer, Citibank, N.A., as Syndication Agent, and the other lenders party thereto (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of<br/>Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2005, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on August 9,<br/>2005).
- 10(a)(ii)<sup>†</sup> Second Amendment to Credit Agreement dated as of September 18, 2009 among Cabot Corporation, the lenders party thereto, and Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent.
- 10(b)(i)\*1996 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 28 of Cabot's Registration Statement on Form S-8, Registration<br/>No. 333-03683, filed with the SEC on May 14, 1996).
- 10(b)(ii)\*1999 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly<br/>period ended March 31, 1999, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on May 17, 1999).
- 10(b)(iii)\*Amendments to Cabot Corporation's 1996 and 1999 Equity Incentive Plans, dated May 12, 2000 (incorporated herein by reference to<br/>Exhibit 10 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2000, file reference 1-5667, filed with the<br/>SEC on May 15, 2000).

Exhibit Number	Description
10(b)(iv)*	Amendment to 1999 Equity Incentive Plan dated March 7, 2002 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 30, 2002, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on May 15, 2002).
10(b)(v)*	2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Appendix B of Cabot's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2006 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on January 30, 2006).
10(b)(vi)*	2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Appendix B of Cabot's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2009 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on January 28, 2009).
10(b)(vii)*	Non-Employee Directors' Stock Compensation Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Appendix B of Cabot's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2006 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on January 30, 2006).
10(b)(viii)*	Cabot Corporation Short-Term Incentive Compensation Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Appendix C of Cabot's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2007 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on January 29, 2007).
10(b)(ix)*	Amendment to Cabot Corporation Short-Term Incentive Compensation Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(c)	Note Purchase Agreement between John Hancock Mutual Life Insurance Company, State Street Bank and Trust Company, as trustee for the Cabot Corporation Employee Stock Ownership Plan, and Cabot Corporation, dated as of November 15, 1988 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10(c) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1988, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 29, 1988).
10(d)(i)*	Supplemental Cash Balance Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(e)(i) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1994, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 22, 1994).
10(d)(ii)*	Supplemental Cash Balance Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2002 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(d) (ii) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2003, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 23, 2003).
10(d)(iii)*	Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Supplemental Cash Balance Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(d)(iv)*	Supplemental Employee Stock Ownership Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(e)(ii) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1994, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 22, 1994).
10(d)(v)*	Supplemental Retirement Incentive Savings Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(e)(iii) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1994, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 22, 1994).

-

Exhibit	
Number	Description
10(d)(vi)*	Supplemental Retirement Savings Plan, as amended and restated effective December 31, 2000 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(d)(v) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2003, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 23, 2003).
10(d)(vii)*	Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Savings Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(d)(viii)*	Cabot Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan dated January 1, 1995 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(e)(v) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1995, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 29, 1995).
10(d)(ix)*	Amendment 1997-I to Cabot Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan dated June 30, 1997 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(d)(vi) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1997, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 24, 1997).
10(d)(x)*	Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Deferred Compensation Plan dated July 13, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(d)(viii) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2007, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on November 29, 2007).
10(d)(xi)*	Amendment No. 1 to Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Deferred Compensation Plan dated November 9, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2007, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 11, 2008).
10(d)(xii)*	Non-Employee Directors' Stock Deferral Plan dated July 14, 2006 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2006, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on August 9, 2006).
10(d)(xiii)*	Amendment No. 1 to Cabot Corporation Non-Employee Directors' Stock Deferral Plan dated November 9, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2007, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 11, 2008).
10(d)(xiv)*	Amendment No. 2 to Cabot Corporation Amended and Restated Deferred Compensation Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.5 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(e)	Group Annuity Contract No. GA-6121 between The Prudential Insurance Company of America and State Street Bank and Trust Company, dated June 28, 1991 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(h) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 1991, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 27, 1991).
10(f)*†	Summary of Compensation for Non-Employee Directors.
10(g)	Asset Transfer Agreement, dated as of June 13, 1995, among Cabot Safety Corporation, Cabot Canada Ltd., Cabot Safety Limited, Cabot Corporation, Cabot Safety Holdings Corporation and Cabot Safety Acquisition Corporation (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2(a) of Cabot Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 11, 1995, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC July 26, 1995).

Exhibit	
<u>Number</u> 10(h)(i)*	<u>Description</u> Cabot Corporation Senior Management Severance Protection Plan, effective January 9, 1998 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(a) of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 1997, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC February 17, 1998).
10(h)(ii)*	Amendment to Cabot Corporation Senior Management Severance Protection Plan, effective January 12, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2006, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2007).
10(h)(iii)*	Amendment to Senior Management Severance Protection Plan dated December 31, 2008 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 9, 2009).
10(i)	Fiscal Agency Agreement dated as of September 24, 2003 among Cabot Finance B.V., Cabot Corporation, and U.S. Bank Trust National Association (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10(1) of Cabot's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2003, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on December 23, 2003).
10(j)*	Offer Letter between Cabot Corporation and Patrick M. Prevost dated November 30, 2007 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended December 31, 2007, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on February 11, 2008).
10(k)* †	Terms of Employment for David Miller effective September 14, 2009.
10(l)*	Form of Award Certificate under Cabot Corporation Long-Term Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of Cabot's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2008, file reference 1-5667, filed with the SEC on May 12, 2008).
10(m)*†	Severance Agreement between Cabot Corporation and William J. Brady dated October 6, 2009.
12†	Statement Re: Computation of Ratio of Earnings (Loss) to Fixed Charges.
21†	Subsidiaries of Cabot Corporation.
23(i)†	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP.
31(i)†	Certification of Principal Executive Officer required by Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Exchange Act.
31(ii)†	Certification of Principal Financial Officer required by Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Exchange Act.
32†	Certifications of the Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350.

\* Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

† Filed herewith.

#### BY-LAWS OF CABOT CORPORATION

## (As Amended through September 11, 2009)

#### Section 1. LAW, CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION AND BY-LAWS

1.1 These by-laws are subject to the certificate of incorporation of the corporation. In these by-laws, references to law, the certificate of incorporation and by-laws mean the law, the provisions of the certificate of incorporation of the corporation and these by-laws as from time to time in effect.

#### Section 2. STOCKHOLDERS

2.1 *Annual Meeting*. The annual meeting of stockholders shall be held on such date and at such time as shall be designated by the board of directors each year (which date and time may subsequently be changed at any time, including the year any such designation occurs).

2.2 *Special Meetings*. A special meeting of the stockholders may be called at any time by the board of directors. Any such call shall state the place, time, and purposes of the meeting.

2.3 *Place of Meeting; Adjournment.* Meetings of the stockholders may be held at such place within or without the State of Delaware as may be designated by the board of directors in the call thereof. When any meeting is convened, the officer presiding at such meeting, if directed by the board of directors, may adjourn the meeting for a period of time not to exceed 30 days if (a) no quorum is present for the transaction of business or (b) the board of directors determines that adjournment is necessary or appropriate to enable the stockholders (i) to consider fully information which the board of directors determines has not been made sufficiently or timely available to stockholders or (ii) otherwise to exercise effectively their voting rights. The officer presiding at the meeting in such event shall announce the adjournment and date, time and place of reconvening and shall cause notice thereof to be posted at the place of meeting designated in the notice which was sent to the stockholders, and if such date is more than 10 days after the original date of the meeting the secretary or an assistant secretary shall give notice thereof in the manner provided in Section 2.4 of these by-laws.

2.4 Notice of Meetings. Except as otherwise provided by law, a written notice of each meeting of stockholders stating the place, day and hour thereof and, in the case of a special meeting, the purposes for which the meeting is called, shall be given not less than ten nor more than 60 days before the meeting, to each stockholder entitled to vote thereat, and to each stockholder who, by law, by the certificate of incorporation or by these by-laws, is entitled to notice, by leaving such notice at the stockholder's residence or usual place of business, or by depositing it in the United States mail, postage prepaid, and addressed to such stockholder at the stockholder's address as it appears in the records of the corporation. Such notice shall be given by the secretary or an assistant secretary, or in the case of their death, incapacity or refusal, by another officer or person designated by the board of directors. As to any adjourned session of any meeting of stockholders, notice of the adjournment meeting need not be given if the time and place thereof are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment was taken except that if the adjournment is for more than 30 days or if after the adjournment a new record date is set for the adjourned session, notice of any such adjourned session of the meeting shall be given in the manner heretofore described. No notice of any meeting of stockholders or any adjourned session thereof need be given to a stockholder attends such meeting without objecting at the beginning of the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened. Neither the business to be transacted at, nor the purpose of, any meeting of the stockholders or any adjourned session thereof need be specified in any written waiver of notice.

2.5 *Quorum of Stockholders*. At any meeting of the stockholders, a quorum as to any matter shall consist of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, except where a larger quorum is required

by law, by the certificate of incorporation or by these by-laws. If a quorum is present at an original meeting, a quorum need not be present at an adjourned session of that meeting. Shares of its own stock belonging to the corporation or to another corporation, if a majority of the shares entitled to vote in the election of directors of such other corporation is held, directly or indirectly, by the corporation, shall neither be entitled to vote nor be counted for quorum purposes; *provided, however*, that the foregoing shall not limit the right of any corporation to vote stock, including but not limited to its own stock, held by it in a fiduciary capacity.

2.6 *Required Vote for Election of Directors*. When a quorum is present at any meeting, a nominee for director shall be elected if the votes properly cast for such nominee's election exceed the votes properly cast against such nominee's election (abstentions shall not be considered to be votes cast); provided, however, that the directors shall be elected by a plurality of the votes properly cast at any meeting of stockholders for which (i) the corporation receives a notice that a stockholder has nominated a person for election as a director in compliance with the provisions for advance notice of nominations in Section 2.12 of these bylaws and (ii) such nomination has not been withdrawn on or prior to the tenth day preceding the date on which the corporation mails notice of the meeting to the stockholders. If nominees for director are to be elected by a plurality of the votes properly cast, stockholders shall not be permitted to vote against a nominee.

2.7 *Required Vote for Other Matters*. When a quorum is present at any meeting, a majority of the votes properly cast shall decide the question, except as otherwise required by law, by the certificate of incorporation or by these by-laws. If the corporation issues fractional shares of stock entitled to vote, holders of such fractional shares shall be entitled to exercise voting rights.

2.8 *No Action Without Meetings*. Any action required or permitted to be taken by stockholders of the corporation must be taken at a duly called annual or special meeting of the corporation and may not be taken by any consent in writing by such stockholders.

2.9 *Proxy Representation*. Every stockholder may authorize another person or persons to act for him or her by proxy in all matters in which a stockholder is entitled to participate, whether by waiving notice of any meeting, objecting to or voting or participating at a meeting. Every proxy must be signed by the stockholder or by his or her attorney-in-fact. No proxy shall be voted or acted upon after three years from its date unless such proxy provides for a longer period. A duly executed proxy shall be irrevocable if it states that it is irrevocable and, if, and only as long as, it is coupled with an interest sufficient in law to support an irrevocable power. A proxy may be made irrevocable regardless of whether the interest with which it is coupled is an interest in the stock itself or an interest in the corporation generally. The authorization of a proxy may but need not be limited to specified action; provided, however, that if a proxy limits its authorization to a meeting or meetings of stockholders, unless otherwise specifically provided such proxy shall entitle the holder thereof to vote at any adjourned session but shall not be valid after the final adjournment thereof.

2.10 *Inspectors*. The directors or the person presiding at the meeting may, but need not, appoint one or more inspectors of election and any substitute inspectors to act at the meeting or any adjournment thereof. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of his or her duties, shall take and sign an oath faithfully to execute the duties of inspector at such meeting with strict impartiality and according to the best of his or her ability. The inspectors, if any, shall determine the number of shares of stock outstanding and the voting power of each, the shares of stock represented at the meeting, the existence of a quorum, the validity and effect of proxies, and shall receive votes or ballots, hear and determine all challenges and questions arising in connection with the right to vote, count and tabulate all votes, ballots or consents, determine the result, and do such acts as are proper to conduct the election or vote with fairness to all stockholders. On request of the person presiding at the meeting, the inspectors shall make a report in writing of any challenge, question or matter determined by them and execute a certificate of any fact found by them.

2.11 *List of Stockholders*. The secretary shall prepare and make, or cause to be prepared and made, at least ten days before every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at such meeting, arranged in alphabetical order and showing the address of each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. The original or duplicate stock ledger shall be the only evidence as to who are stockholders entitled to examine such list or to vote in person or by proxy at such meeting.

2.12 Advance Notice of Stockholder Proposals and Nominations. Unless otherwise determined by the board of directors prior to a meeting of the stockholders, the officer presiding at such meeting, determined in accordance with these by-laws, shall determine the order of business and shall have the authority in his or her discretion to regulate the conduct of such meeting, including, without limitation, to impose restrictions on the persons (other than stockholders of the corporation or their duly appointed proxies) who may attend such meeting, to regulate and restrict the making of statements or asking of questions at such meeting and to cause the removal from such meeting of any person who has disrupted or appears likely to disrupt the proceedings at such meeting.

At a meeting of the stockholders, only such business shall be conducted as shall have been properly brought before the meeting. To be properly brought before any meeting of the stockholders, nominations of directors and the proposals of other business to be conducted must be (a) specified in the notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto) given by or at the direction of the board of directors, (b) otherwise properly brought before the meeting by or at the direction of the board of directors, (c) properly brought before the meeting by a stockholder who is a stockholder of record at the time of the giving by such stockholder of the notice provided for in this Section 2.12 below, who shall be entitled to vote for such matters at the meeting and who complies with the requirements of this Section 2.12 with respect to any business sought to be brought before the meeting or the nomination of directors. Clause (c) of this paragraph shall be the exclusive means for a stockholder to make nominations or propose other business (other than matters properly brought under Rule 14a-8 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "*Exchange Act*") and included in the Corporation's notice of meeting) before a meeting of the stockholders. In addition, unless the board of directors has determined that directors will be elected at a special meeting of the stockholder may nominate directors for election at any special meeting of the stockholders.

In addition to any other applicable requirements, in order for any proposal or nomination to be properly brought before the meeting by a stockholder (other than a stockholder proposal included in the corporation's proxy statement pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act) the stockholder must have given timely notice thereof in writing to the secretary of the corporation. To be timely, (a) with respect to an annual meeting of the stockholders held pursuant to Section 2.1 of these by-laws, a stockholder's notice must be received at the principal executive offices of the corporation not less than 60 days nor more than 90 days prior to the anniversary date of the immediately preceding annual meeting of stockholders; *provided, however*, in the event that the annual meeting of stockholders is called for a date (including any change in a date designated by the board of directors pursuant to Section 2.1) more than 60 days prior to such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so received not later than the close of business on the 10th day following the day on which public disclosure of the date of such meeting was made, and (b) with respect to a special meeting of the stockholders held pursuant to Section 2.2 of these by-laws, a stockholder's notice must be received at the principal executive offices of the corporation by the close of business on the 10th day following the day on which public disclosure of the date of such meeting was made. In no event shall any adjournment or postponement of an annual or special meeting of the stockholders or the announcement thereof commence a new time period for the delivery of such notice by a stockholder.

A stockholder's notice to the secretary shall set forth as to each proposal or nomination the stockholder proposes to bring before the meeting (a) the name and address of the stockholder making such proposal, (b) the class and number of shares of capital stock of the corporation directly or indirectly held of record, owned beneficially and represented by proxy by such stockholder as of the date of such notice by the stockholder, (c) any "derivative security" (as that term is defined in Rule 16a-1(c) under the Exchange Act) directly or indirectly owned beneficially by the stockholder and any other "pecuniary interest" or "indirect pecuniary interest" (as those terms are defined in Rule 16a-1(a)(2) under the Exchange Act) in the shares of capital stock of the corporation, and (d) all other information that would be required to be included in a proxy statement required to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission if, with respect to any such proposal or nomination, such stockholder were a participant in a solicitation subject to Regulation 14A under the Exchange Act (the "Proxy Rules").

In addition, if the notice involves a proposal for business, a stockholder's notice to the secretary shall set forth as to each proposal a brief description of the proposal desired to be brought before the meeting, the

reasons for making such proposal at the meeting and any material interest that the stockholder has in the proposal. If the notice involves the nomination of a director, a stockholder's notice to the secretary shall set forth (a) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election or re-election as a director, (i) the name, age, business address or residence address of the person, (ii) the principal occupation or employment of the person, (iii) the class and number of shares of capital stock of the corporation, if any, which are beneficially owned by the person, (iv) any other information relating to the nominee as would be required to be included in a proxy statement or other filings required to be filed pursuant to the Proxy Rules (including without limitation the written consent of the nominee to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serve as a director if elected) and (v) a statement signed by the person confirming that, if elected, he or she will comply with the corporation's Global Ethics and Compliance Standards, Policy on Transactions in Securities, Corporate Governance Guidelines and any other applicable rule, regulation, policy or standard of conduct applicable to the directors; and (b) as to the stockholder giving the notice, (i) a representation that the stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to nominate the person or persons specified in the notice and (ii) a description of all direct and indirect compensation and other material monetary arrangements, agreements or understandings during the past three years, and any other material relationship, if any, between or concerning the stockholder and its respective affiliates or associates, or others with whom any of them are acting in concert on the other hand. In addition, any person nominated by the stockholder shall complete a questionnaire, in a form available from the corporation upon the request of the stockholder, and such completed questionnaire shall be submitted with the stockhold

If the stockholder holds its shares by or through a nominee, the information required to be provided in a notice of the stockholder contemplated by this Section 2.12 shall be provided about the person who has the power to direct the voting and disposition of the shares of capital stock of the corporation and who has a pecuniary interest in such shares in lieu of the stockholder.

Notwithstanding anything in the by-laws to the contrary, no business pertaining to this Section 2.12 shall be conducted at any meeting except in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.12. The officer presiding at the meeting shall, if the facts warrant, determine and declare to the meeting that any proposal or nomination, as the case may be, was not properly brought before the meeting in accordance with the provisions of this Section 2.12 and, if the presiding officer should so determine, any proposal not properly brought before the meeting shall not be discussed or voted on and any defective nomination shall be disregarded.

#### Section 3. BOARD OF DIRECTORS

3.1 *Number*. The number of directors which shall constitute the whole board shall be not less than three nor more than 17 in number. Within the foregoing limits, the board of directors shall determine the number of directors, and the number of directors may be increased at any time or from time to time by the directors by vote of a majority of the directors then in office. The number of directors may be decreased to any number permitted by the foregoing at any time by the directors by vote of a majority of the directors then in office. The directors shall be classified, with respect to the time for which they severally hold office, into three classes as nearly equal in number as possible: one class whose term expires at the first annual meeting of stockholders after January 21, 1969 (the "Adoption Date"); one class whose term expires at the second annual meeting of stockholders after the Adoption Date, with each such class to hold office until its successors are elected and qualified. At each annual meeting of stockholders after the Adoption Date, the successors of the class of directors whose term expires at that meeting shall be elected to hold office for a term expiring at the annual meeting of stockholders held in the third year following the year of their election. Directors need not be stockholders.

3.2 *Tenure*. Except as otherwise provided by law, by the certificate of incorporation or by these by-laws, each director shall hold office until a successor is elected and qualified, or until such director sooner dies, resigns, is removed or replaced.

3.3 *Powers*. The business and affairs of the corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of the board of directors who shall have and may exercise all the powers of the corporation and do all such lawful acts and things as are not by law, the certificate of incorporation or these by-laws directed or required to be exercised or done by the stockholders.

3.4 Vacancies of Directors. Vacancies and any newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the number of directors may be filled by a majority of the directors then in office, although less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director. Any director or directors so chosen shall hold office until the next annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and shall qualify, unless they sooner die, resign, or are removed or replaced. The directors shall have and may exercise all their powers notwithstanding the existence of one or more vacancies in their number, subject to any requirements of law or of the certificate of incorporation or of these by-laws as to the number of directors required for a quorum or for any vote or other actions.

3.5 *Committees.* Subject to Section 3.6 of these by-laws, the board of directors may, by vote of a majority of the whole board, (a) designate, change the membership of or terminate the existence of any committee or committees, each committee to consist of one or more of the directors; (b) designate one or more directors as alternate members of any such committee who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of the committee; and (c) determine the extent to which each such committee shall have and may exercise the powers of the board of directors in the management of the business and affairs of the corporation, including the power to authorize the seal of the corporation to be affixed to all papers which require it and the power and authority to declare dividends or to authorize the issuance of stock; excepting, however, such powers which by law, by the certificate of incorporation or by these by-laws they are prohibited from so delegating. In the absence or disqualification of any member of such committee and his or her alternate, if any, the member or members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not constituting a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the board of directors to act at the meeting in the place of any such absent or disqualified member. Except as the board of directors may otherwise determine, any committee may make rules for the conduct of its business, but unless otherwise provided by the board or such rules, its business shall be conducted as nearly as may be in the same manner as is provided by these by-laws for the conduct of business by the board of directors. Each committee shall keep regular minutes of its meetings and report the same to the board of directors upon request.

3.6 *Executive Committee*. The board of directors shall, by vote of a majority of the whole board, elect from its own number an executive committee, to consist of not less than two members in addition to the chief executive officer, and may from time to time designate or alter, within the limits permitted by this Section 3.6, the duties and powers of such committee, or change its membership.

The executive committee shall have and may exercise all the powers and authority of the board of directors in the management of the business and affairs of the corporation to the extent permitted by Section 141 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, and may authorize the seal of the corporation to be affixed to all papers which may require it, including the power and authority to declare a dividend, to authorize the issuance of stock and to adopt a certificate of ownership and merger; provided that the executive committee shall not have the power or authority in reference to amending the certificate of incorporation of this corporation (except that the executive committee may, to the extent authorized in the vote or votes providing for the issuance of shares of stock adopted by the board of directors, fix the designations and any of the preferences or rights of such shares or fix the number of shares of any series of stock or authorize the increase or decrease of the shares of any series), adopting an agreement of merger or consolidation, recommending to the stockholders the sale, lease or exchange of all or substantially all of the corporation or a proporting the chief executive officer, treasurer or secretary or filling vacancies in the board of directors or the executive committee shall hold office until the first meeting of the board of directors following the next annual meeting of the stockholders and until his or her successor is elected and qualified, or until he or she sooner dies, resigns, is removed, is replaced by change of membership, or becomes disqualified by ceasing to be a director. One-third of the members of the executive committee then in office, but in no case

less than two members, shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business, but any meeting may be adjourned from time to time by a majority of the votes cast upon the question, whether or not a quorum is present, and the meeting may be held as adjourned without further notice.

3.7 *Regular Meetings*. Regular meetings of the board of directors may be held without call or notice at such places within or without the State of Delaware and at such times as the board may from time to time determine; notice of the first regular meeting following any such determination shall be given to absent directors. A regular meeting of the directors may be held without call or notice immediately after and at the same place as the annual meeting of stockholders.

3.8 *Special Meetings*. Special meetings of the board of directors may be held at any time and at any place within or without the State of Delaware designated in the notice of the meeting, when called by the chairman of the board, the vice chairman of the board, the president, or by two or more directors, reasonable notice thereof being given to each director by the secretary or an assistant secretary or by the chairman of the board, the vice chairman of the board, the president or by any one of the directors calling the meeting.

3.9 *Notice*. It shall be reasonable and sufficient notice to a director to send notice by mail at least 48 hours or by telegram or telecopy at least 24 hours before the meeting addressed to such director at his or her usual or last known business or residence address or to give notice to a director in person or by telephone at least 24 hours before the meeting. Notice of a meeting need not be given to any director if a written waiver of notice, executed by a director before or after the meeting, is filed with the records of the meeting, or to any director who attends the meeting without protesting prior thereto or at its commencement the lack of notice to such director. Neither notice of a meeting nor a waiver of a notice need specify the purposes of the meeting.

3.10 *Quorum*. Except as may be otherwise provided by law, by the certificate of incorporation or by these by-laws, at any meeting of the directors a majority of the directors then in office shall constitute a quorum, but in no case less than two directors. Any meeting may be adjourned from time to time by a majority of the votes cast upon the question, whether or not a quorum is present, and the meeting may be held as adjourned without further notice.

3.11 Action by Vote. Except as may be otherwise provided by law, by the certificate of incorporation or by these by-laws, when a quorum is present at any meeting the vote of a majority of the directors present shall be the act of the board of directors.

3.12 Action Without a Meeting. Any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the board of directors or a committee thereof may be taken without a meeting if all the members of the board or of such committee, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing, and such writing or writings are filed with the records of the meetings of the board or of such committee. Such consent shall be treated for all purposes as the act of the board or of such committee, as the case may be.

3.13 Participation in Meetings by Conference Telephone. Members of the board of directors, or any committee designated by such board, may participate in a meeting of such board or committee by means of conference telephone or similar communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other or by any other means permitted by law. Such participation shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

3.14 *Compensation*. In the discretion of the board of directors, the directors may be paid their expenses, if any, of attendance at each meeting of the board of directors and may be paid a fixed sum for attendance at each meeting of the board of directors or a stated salary as director. Nothing contained in this section shall be construed to preclude any director from serving the corporation in any other capacity and receiving compensation therefor. Members of special or standing committees may be allowed like compensation for attending committee meetings.

#### 3.15 Interested Directors and Officers.

(a) No contract or transaction between the corporation and one or more of its directors or officers, or between the corporation and any other corporation, partnership, association, or other organization in which one or more of the corporation's directors or officers are directors or officers, or have a financial interest,

shall be void or voidable solely for this reason, or solely because the director or officer is present at or participates in the meeting of the board or committee thereof which authorizes the contract or transaction, or solely because the vote or votes of such director or officer are counted for such purpose, if:

(1) The material facts as to the relationship or interest of such director or officer and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to the board of directors or the committee, and the board or committee in good faith authorizes the contract or transaction by the affirmative votes of a majority of the disinterested directors, even though the disinterested directors be less than a quorum; or

(2) The material facts as to the relationship or interest of such director or officer and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to the stockholders entitled to vote thereon, and the contract or transaction is specifically approved in good faith by vote of the stockholders; or

(3) The contract or transaction is fair as to the corporation as of the time it is authorized, approved or ratified, by the board of directors, a committee thereof, or the stockholders.

(b) Common or interested directors may be counted in determining the presence of a quorum at a meeting of the board of directors or of a committee which authorizes the contract or transaction.

#### Section 4. OFFICERS AND AGENTS

4.1 *Enumeration; Qualification.* The officers of the corporation shall be a president, a treasurer, a secretary and such other officers, if any, as the board of directors from time to time may in its discretion elect or appoint including without limitation a chairman of the board, a vice chairman of the board, a chief financial officer, one or more other vice presidents, a general counsel and a controller. The corporation may also have such agents, if any, as the board of directors from time to time may in its discretion choose. Any two or more offices may be held by the same person. Officers may be required by the board of directors to secure the faithful performance of their duties to the corporation by giving bond in such amount and with sureties or otherwise as the board of directors may determine.

4.2 *Powers*. Subject to law, to the certificate of incorporation and to the other provisions of these by-laws, each officer shall have, in addition to the duties and powers herein set forth, such duties and powers as are commonly incident to his or her office and such additional duties and powers as the board of directors may from time to time designate.

4.3 *Election*. The officers may be elected by the board of directors at their first meeting following the annual meeting of the stockholders or at any other time. At any time or from time to time the directors may delegate to any officer their power to elect or appoint any other officer or any agents.

4.4 *Tenure*. Officers shall hold office until the first meeting of the board of directors following the next annual meeting of the stockholders and until their respective successors are chosen and qualified unless a shorter period shall have been specified by the terms of their election or appointment, or in each case until they sooner die, resign, are removed or become disqualified. Agents shall retain their authority at the pleasure of the directors, or the officer by whom they were appointed or by the officer who then holds agent appointive power.

4.5 Chairman of the Board of Directors, Vice Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Vice President. Unless the board of directors otherwise specifies, the chairman of the board, or if there is none or in the absence or disability of the chairman of the board, the vice chairman of the board, or if there is none or in the absence or disability of the chairman of the board, the vice chairman of the board, the president shall preside, or designate the person who shall preside, at all meetings of the stockholders, of the board of directors and of the executive committee.

If there is a chairman of the board, unless the board of directors otherwise specifies, the chairman of the board shall be the chief executive officer of the corporation and as such shall have direct charge of all business operations of the corporation and, subject to the control of the directors, shall have general charge and supervision of the business of the corporation.

If there is a vice chairman of the board, the vice chairman of the board shall have such duties and powers as shall be designated from time to time by the board of directors or by the chief executive officer.

The president shall have such duties and powers as shall be designated from time to time by the board of directors or by the chief executive officer.

Any vice presidents shall have such duties and powers as shall be set forth in these by-laws or as shall be designated from time to time by the board of directors or by the chief executive officer, except that no vice president who is not a citizen of the United States shall be authorized to act as the chairman of the board, president or other chief executive officer of the corporation in the absence or disability of the person designated chairman of the board, president or other chief executive officer of the corporation in accordance with this Section 4.5 for so long as the corporation is required by the U.S. maritime laws to be a U.S. citizen by reason of its interest, direct or indirect, in any vessel documented under the laws of the United States of America.

4.6 *Chief Financial Officer*. The chief financial officer of the corporation shall be responsible for developing, recommending and implementing financial policies of the corporation and have general responsibility for protecting its financial position. The chief financial officer shall represent the corporation with banks and other financial institutions.

4.7 General Counsel and Assistant General Counsels. The general counsel shall be the chief counseling officer of the corporation in all legal matters and, subject to the control by the board of directors, the general counsel shall have charge of all matters of legal import to the corporation. The general counsel's relationship to the corporation shall in all respects be that of an attorney to a client. The general counsel shall have charge of all litigation of the corporation and keep advised of the progress of all legal proceedings and claims by and against the corporation, or in which it is interested by reason of its ownership and control of other corporations. The general counsel shall maintain records of all suits and actions of every nature in which the corporation may be a party, or in which it is interested, with sufficient data to show the nature of the case and the proceedings therein, and such records and the papers relating thereto shall be open at all times to the inspection of the directors and the executive officers of the corporation.

The general counsel shall give to the board of directors and to any officer of the corporation, whenever requested to do so, an opinion upon any question affecting the interests of the corporation and when requested by the chairman of the board, the vice chairman of the board, the president, a vice president, or by the board of directors or the executive committee, shall give an opinion upon any subject that may be referred to the general counsel.

The general counsel may, in his or her discretion, retain such independent attorneys, or law firms, in any and all parts of the world, as the general counsel may deem necessary to assist him or her in the performance of his or her duties and to protect and further the interests of the corporation.

The general counsel shall have power and authority to execute in the name of the corporation any and all bonds or stipulations for costs or other purposes connected with legal proceedings in any of the courts of justice, for the protection or enforcement of the rights and interest of this corporation; and, by instrument in writing, the general counsel may delegate to any such authority like power and authority to execute such bonds or stipulations.

The assistant general counsel, or, if there are more than one, the assistant general counsels, shall, in the order determined by the general counsel, in the absence or disability of the general counsel perform the duties and exercise the powers of the general counsel and shall perform such other duties and have such other powers as the board of directors and the general counsel may from time to time prescribe.

4.8 *Treasurer and Assistant Treasurers*. The treasurer shall be in charge of the corporate funds and securities and shall keep, or cause to be kept, full and accurate account of receipts and disbursements in books belonging to the corporation and shall deposit or cause to be deposited all monies and other valuable effects in the name and to the credit of the corporation in such depositaries as may be designated by the board of directors. The treasurer shall invest surplus funds in such investments as the treasurer shall deem appropriate and pursuant to this authority may buy and sell securities on behalf of the corporation from time to time. The treasurer shall disburse or cause to be disbursed the funds of the corporation as may be ordered by the board of directors, the chief executive officer, the chief financial officer or such other officer as the

chief financial officer may from time to time designate, taking proper vouchers for such disbursements. The treasurer shall be subject to the direction of the chief financial officer.

The assistant treasurer, if any, shall in the absence or disability of the treasurer perform the duties and exercise the powers of the treasurer and shall perform such other duties and have such other powers as the board of directors and the treasurer may from time to time prescribe and shall be subject to the direction of the treasurer.

4.9 *Controller and Assistant Controllers*. The controller shall be the chief accounting officer of the corporation, shall be in charge of its books of account and accounting records, and shall be in charge of the corporation's accounting policies and procedures. The controller shall be subject to the direction of the chief financial officer. The controller shall, with the approval of the board of directors, arrange for annual audits by independent public accounts.

The assistant controller, if any, shall in the absence or disability of the controller perform the duties and exercise the powers of the controller and shall perform such other duties and have such other powers as the board of directors and the controller may from time to time prescribe and shall be subject to the direction of the controller.

4.10 Secretary and Assistant Secretaries. The secretary shall record all proceedings of the meetings of the stockholders and of the board of directors and its committees in a book or books to be kept for that purpose and shall file therein all actions by written consent of directors. The secretary shall give or cause to be given notice of all meetings of the stockholders and meetings of the board of directors and shall perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the board of directors, the chief executive officer. The secretary shall keep in safe custody the seal of the corporation and, when authorized by the board of directors, the chief executive officer, or these by-laws, affix the same to any instrument requiring it and, when so affixed, it shall be attested by the secretary's signature or by the signature of an assistant secretary.

The secretary shall have charge of the stock ledger (which may, however, be kept by any transfer agent or agents of the corporation under the direction of the secretary).

The assistant secretary, or if there are more than one, the assistant secretaries, in the order determined by the secretary, shall in the absence or disability of the secretary perform the duties and exercise the powers of the secretary and shall perform such other duties and have such other powers as the board of directors and the secretary may from time to time prescribe.

#### Section 5. RESIGNATIONS AND REMOVALS

5.1 Any director or officer may resign at any time by delivering his or her resignation in writing to the chairman of the board, any vice chairman of the board, the president, or the secretary or to a meeting of the board of directors. Such resignation shall be effective upon receipt unless specified to be effective at some other time, and without in either case the necessity of its being accepted unless the resignation shall so state. A director (including persons elected by directors to fill vacancies in the board) may be removed from office with cause by the vote of the holders of a majority of the shares issued and outstanding and entitled to vote in the election of directors. The board of directors may at any time remove any officer either with or without cause. The board of directors may at any time terminate or modify the authority of any agent. Except where a right to receive compensation shall be expressly provided in a duly authorized written agreement with the corporation or severance or other benefit plan or arrangement approved by the board of directors, no director's or officer resigning and no director or officer removed shall have any right to any compensation as such director or officer for any period following such director's or officer's resignation or removal, or any right to damages on account of such removal, whether such compensation be by the month or by the year or otherwise; unless, in the case of a resignation, the directors, or, in the case of removal, the body acting on the removal, shall in their or its discretion provide for compensation.

#### Section 6. VACANCIES OF OFFICERS

6.1 If the office of any officer becomes vacant, the directors may elect a successor by vote of a majority of the directors present and voting at a meeting. Such successors shall hold office for the unexpired term, and until their respective successors are chosen and qualified or in each case until they sooner die, resign, are removed or become disqualified. Any vacancy of a directorship shall be filled as specified in Section 3.4 of these by-laws.

#### Section 7. CAPITAL STOCK

7.1 *Stock Certificates*. The shares of capital stock of the corporation shall be represented by certificates, provided that the board of directors may provide by resolution or resolutions that some or all of any or all classes or series of stock shall be uncertificated shares. Any such resolution shall not apply to shares represented by a certificate until such certificate is surrendered to the corporation. Every holder of stock represented by certificates shall be entitled to a certificate stating the number and the class and the designation of the series, if any, of the shares held by him or her, in such form as shall, in conformity to law, the certificate of incorporation and the by-laws, be prescribed from time to time by the board of directors. Such certificate shall be signed by the chairman or vice chairman of the board, if any, or the president or a vice president and by the treasurer or an assistant treasurer or by the secretary or an assistant secretary. Any of or all the signatures on the certificate may be a facisimile. In case an officer, transfer agent, or registrar before such certificate is issued, it may be issued by the corporation with the same effect as if he or she were such officer, transfer agent, or registrar before such certificate is issued, it may be issued by the corporation with

7.2 Loss of Certificates. In the case of the alleged theft, loss, destruction or mutilation of a certificate of stock, a duplicate certificate may be issued in place thereof, upon such terms, including receipt of a bond sufficient to indemnify the corporation against any claim on account thereof, as the board of directors may prescribe.

#### Section 8. TRANSFER OF SHARES OF STOCK

8.1 *Transfer on Books.* Subject to the restrictions, if any, stated or noted on the stock certificate, or otherwise in force, shares of stock may be transferred on the books of the corporation by the surrender to the corporation or its transfer agent of the certificate therefor properly endorsed or accompanied by a written assignment and power of attorney properly executed, with necessary transfer stamps affixed, and with such proof of the authenticity of signature as the board of directors or the transfer agent of the corporation may reasonably require. Uncertificated shares of stock may be transferred on the books of the corporation upon receipt of proper transfer instructions from the registered owner of the uncertificated shares, an instruction from an approved source duly authorized by such owner or from an attorney lawfully constituted. Except as may be otherwise required by law, by the certificate of incorporation or by these by-laws, the corporation shall be entitled to treat the record holder of stock as shown on its books as the owner of such stock for all purposes, including the payment of dividends and the right to receive notice and to vote or to give any consent with respect thereto and to be held liable for such calls and assessments, if any, as may lawfully be made thereon, regardless of any transfer, pledge or other disposition of such stock until the shares have been properly transferred on the books of the corporation.

8.2 *Record Date and Closing Transfer Books*. In order that the corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at any meeting of stockholders or any adjournment thereof, the board of directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the vote fixing the record date is adopted by the board of directors, and which record date shall not be more than 60 days nor less than ten days before the date of such meeting. If no such record date is fixed by the board of directors, the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice is given, or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which day of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting; *provided, however*, that the board of directors may fix a new record date for the adjourned meeting.

In order that the corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend declared pursuant to Section 9 of these by-laws or other distribution or allotment of any rights or to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock, or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the board of directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the vote fixing the record date is adopted, and which record date shall be not more than 60 days prior to such payment, exercise or other action. If no such record date is fixed, the record date for determining stockholders for any such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the board of directors adopts the vote relating thereto.

#### Section 9. DIVIDENDS

9.1 Dividends upon the capital stock of the corporation, subject to the provisions of the certificate of incorporation, if any, may be declared by the board of directors at any regular or special meeting, pursuant to law. Dividends may be paid in cash, in property, or in shares of the capital stock, subject to the provisions of the certificate of incorporation.

## Section 10. CONTRIBUTIONS

10.1 The directors of this corporation are authorized to make charitable contributions as defined in the United States Internal Revenue Code, as from time to time amended, in such amounts as the directors may determine to be reasonable.

#### Section 11. CORPORATE SEAL

11.1 Subject to alteration by the directors, the seal of the corporation shall consist of a flat-faced circular die with the word "Delaware" and the name of the corporation cut or engraved thereon, together with such other words, dates or images as may be approved from time to time by the directors. The corporate seal of the corporation may be used by causing it or a facsimile thereof to be impressed or affixed or reproduced or otherwise.

## Section 12. EXECUTION OF PAPERS

12.1 Except as the board of directors may generally or in particular cases authorize the execution thereof in some other manner, all deeds, leases, transfers, sales of securities, contracts, proxies, bonds, notes, checks, drafts and other obligations, agreements and undertakings made, accepted or endorsed by the corporation shall be signed by the chairman of the board, the vice chairman of the board, the president, any vice president or the treasurer, and, if such papers require a seal, the seal of the corporation shall be affixed thereto and attested by the secretary or an assistant secretary.

#### Section 13. FISCAL YEAR

13.1 Except as from time to time otherwise provided by the board of directors, the fiscal year of the corporation shall commence on the first day of October of each year.

#### Section 14. INDEMNIFICATION

14.1 The corporation shall, to the maximum extent permitted from time to time under the law of the State of Delaware, indemnify and upon request shall advance expenses to any person who is or was a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit, proceeding, claim or counterclaim, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that such person is or was or has agreed to be a director, officer, employee or agent of this corporation or while a director, officer, employee or agent is or was serving at the request of this corporation as a director, officer, partner, trustee, fiduciary, employee or agent of any corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, including service with respect to employee benefit plans, against expenses (including attorney's fees and expenses), judgments, fines, penalties and amounts paid in settlement or incurred in connection with the investigation, preparation to defend or defense of such action, suit, proceeding, claim or counterclaim; *provided, however*, that the foregoing shall not require this corporation to indemnify or

advance expenses to any person in connection with any action, suit, proceeding, claim or counterclaim initiated by or on behalf of such person, other than an action to enforce indemnification rights. Such indemnification shall not be exclusive of other indemnification rights arising under any agreement, vote of directors or stockholders or otherwise and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs and legal representatives of such person. Any such person seeking indemnification under this Section 14.1 shall be deemed to have met the standard of conduct required for such indemnification unless the contrary shall be established. The corporation shall have the power to provide indemnification and advance expenses to any other person, including stockholders purporting to act on behalf of the corporation, to the extent permitted by the law of the State of Delaware.

#### Section 15. AMENDMENTS

15.1 These by-laws may be altered, amended or repealed by (i) the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75 percent of the voting power of the then outstanding shares of stock of all classes and series of this corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class or (ii) a vote of the majority of the directors then in office at any annual, regular or special stockholders or directors meeting, called for that purpose, the notice of which shall specify the subject matter of the proposed new by-law or the alteration, amendment or repeal of an existing by-law or the articles to be affected thereby. Any by-law, whether made, altered, amended or repealed by the stockholders or directors, may be repealed, amended, further amended or reinstated, as the case may be, by either the stockholders or the directors as aforesaid.

### SECOND AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT

THIS SECOND AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT dated as of September 18, 2009 (this "<u>Agreement</u>") is entered into among CABOT CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Company</u>"), certain Subsidiaries of the Company (each a "<u>Designated Borrower</u>" and, together with the Company, the "<u>Borrowers</u>" and, each a "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Lenders party hereto and BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"). All capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Credit Agreement (as defined below).

#### RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Borrowers, the Lenders and the Administrative Agent entered into that certain Credit Agreement dated as of August 3, 2005 (as amended and modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Borrowers have requested and the Lenders have agreed to amend certain terms of the Credit Agreement as set forth below;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants contained herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

1. Amendments. The Credit Agreement is hereby amended as follows:

(a) The definition of "Note Purchase Agreement" in Section 1.01 of the Credit Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety.

(b) Section 1.01 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by adding the following new definition in the appropriate alphabetical order:

"2009 Indenture" means that certain Indenture entered into in September 2009 between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee, and any notes issued thereunder.

(c) Section 8.05 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

Enter into any Contractual Obligation (other than (i) this Agreement or any other Loan Document and (ii) the 2009 Indenture) that (a) limits the ability of the Company or any Subsidiary to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist Liens on property of such Person or (b) requires the grant of a Lien to secure an obligation of such Person if a Lien is granted to secure another obligation of such Person.

2. <u>Conditions Precedent</u>. This Agreement shall be effective upon the receipt by the Administrative Agent of counterparts of this Agreement, duly executed by the Borrowers, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders.

#### 3. Miscellaneous.

(a) The Credit Agreement (as amended by this Agreement), and the obligations of the Loan Parties thereunder and under the other Loan Documents, are hereby ratified and confirmed and shall remain in full force and effect according to their terms.

(b) The Borrowers hereby represent and warrant as follows:

(i) Each Loan Party has taken all necessary action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement.

(ii) This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Loan Parties and constitutes each of the Loan Parties' legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable against it in accordance

with its terms, except as such enforceability may be subject to (A) bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, fraudulent conveyance or transfer, moratorium or similar laws affecting creditors' rights generally and (B) general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity).

(iii) No consent, approval, authorization or order of, or filing, registration or qualification with, any court or governmental authority or third party is required in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by any Loan Party of this Agreement other than those which have been obtained and are in full force and effect.

(c) The Loan Parties represent and warrant to the Lenders that (i) the representations and warranties of the Loan Parties set forth in Article VI of the Credit Agreement and in each other Loan Document are true and correct as of the date hereof with the same effect as if made on and as of the date hereof, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate solely to an earlier date and (ii) no event has occurred and is continuing which constitutes a Default or an Event of Default.

(d) This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered shall be an original, but all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of this Agreement by telecopy shall be effective as an original and shall constitute a representation that an executed original shall be delivered.

# (e) THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

[remainder of page intentionally left blank]

Each of the parties hereto has caused a counterpart of this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

BORROWER:

ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT:

LENDERS:

## CABOT CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Administrative Agent

By: /s/Jeffrey J. McLaughlin Name: Title: SVP

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as a Lender, L/C Issuer and Swing Line Lender

By: /s/Jeffrey J. McLaughlin Name: Title: SVP

CITICORP NORTH AMERICA, INC., as a Lender

By: /s/Joronne Jeter Name: Title: Vice President

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as a Lender

By: /s/D. Scott Farquhar Name:

Title: Vice President

MIZUHO CORPORATE BANK, LTD., as a Lender

/s/Leon Mo

By:

Name: Title: Authorized Signatory

WACHOVIA BANK, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as a Lender

By:	
Name:	
Title:	

BANK OF CHINA, NEW YORK BRANCH, as a Lender

By: Name:

Title:

COMMERZBANK AG, NEW YORK AND GRAND CAYMAN BRANCHES, as a Lender

By:	
Name:	
Titlet	

Title:

By: Name:

Title:

HSBC BANK USA, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as a Lender

By: /s/Kenneth V. McGraime

Name:

Title: SVP, Commercial Executive

#### **Cabot Corporation**

#### **Compensation for Non-Employee Directors**

Cash compensation for Cabot's non-employee directors consists of the following:

- An annual retainer of \$31,000 for each non-employee director.
- An annual retainer of \$21,000 for serving on the Audit Committee.
- An annual retainer of \$7,000 for serving on each of the Compensation, Safety Health & Environmental Affairs, or Governance and Nominating Committees.
- An annual retainer of \$110,000 for serving as Non-Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors.
- An annual retainer of \$40,000 for serving as Chair of the Audit Committee.
- An annual retainer of \$10,000 for serving as Chair of the Compensation, Safety Health & Environmental Affairs, or Governance and Nominating Committees.

In addition to the cash compensation discussed above, under Cabot's Non-Employee Directors' Stock Compensation Plan (the "Directors' Stock Plan"), each non-employee director is entitled to receive 2,500 shares of Cabot common stock as a portion of his or her compensation for services performed in the calendar year, subject to increase or decrease at the discretion of the Governance and Nominating Committee. The Directors' Stock Plan calls for the shares to be issued on the date of the Board's meeting in January. Cabot's Corporate Governance Guidelines require non-employee directors to have equity ownership in Cabot in the range of six times their annual cash retainer. It is expected that this ownership interest will generally be achieved within a three-to-five year period beginning when a director is first elected to the Board. In addition, where equity-based compensation is a component of compensation, each non-employee director is required to retain the shares granted in any given year for a period of three years from the date of issuance or until the director's earlier retirement.

Directors also are reimbursed for travel expenses incurred for attending Board and Committee meetings and are covered by Cabot's travel accident insurance policy for such travel.

#### Dear David:

It is my pleasure to offer to you the position of General Manager, Core Segment and the Americas Region for Cabot Corporation ("Cabot") reporting to me. This offer is contingent upon your agreement to the terms and conditions set forth in this letter. Your start date will be September 14, 2009. We will be recommending to the Board of Directors that you be elected to the office of Executive Vice President at the September, 2009 meeting of the Board of Directors.

Your annual salary will be \$360,000 (all dollar references in this letter shall be to USD, and all payments to you or made on your behalf, whether in cash or otherwise, shall be reduced by any legally required or authorized deductions or withholdings) and will be paid bi-weekly (every two weeks).

You will receive an award of 45,000 Non-Qualified Stock Options under the 2009 Long Term Incentive Plan ("the Plan") as a sign-on incentive that will be granted to you on your start date. That award is subject to terms set forth in the Plan. Your Stock Options will have an exercise price equal to the fair market value of Cabot common stock on your start date and will vest and become exercisable as follows: 13,500 on September 14, 2010, 13,500 on September 14, 2011 and the remaining 18,000 on September 14, 2012. The Stock Options will expire on September 13, 2019. Except as provided in Attachment A, should your employment at Cabot terminate prior to any of the applicable vesting dates, you will forfeit the non-vested portion of these options and the vested options, if any, will remain exercisable for three months from the date of termination.

You will be eligible for one week of vacation in 2009 and four weeks of vacation beginning in calendar 2010.

Attached to this offer letter is a document that provides a brief summary of the Cabot benefit programs. A more detailed description of each benefit will be provided to you on your first day of employment. You will also be eligible to participate in the following programs:

- <u>Short Term Incentive Program ("STI")</u> You are eligible to participate in Cabot's Short Term Incentive Program (STI) beginning with the plan year ending September 30, 2010. The amount of your individual award, if any, is based on your target incentive opportunity, achievement of corporate metrics, and your overall performance assessment. Should you accept this offer, your FYE 2010 target will be \$200,000. This amount may be adjusted in future years based on your position. For more information regarding the Cabot STI Program, please refer to the enclosed STI Plan Overview. In addition, if you are subject to the Company's Short Term Incentive Compensation Plan (the "162(m) Plan"), any payment under the above described STI Program will be subject to the achievement of the written goals set forth pursuant to the 162(m) Plan, in accordance with Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and subject to the terms and conditions of the 162(m) Plan. Except as otherwise expressly provided in Attachment A, you will not be eligible to receive an award under the STI Program if you separate from Cabot prior to the payment of such award.
- Long Term Incentive Plan ("LTI") You will be eligible to participate in the Cabot LTI Program. Should you accept this offer, your FYE 2010 award (anticipated to be granted in November 2009) will be valued at not less than \$360,000. This program provides equity based incentives to those employees who are in a position to significantly contribute to the long-term strategic direction of Cabot. It is currently anticipated that the 2010 LTI program applicable to you will utilize the following three types of instruments to deliver the target LTI value: 30% in time-based stock units (TSUs), 35% in performance-based stock units (PSUs), and 35% in stock options The units vest three years from the date of grant, subject to your continued employment by Cabot and achievement of performance targets for PSUs. Stock options vest over a three year period (30%,

30%, 40%) and have a term of 10 years, all subject to your continued employment by Cabot. The grant value of any LTI award (beyond FYE 2010) is discretionary and the form of equity instrument(s) (including FYE 2010) is subject to change by the Compensation Committee. The actual value of awards at the time of vest is subject to various factors including performance against goals and stock price. For more information regarding the Cabot LTI Plan, please refer to the enclosed LTI Plan Overview.

- <u>Deferred Compensation Plan</u> You will be eligible to participate in Cabot's Deferred Compensation Plan, as may be in effect from time to time, which is designed to allow you to defer receipt of a portion of your compensation (base and/or bonus) from Cabot on a pre-tax basis and receive tax deferred earnings credit on the deferral. You will have 30 days from your start date to elect participation in the plan for calendar 2009. If you elect to participate, deferrals of base pay will begin the first month after completed enrollment paperwork is received.
- <u>Supplemental Retirement Savings Plan (SERP RSP)</u> You will be eligible to participate in this nonqualified supplemental plan, which includes both the ESOP contribution and 401(k) match components. The benefit amount, if any, will be determined as if the limitations under certain provisions of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code (the "Code") did not apply to the qualified retirement savings plan. Your participation in the SERP RSP will be subject to the terms and conditions of that plan, as may be in effect from time to time, including the requirement that you participate in the qualified plan to the maximum extent permissible thereunder.
- <u>Supplemental Cash Balance Plan (SERP CBP)</u> You will be eligible to participate in the nonqualified supplemental cash balance plan. The benefit amount under this nonqualified plan will be determined as if the limits under certain provisions of the Code did not apply to the qualified cash balance plan. Participation in the SERP CBP will be subject to the terms and conditions of that plan, as may be in effect from time to time.
- <u>Death Benefit Protection Plan –</u> You will be eligible to participate in the Death Benefit Protection Plan, as may be in effect from time to time, which replaces the Basic Life insurance described in the attached summary of benefits. This plan currently provides three times your annual salary in death benefits to your beneficiary while you are an active employee. The entire benefit is paid by the Corporation, with the exception of the first \$50,000, which is insured under the Corporation's group life insurance policy. You may also elect to purchase Supplemental Life insurance coverage. Evidence of insurability is required for amounts exceeding \$600,000.
- <u>Other Benefits and Perquisites</u> You will be eligible to participate in all other employee benefit plans and perquisites for Cabot's senior executives as may be in effect from time to time, including tax and financial planning and annual physical examination benefits. The Company may modify, add to or delete its employee benefit plans at any time as it, in its sole judgment, determines to be appropriate. Cabot will pay your reasonable professional fees and expenses incurred to negotiate and document these employment arrangements, subject to substantiation and documentation.
- <u>Termination by Cabot without Cause During First Year of Employment</u> If Cabot terminates your employment without Cause (as defined in Attachment A) prior to the first anniversary of your start date, you will be entitled to the severance set forth on Attachment A to this offer letter.
- <u>Senior Management Severance Protection Plan</u> You will be eligible to participate in the Senior Management Severance Protection Plan (which provides for severance in the event of certain terminations of employment following a change in control of Cabot) as may be in effect from time to time and subject to the terms thereof (including without limitation, the reduction of benefits payable under the plan on account of any other severance benefits that may be payable to you under this letter). The attached document defines the conditions under which benefits would be payable under this plan.

<u>Relocation</u> – Your relocation from Hong Kong will generally be managed under the North American Relocation Policy for New Hires with Work Experience with adjustments to take into consideration your international move. A copy of this policy is enclosed. As an exception to the relocation policy, we will offer up to 6 months of temporary housing. Any questions regarding your relocation should be directed to Robby D. Sisco, Vice President of Human Resources, at (617) 342-6004.

All amounts of expense reimbursements under this offer letter will be paid not later than December 31 following the calendar year in which they are incurred and shall be provided in compliance with all requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code, as amended.

Your employment under this letter shall be at-will and shall not be for any specific term. This means that, if you accept this offer, both you and the Company will retain the right to terminate your employment at any time, with or without notice or cause. Except as expressly provided under the terms of this offer, or under the terms of an applicable benefit plan, the Company shall have no further obligation to you upon the termination of your employment, for any reason, other than the payment to you of any base salary earned through the date of termination of employment, pay for any accrued, unused vacation time and the satisfaction of any vested rights you may have in any employee benefit plans as of the date of termination. Upon termination of employment, except as provided under the express terms of this letter, your participation in all benefit plans shall cease, in accordance with the terms of the applicable plan documents, subject to any right you may have to continued participation in the Company's medical and dental insurance programs in accordance with the federal "COBRA" law.

Cabot will indemnify you and hold you harmless to the fullest extent permitted by Cabot's then-current charter and by-laws and by applicable law in respect to any and all actions, suits, proceedings, claims, demands, judgments, costs, expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees), losses, and damages resulting from your good faith performance of your duties and obligations with Cabot. You agree to promptly notify Cabot of any actual or threatened claim arising out of or as a result of your employment with Cabot. Cabot will provide you the same coverage under any directors and officers liability insurance which Cabot elects to maintain as it provides to its other executives (and, after termination of your employment hereunder, as it provides to its other former executives). Cabot will be under no obligation, however, to maintain any such liability insurance.

In accordance with Federal law, you will be required to demonstrate that you are eligible to work in the United States. Such documentation will need to be brought with you to the Boston office on your first day of employment at Cabot.

You will be required to sign Cabot's Employee Confidentiality Agreement relating to nondisclosure of confidential information, ownership of inventions and non-competition. A copy of that document has been enclosed. If you have an agreement with your present employer that will impact your employment at Cabot, please notify me in advance and bring a copy of the agreement with you on your first day of employment.

This letter shall be treated as a Massachusetts contract and shall be governed and construed in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, without regard to the conflict of laws principles thereof. You and the Company agree that any disputes arising under this letter or with respect to your employment shall be determined under Massachusetts law and the applicable federal laws of the United States, and you and the Company agree to the exclusive jurisdiction of the state courts of Massachusetts and the federal courts located in Boston, Massachusetts, with respect to any judicial actions concerning this letter or your employment. All notices provided for by this letter shall be in writing and shall be effective when delivered in person, consigned to a reputable national courier service or deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid, registered or certified, and addressed to you at your last known address on the books of the Company or, in the case of the Company, at its principal place of business, attention of the President and CEO. Neither you nor the Company may make any

assignment of this letter without the prior written consent of the other, except that the Company may assign its rights and obligations under this letter without your consent in the event that the Company shall hereafter effect a reorganization, consolidate with, or merge into, any entity or transfer all or substantially all of its properties or assets to any entity. This offer letter will inure to the benefit of and be binding upon you and Cabot, their respective successors, executors, administrators, heirs and permitted assigns. In the event of your death, any unpaid amount due to you under this offer letter will be paid to your estate.

Please acknowledge your acceptance of this offer by signing and returning the enclosed copy of this offer letter to me.

Sincerely,

/s/ Patrick M. Prevost

Patrick M. Prevost President and CEO I understand that Cabot retains the right to amend, modify, change, discontinue or terminate benefits, not inconsistent with the above terms of this offer letter, at any time and for any reason.

This offer letter constitutes the entire agreement between Cabot Corporation and me and supersedes all communications, oral and written, between the parties on this subject. It is understood and agreed that, subject to the terms of this offer letter, my employment is at the will of Cabot.

I understand and accept this offer of employment and agree to the terms set forth in this offer letter (including all enclosures and attachments referenced above). I am not relying on any other representations in accepting this offer of employment.

/s/ David Miller Signature

### ATTACHMENT A

If your employment with Cabot is terminated by Cabot without Cause (as defined below), prior to the first anniversary of your start date, then (i) upon your execution without revocation of a release of claims in the form attached hereto, to be tendered to you by Cabot within 7 days after the date of termination of your employment, by the deadline set forth in that release, and your delivering the release to Cabot within 21 days of the date the release is tendered to you, and (ii) subject to your continued fulfillment of your obligations under the Employee Confidentiality Agreement referred to above, you will be entitled to:

(a) subject to any applicable 162(m) Plan restrictions, an STI Program bonus for the year in which the termination occurs, determined by multiplying the STI Program bonus you would have received pursuant to the terms of the Company's STI Program had your employment continued through the last day of the fiscal year based on actual achievement of the goals that had been established for both Company and individual performance (any subjective goals to be deemed satisfied at "target") for the performance period and prorated for the number of days employed during that performance period, to be paid at the time STI Program bonuses are payable to other executives generally for that year,

(b) continued payment of your base salary for 12 months following the date of termination, payable in accordance with Cabot's standard payroll practices and with the first payment retroactive to the date of termination,

(c) immediate vesting of the unvested portion of the 45,000 stock options awarded as a signing incentive; all of your outstanding options will expire three months following your date of termination, and

(d) for the first 12 months during which you are participating in Cabot's medical and dental insurance programs under the federal "COBRA" law, continuation of subsidized premium cost of your participation in such plans to the same extent it contributes to the premium cost for active senior executives during that period.

Cabot's payment obligations under clause (b) will be reduced (but not below zero) during the 12-month continuation period by any amounts you are then receiving through employment, self-employment, or service as an independent contractor subsequent to the date of termination, provided that there shall be no such reduction on account of (A) the first \$100,000 so received during such 12-month period, or (B) any compensation (including but not limited to retainers, meeting fees, and equity awards) you receive during such 12-month period on account of your service as an outside director on the board of directors of any corporation (or similar position on a similar governing body of a differently-structured corporate entity). You will promptly give Cabot notice of all facts necessary for Cabot to determine the amount and duration of its obligations under this paragraph. Except as provided under the Senior Management Severance Protection Plan, Cabot's obligations under this Attachment A will constitute Cabot's entire obligation upon termination of your employment by Cabot without Cause, other than any base salary earned but not yet paid through the date of termination, pay for any accrued, unused vacation time, the satisfaction of any vested rights you may have in any employee benefit plans as of the date of termination and reimbursement of any outstanding business expenses incurred through your termination date pursuant to applicable Cabot policy.

Anything in this Attachment A to the contrary notwithstanding, to the extent required by Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, if you are a "specified employee" (as defined in Section 409A), no payment will be made to you before the date which is 6 months after you separate from service (within the meaning of Section 409A), except to the extent of amounts that do not constitute a deferral of compensation within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(b) (including without limitation by reason of the safe harbor set forth in Section 1.409A-1(b)(9)(iii)), benefits which qualify as excepted welfare benefits pursuant to Section 409A, or other amounts or benefits that are not subject to the above postponement of payment under Section 409A. Within 7 days following expiration of the above 6-month postponement (or your earlier death), all unpaid amounts otherwise due for such 6-month period will be paid to you (or your estate, if deceased) in a lump sum.

6

For purposes of this offer letter, "Cause" means any of the following: (i) your material failure to perform (other than by reason of disability) or material negligence in the performance of, the duties of your employment, which failure or negligence, if susceptible of cure, remains uncured or continues or recurs after 14 days' notice from Cabot specifying in reasonable detail the nature of such failure or neglect, (ii) your conviction of a felony or other crime involving moral turpitude, (iii) your material breach of this offer letter or any other agreement between you and Cabot or any of its affiliates, which breach, if susceptible of cure, remains uncured or continues or recurs after fourteen (14) days' notice from Cabot specifying in reasonable detail the nature of such specifying in reasonable detail the nature of such specifying in reasonable detail the nature of such breach, (iv) your material breach of fiduciary duty, or (v) your fraud, embezzlement, dishonesty or other gross misconduct (including violations of material Company policies, for example, Cabot's Privacy Policy, Disclosure Policy, Antitrust Policy, IT Systems Use Policy, Global Ethics and Compliance Standards, and policies concerning insider trading and sexual harassment).

#### Dear Bill:

This separation letter ("Separation Agreement") is to confirm the termination of your employment with Cabot Corporation ("Cabot" or the "Company") effective September 14, 2009 (the "Separation Date"). As a result of the termination of your employment, you are entitled to (a) salary through September 14, 2009, (b) payment for accrued vacation time as reflected on the books of the Company as of September 14, 2009, and (c) certain rights to continue medical and dental coverage under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985 ("COBRA"), details of which are being provided to you under separate cover. The items set forth above will be provided to you regardless of whether or not you decide to accept the additional payments and benefits offered by Cabot in this Separation Agreement.

Except as otherwise stated herein, this Separation Agreement does not modify or supersede any obligations that you have to Cabot by law or otherwise, and you understand that you must return all written and other materials belonging to Cabot (whether hardcopy, in electronic form or otherwise) and in your possession or control, together with all copies of such materials, upon termination of your employment.

I invite you to consider the following offer of additional payments and benefits in exchange for a general release of claims. You should consult with an attorney before deciding whether to accept this offer. You may accept this offer only by signing (with signature notarized) a copy of this letter where indicated below and returning it to Robby D. Sisco at Cabot Corporation, 2 Seaport Lane, Boston, MA 02210, so that Mr. Sisco receives it not later than October 6, 2009, and by not thereafter revoking this agreement; otherwise this offer shall be null and void. Our offer is as follows:

- 1. Cabot will pay you a total of \$730,000.00 over the twenty-four (24) month period commencing on September 15, 2009, and ending on September 14, 2011, payable in equal bi-weekly installments. In addition to the foregoing, prior to November 15, 2009, Cabot will make an additional payment to you of \$65,000. Any such severance payments paid to you under this paragraph shall be reduced by any deductions and withholding that Cabot determines are required by law or otherwise, prior to payment to you. Cabot agrees that it will answer accurately any questions put to it by any relevant state agency and that it will not contest your application for unemployment benefits on the basis of the circumstances of your separation from employment. Cabot agrees to acknowledge to any relevant state agency, upon request, that you were required to sign a release of claims in order to receive severance benefits.
- 2. Cabot will provide you with outplacement services by a service provider designated by Cabot, in an amount not to exceed \$60,000, further details of which will be provided to you.
- 3. If you elect to continue medical and/or dental coverage in accordance with COBRA (as outlined in the materials being provided to you), then from September 15, 2009 until the earlier of (i) September 14, 2011, or (ii) the termination of such coverage in compliance with COBRA, you will pay the same cost of such medical and/or dental coverage as paid from time-to-time by active employees of the Company generally; Cabot shall pay the balance of such cost. After September 14, 2011, Cabot will cease paying the balance of such COBRA cost. At such time, you will be responsible for paying the entire cost of the COBRA coverage for the remaining amount of time (if any) you are legally entitled to it. Cabot reserves the right to amend, modify, terminate or discontinue the medical and dental coverage or benefits provided to its employees or former employees, or the costs associated therewith, at any time.
- 4. During the twelve-month period following the Separation Date, the Company will continue to support the financial planning benefit received by you from AYCO at an amount not less than amounts provided in previous years, as if you were an active employee, in accordance with the Company's

program guidelines, as in effect from time to time. The Company reserves the right to amend, modify, terminate or discontinue the financial planning benefit provided by AYCO to its employees or former employees, or the costs associated therewith, at any time.

In exchange for the payments and benefits provided to you under this Separation Agreement, to which you acknowledge you would not otherwise be 5. entitled, you, on your own behalf and that of your heirs, executors, administrators, beneficiaries, personal representatives and assigns, and any other person or entity claiming through or under you, agree that the Separation Agreement shall be in complete and final settlement of any and all causes of action, rights or claims, whether known or unknown, that you have had in the past, now have, or might now have as of the date upon which you sign and execute this Separation Agreement, in any way related to, connected with or arising out of your employment or its termination, whether (a) sounding in tort, contract or otherwise, (b) pursuant to Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Americans with Disabilities Act, the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act or any similar state law, the Older Workers Benefit Protection Act, the Age Discrimination in Employment Act, or the fair employment practices statutes of the state or states in which you have provided services to the Company, or (c) pursuant to any other federal, state or local law, regulation or other requirement. You hereby release and forever discharge the Company and its subsidiaries and other affiliates and all of their respective past, present and future directors, shareholders, officers, members, managers, general and limited partners, insurers, employees, agents, representatives, successors and assigns, any welfare or retirement plans maintained by or on behalf of Cabot or its subsidiaries, affiliates, or successors, or any of the trustees or administrators thereof, and all others connected with any of the foregoing, both individually and in their official capacities (collectively, the "Releasees"), from any and all such causes of action, rights or claims, whether known or unknown, that you have had in the past, now have, or might now have as of the date upon which you sign and execute this Separation Agreement, in any way related to, connected with or arising out of your employment or its termination.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, this release does not include and will not preclude a claim for or with respect to: (a) salary payable through the Separation Date, or accrued, unused vacation time as recorded on the Company's books as of the Separation Date, the receipt of which you acknowledge; (b) vested benefits under any employee benefit plan, (c) your COBRA rights, and (d) payments and benefits under this Separation Agreement.

- 6. This Separation Agreement does not affect, modify or alter your rights to be indemnified by Cabot under Section 14 of Cabot's By-laws and/or Article Eighth of Cabot's Restated Certificate of Incorporation. Furthermore, this Separation Agreement does not affect, modify or alter your individual rights as an officer or former officer of Cabot to insurance coverage under Cabot's directors and officers insurance program.
- 7. You affirm and warrant that you have not filed any complaints, charges or claims for relief against Cabot with any local, state or federal court or administrative agency. You also affirm that you have been paid and/or have received all leave (paid or unpaid), compensation, wages, bonuses, commissions, and/or benefits to which you may be entitled and that no other leave (paid or unpaid), compensation, wages, bonuses, commissions, and/or benefits are due to you, except as expressly provided in this Separation Agreement. On or before the Separation Date, Cabot will provide you with a lump sum payment equal to the vacation days you had accrued but not used as reflected on the books of the Company as of September 14, 2009. You acknowledge that, upon receiving said vacation pay, you will have received pay for all work you have performed for the Company during the current payroll period, to the extent not previously paid, as well as pay, at your final base rate of pay, for the vacation days you had earned, but not used, all as of the Separation Date, determined in accordance with Company policy and as reflected on the books of the Company. You will not continue to earn vacation or other paid time off after the Separation Date.
- 8. You understand and agree that, other than your rights under COBRA, your participation in all employee benefit plans of the Company will end as of the Separation Date, in accordance with the terms of those plans. You understand and agree that your rights and obligations with respect to any shares of stock or stock options granted or gifted to you by Cabot which are vested on or as of the

Separation Date shall be governed by the applicable stock plan and any agreements or other requirements applicable to those shares or options. Subject to your acceptance of this Separation Agreement and the approval of the Compensation Committee of the Cabot Board of Directors, Cabot will vest, upon the date your right of revocation under this Separation Agreement has expired unexercised, 27,000 shares of restricted stock granted to you as your 2007 Long Term Incentive ("LTI") grant. You understand and agree that, pursuant to the applicable stock plan and agreements and terms of that 2007 LTI grant, you are obligated to pay in full any applicable withholding taxes due in connection with the vesting of such shares. You further understand and agree that the Company has the right and will reacquire your 2008 LTI grant of 41,500 shares of restricted stock, which has not vested, at your original purchase price totaling \$398,815. Furthermore, you understand and agree that the 60,000 unvested stock options granted to you in May 2009 will be forfeited on or as of the Separation Date. To the extent you are in possession of any stock and/or stock option certificates for any shares of stock and/or stock options granted to you which will not be vested on or as of the Separation Date, you further agree to return, no later than the Separation Date, all such certificates in your possession.

- 9. You agree that you will continue to keep confidential and protect Confidential Information, as defined herein, and that you will not, directly or indirectly, disclose it to others or use it for any purpose. As used in this Separation Agreement, "Confidential Information" means:
  - (a) any and all information of Cabot (including, for purposes of this paragraph 9, Cabot, its affiliates and/or subsidiaries) of a confidential and/or proprietary nature, including, but not limited to: technology; inventions (whether or not patentable); trade secrets; samples; compositions; techniques and equipment; methods; manufacturing processes and processing conditions; engineering data; drawings; specifications; formulae; plant design and layout; products and product applications; development plans and new business opportunities; experimental work; commercial and developmental operations; the identities and requirements of customers and prospective customers; customer lists; suppliers and supplier lists; the identities of other individuals or third parties with whom Cabot has or with which Cabot is seeking to develop a business relationship and the nature and details of any such relationship or potential relationship; software and networks; business, marketing and any other plans and strategies; sales, pricing, raw materials and cost information; financial information; compensation, benefits and related incentives; and any other information relating to Cabot and its businesses to the extent that such information has not been published beyond confidential and/or proprietary customer, supplier or business partner communications or is not publicly available; and,
  - (b) any and all information received confidentially by Cabot in the conduct of its business from any customer or other third party (e.g. supplier or business partner) of a confidential and/or proprietary nature, including, but not limited to: technology; inventions (whether or not patentable); trade secrets; samples; compositions; performance targets and criteria; techniques and equipment; methods; manufacturing processes and processing conditions; engineering data; drawings; specifications; plant design and layout; products and product applications; development plans and new business opportunities; experimental work; commercial and developmental operations; customers and customer lists; suppliers and supplier lists; software and networks; business and marketing plans and strategies; pricing and costs information; financial information; and any other information relating to such customer or third party and its businesses.
- 10. In exchange for the payments and benefits provided to you under this Separation Agreement, and to protect the Confidential Information, customer goodwill and other legitimate business interests of Cabot (including, for purposes of this paragraph 10, Cabot, its affiliates and/or subsidiaries), you agree that:
  - (a) for a period of one (1) year following the Separation Date, you will not directly or indirectly (either alone or in association with any person, firm, corporation, or other entity) work for or on behalf of, become an owner, partner or investor in, consult with, or otherwise provide any services to any third party in any area or activity that is competitive with any business or research and

development activity in which Cabot currently is engaged or which is in substantial planning, anywhere in the world that Cabot does business;

- (b) for a period of one (1) year following the Separation Date, you will not directly or indirectly (either alone or in association with any person, firm, corporation, or other entity) solicit, contact or call upon, or attempt to do the same, any customer of Cabot with whom you had contact during your employment with Cabot in an effort to induce such customer to purchase goods or services offered by Cabot from a party other than Cabot; and,
- (c) for a period of one (1) year following the Separation Date, you will not directly or indirectly (either alone or in association with any person, firm, corporation, or other entity) hire, recruit, solicit, induce, or attempt to do the same, any employee or independent contractor of or supplier to Cabot who is employed by or providing services or products to Cabot as of or prior to September 14, 2009, to leave the employ of Cabot or otherwise cease to make his/her/its services or products available to Cabot.
- 11. You acknowledge that you have carefully read and considered all the terms and conditions of this Separation Agreement, including the restraints imposed upon you pursuant to paragraphs 9 and 10. You understand and agree that these restraints are necessary for the reasonable and proper protection of the legitimate business interests of Cabot (including, for purposes of this paragraph 11, Cabot, its affiliates and/or subsidiaries), and that a breach by you of any one of these restraints would cause irreparable harm and damage to Cabot. You further acknowledge that damages would not be an adequate remedy for a breach or threatened breach by you of any one of the covenants contained in paragraphs 9 and 10. You therefore agree that Cabot shall be entitled to the enforcement of this Separation Agreement by injunction, specific performance or other equitable relief, without need of posting a bond and without prejudice to any other rights and remedies that Cabot may have under this Separation Agreement or under applicable law. You further agree that in the event that any provision of this Agreement shall be determined by any court of competent jurisdiction to be unenforceable by reason of its being extended over too great a time, too large a geographic area or too great a range of activities, such provision shall be deemed to be modified to permit its enforcement to the maximum extent permitted by law. In the event of any alleged breach of this Agreement, you hereby consent and submit to the jurisdiction of the federal and state courts in and of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, and this Separation Agreement shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, without regard to the conflict of laws principles thereof.
- 12. You hereby agree that all inventions, discoveries and improvements conceived or made by you during your employment with Cabot (including, for purposes of this paragraph 12, Cabot, its affiliates and/or subsidiaries) that (i) relate to the business or activities of Cabot or (ii) were conceived or developed by you during normal working hours or using Cabot's facilities belong to Cabot, whether or not reduced to writing or practice during your employment with Cabot. You hereby assign to Cabot or its nominee all your rights and interest in any such inventions, discoveries and improvements and agree to keep protected the interest of Cabot or its nominee in any such inventions, discoveries and improvements. You are also assigning to Cabot or its nominee all copyrights and reproduction rights to any material prepared by you during your employment with Cabot that (i) relate to the business activities of Cabot or (ii) were conceived or developed by you during normal working hours or using Cabot's facilities. To the extent that you cannot assign and transfer any of the foregoing rights or interest, then you hereby grant Cabot an irrevocable, worldwide, fully paid-up, royalty-free, exclusive license, with the right to sublicense through multiple tiers, to make, use, sell, improve, reproduce, distribute, perform, display, transmit, manipulate in any manner, create derivative works based upon, and otherwise exploit or utilize in any manner the aforesaid inventions, discoveries, improvements and materials. If within the eighteen month period following the Separation Date, you disclose to anyone or file a patent application with respect to any invention, discovery or improvement shall be presumed to have been made by you during your employment with Cabot unless you can provide clear and convincing evidence to the contrary.

- 13. You agree to offer reasonable cooperation to the Company hereafter with respect to all matters arising during or related to your employment with the Company, including, but not limited to, all matters in connection with any governmental investigation, litigation, arbitration or other proceeding which may have arisen as of, or which may arise following, the Separation Date, and the filing and prosecution of any patent application(s) worldwide. Cabot will reimburse you your out-of-pocket expenses incurred in complying with Company requests hereunder, provided that such expenses are authorized by the Company in advance.
- 14. You agree not to make negative, disparaging or derogatory comments to anyone about Cabot (including Cabot, its subsidiaries, affiliates and successors), its businesses, its management (including without limitation its shareholders, officers and directors) its employees and/or products of any of the foregoing. You further agree that you will not otherwise do or say anything that could disrupt the good morale of Cabot's employees or harm Cabot's interests or reputation, except that, at the conclusion of the non-compete period, you may engage in reasonable competitive activities, subject to your obligations of confidentiality and non-use provided in paragraph 9 herein.
- 15. Cabot agrees that none of the members of its Board of Directors or the Management Executive Committee shall make or instruct or encourage others to make any negative, disparaging or derogatory comments to any outside third party or do or say anything that would tend to create a negative impression of you or your skills, management or professionalism to any outside third party, except to the extent required by law.
- 16. You hereby represent and acknowledge that in executing this Separation Agreement, you do not rely and have not relied upon any representation or statement (other than the express terms of this Separation Agreement) made by Cabot or by any agents, representatives or attorneys of Cabot with regard to the subject matter, basis or effect of this Separation Agreement. This Separation Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between you and Cabot and replaces all prior and contemporaneous agreements, communications and understandings, whether written or oral, with respect to your employment at Cabot and its termination and all related matters, other than any agreements creating post-employment obligations owed by you to Cabot and any loans by Cabot to you.
- 17. This Separation Agreement may not be modified, altered or changed except upon express written consent of both parties wherein specific reference is made to this Separation Agreement.
- 18. The parties agree that neither this Separation Agreement nor the furnishing of any consideration herein shall be deemed or construed at anytime for any purposes as an admission by Cabot of any liability or unlawful conduct of any kind.
- 19. You agree that any changes or modifications made to the terms of this Separation Agreement, whether material or immaterial, do not restart or affect in any manner the period during which you are entitled to consider this Separation Agreement (the "consideration period"). You further agree that you have been given at least 21 calendar days within which to consider the Separation Agreement and that the consideration period will end on October 6, 2009 (though you may sign this Separation Agreement prior to October 6, 2009 if you voluntarily choose to do so), that you fully understand and have voluntarily agreed to all of the terms of this Separation Agreement and that Cabot has advised you to consult with an attorney concerning this Separation Agreement (including without limitation the release of claims contained herein).
- 20. In signing this Separation Agreement, you represent and warrant that you have returned to the Company any and all non-public documents, materials and information (whether in hardcopy, on electronic media or otherwise) related to Company business (whether present or otherwise) and all keys, access cards, credit cards, computer hardware and software, telephones and telephone-related equipment and all other property of the Company in your possession or control. Further, you represent and warrant that you have not retained any copy of any non-public Company documents, materials or information (whether in hardcopy, on electronic media or otherwise). Recognizing that your employment with the Company has ended, you agree that you will not, for any purpose, attempt to access or use any Company computer or computer network or system, including without limitation its

electronic mail system. Further, you acknowledge that you have disclosed to the Company all passwords necessary or desirable to enable the Company to access all information which you have password-protected on any of its computer equipment or on its computer network or system.

If the terms of this Separation Agreement are acceptable to you, please sign (signature notarized) and return a copy of this letter to Robby D. Sisco at Cabot Corporation, 2 Seaport Lane, Boston, MA 02210, by October 6, 2009. If you accept the foregoing offer, you shall have the right to revoke this Separation Agreement by delivering or sending to Mr. Sisco at the address above written notice of revocation so that your notice of revocation is received by Mr. Sisco within seven calendar days after the date that this letter is signed by you. If you revoke within this time period, this Separation Agreement shall be null and void in its entirety and you will not be entitled to any additional payments and benefits set forth in this Separation Agreement. Otherwise this Separation Agreement shall be binding upon you, your heirs and representatives and shall inure to the benefit of, and be binding upon, Cabot and its successors and assigns.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, Cabot shall not be required to make any payments or provide any other benefits to you pursuant to this Separation Agreement unless and until your right of revocation has expired unexercised. Any payments or benefits that would otherwise be due hereunder prior to expiration of the revocation period shall be paid or provided by Cabot within a reasonable time after your right of revocation has expired unexercised. This Separation Agreement shall be treated as a contract under seal for purposes of Massachusetts law.

Notwithstanding anything in this Separation Agreement to the contrary, the Company shall have the right to terminate the severance benefits described in this Agreement at any time if the Company determines that you have breached any of the terms and conditions of this Separation Agreement (including without limitation your obligations under paragraphs 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13), but such termination of severance benefits shall not relieve you of your obligations and undertakings under this Separation Agreement (including without limitation your obligations under paragraphs 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13), but such termination of severance benefits shall not relieve you of your release of claims under this Separation Agreement).

Very truly yours,

CABOT CORPORATION

By: /s/ ROBBY D. SISCO Robby D. Sisco

Vice President

The foregoing offer by Cabot Corporation is accepted and agreed to this 6<sup>th</sup> day of October, 2009.

/S/ WILLIAM J. BRADY William J. Brady

COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS

COUNTY OF SUFFOLK

In this 6<sup>th</sup> day of October, 2009, before me, the undersigned notary public, personally appeared the above-named William J. Brady, proved to me through satisfactory evidence of identification, which were Mass License, to be the person whose name is signed immediately above, and acknowledged to me that he signed it voluntarily for its stated purpose.

)ss.: ) )

)

/S/ DEBRA A. GIANNOTTI

Notary Public, Commonwealth of Massachusetts

Notary's name (printed): Debra A. Giannotti

Notary's commission expires: 8/10/12

# CABOT CORPORATION AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES

# STATEMENT REGARDING COMPUTATION OF RATIO OF EARNINGS (LOSS) TO FIXED CHARGES

# (Amounts in millions, except ratios)

	Years ended September 30				
	2009	2008	2007	2006	2005
Earnings (Loss):					
Pre-tax income (loss) from continuing operations	\$(102)	\$112	\$168	\$ 97	\$(93)
Distributed income of affiliated companies	1	2	10	5	3
Add fixed charges:					
Interest on indebtedness	30	38	34	27	29
Portion of rents representative of the interest factor	9	9	8	6	3
Preferred stock dividend		—	1	2	3
Income (loss) as adjusted	\$ (65)	\$161	\$221	\$137	\$(55)
Fixed charges:					
Interest on indebtedness	\$ 30	\$ 38	\$ 34	\$ 27	\$ 29
Capitalized interest	4	3	1	2	2
Portion of rents representative of the interest factor	9	9	8	6	3
Preferred stock dividend			1	2	3
Total fixed charges	\$ 43	\$ 50	\$ 44	\$ 37	\$ 37
Ratio of earnings (loss) to fixed charges	NA	3	5	4	NA

# Subsidiaries of Cabot Corporation

<u>Subsidiary</u> Cabot Argentina S.A.I.C.	State/Jurisdiction of Incorporation Argentina	
Cabot Specialty Fluids S.A.	Argentina	
Cabot Australasia Pty. Ltd.	Australia	
Cabot Australasia Investments Pty. Ltd.	Australia	
Cabot Plastics Belgium S.A.	Belgium	
Specialty Chemicals Coordination Center, S.A.	Belgium	
Cabot (Bermuda) Ltd.	Bermuda	
Cabot Brasil Industria e Comércio Ltda.	Brazil	
Tantalum Mining Corporation of Canada Ltd.	Manitoba, Canada	
Coltan Mines Limited	Manitoba, Canada	
Cabot Finance N.B. LP	New Brunswick, Canada	
Cabot Canada Ltd.	Ontario, Canada	
Cabot Plastics Hong Kong Limited	China	
Shanghai Cabot Chemical Company Ltd.	China	
Cabot Trading (Shanghai) Company Ltd.	China	
Cabot (China) Limited	China	
Cabot Bluestar Chemical (Jiangxi) Co., Ltd.	China	
Cabot Chemical (Tianjin) Co., Ltd.	China	
Cabot Performance Products (Tianjin) Co., Ltd.	China	
Cabot Bluestar Chemical (Tianjin) Co., Ltd.	China	
Cabot Colombiana S.A.	Colombia	
CS Cabot spol, s.r.o.	Czech Republic	
Cabot France S.A.S.	France	
Cabot Carbone S.A.S.	France	
Cabot Europa G.I.E.	France	
Cabot GmbH	Germany	
Cabot Holdings I GmbH	Germany	
Cabot Holdings II GmbH	Germany	
Cabot Nanogel GmbH	Germany	
Cabot India Limited	India	
P.T. Cabot Indonesia	Indonesia	
Cabot Italiana S.p.A.	Italy	
Aizu Holdings K.K.	Japan	
Cabot Asia Kumiai	Japan	
Cabot Japan K.K.	Japan	

Subsidiary Cabot Supermetals K.K. Cabot Korea Y.H. Cabot Luxembourg Holdings S.a.r.l. Cabot Luxembourg Investments S.a.r.l. Cabot Luxembourg Finance S.a.r.l. Cabot Asia Sdn. Bhd. Cabot Elastomer Composites Sdn Bhd. Cabot Materials Research Sdn Bhd. Cabot Malaysia Sdn. Bhd. CMHC, Inc. Cabot Specialty Fluids (Singapore) Pte. Ltd. Cabot S.A. Cabot International GmbH Cabot B.V. Cabot Finance B.V. Black Rose Investments Limited Dragón Verde Investments Limited AHB Investments Limited HDF Investments Limited Ramaai Holdings Limited Botsel Limited Cabot Carbon Limited Cabot G.B. Limited Cabot Plastics Limited Cabot U.K. Limited Cabot UK Holdings Limited Cabot UK Holdings II Limited Cabot UK Holdings III Limited Cabot Specialty Fluids Limited Cabot Specialty Fluids North Sea Limited BCB Company Cabot Asia Investment Corporation Cabot Ceramics, Inc. Cabot Corporation Foundation, Inc. Cabot CSC Corporation Cabot Europe Limited

State/Jurisdiction of Incorporation Japan Korea Luxembourg Luxembourg Luxembourg Malaysia Malaysia Malaysia Malaysia Mauritius Singapore Spain Switzerland The Netherlands The Netherlands British Virgin Islands United Kingdom (England) United Kingdom (Scotland) United Kingdom (Scotland) Delaware, United States Delaware, United States Delaware, United States Massachusetts, United States Delaware, United States Delaware, United States

Subsidiary Cabot Holdings LLC Cabot Insurance Co. Ltd. (Vermont) Cabot International Limited Cabot International Capital Corporation Cabot International Services Corporation Cabot Specialty Chemicals, Inc. Cabot Specialty Fluids, Inc. CDE Company Energy Transport Limited Cabot US Finance LLC Cabot US Investments LLC Kawecki Chemicals, Inc. Representaciones 1, 2 y 3 C.A. Valores Ramaai C.A. Cabot Performance Products FZE

State/Jurisdiction of Incorporation Delaware, United States Vermont, United States Delaware, United States Delaware, United States Massachusetts, United States Delaware, United States Venezuela Venezuela Dubai, United Arab Emirates

# CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in Registration Statement No. 333-03683, 333-19103, 333-19099, 333-82353, 333-96879, 333-96881, 333-136484, 333-134134, 333-134133, 333-06629, 333-158991, and 333-161253 on S-8 and Registration Statement No. 333-162021 on S-3 of our reports dated November 30, 2009, relating to the financial statements of Cabot Corporation (which report expresses an unqualified opinion and includes an explanatory paragraph relating to the Company's change in its method of accounting for uncertain tax positions as of October 1, 2007), and the effectiveness of Cabot Corporation's internal control over financial reporting, appearing in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Cabot Corporation for the year ended September 30, 2009.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Boston, Massachusetts November 30, 2009

### **Principal Executive Officer Certification**

I, Patrick M. Prevost, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Cabot Corporation;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 30, 2009

/S/ PATRICK M. PREVOST

Patrick M. Prevost President and Chief Executive Officer

## **Principal Financial Officer Certification**

## I, Eduardo E. Cordeiro, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Cabot Corporation;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 30, 2009

/S/ EDUARDO E. CORDEIRO

Eduardo E. Cordeiro Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

# Certifications Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

In connection with the filing of the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2009 (the "Report") by Cabot Corporation (the "Company"), each of the undersigned hereby certifies pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to his knowledge:

1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13 (a) or 15 (d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and

2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

November 30, 2009

November 30, 2009

/S/ PATRICK M. PREVOST

Patrick M. Prevost President and Chief Executive Officer

/s/ Eduardo E. Cordeiro

Eduardo E. Cordeiro Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer